**Optimal care pathway for adolescents and young adults with cancer**

Statement of acknowledgement

We acknowledge the Traditional Owners of Country throughout Australia and their continuing connection to the land, sea and community. We pay our respects to them and their cultures and to Elders past, present and emerging.

This work is available from the Cancer Council Website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP>

First edition, month, 2021.

ISBN: 000-0-00000-000-0

Cancer Council Victoria and Department of Health Victoria 20XX , *Optimal care pathway for adolescents and young adults with cancer*. Cancer Council Victoria, Melbourne.

Enquires about this publication can be sent to <optimalcare.pathways@cancervic.org.au>.

Contents

[**Welcome and introduction 4**](#_Toc79409221)

[**Summary 5**](#_Toc79409222)

[**Intent of the optimal care pathways 6**](#_Toc79409223)

[**Optimal care pathway resources 7**](#_Toc79409224)

[**Principles of the optimal care pathway 9**](#_Toc79409230)

[Principle 1: Patient and family-centred care 9](#_Toc79409231)

[Principle 2: Safe and quality care 11](#_Toc79409234)

[Principle 3: Multidisciplinary care 13](#_Toc79409237)

[Principle 4: Supportive care 14](#_Toc79409238)

[Principle 5: Care coordination 19](#_Toc79409248)

[Principle 6: Communication 20](#_Toc79409249)

[Principle 7: Research and clinical trials 21](#_Toc79409250)

[**Supporting the delivery of optimal care for AYA with cancer: further considerations 23**](#_Toc79409251)

[**Optimal care pathway 38**](#_Toc79409270)

[Step 1: Prevention and early detection 39](#_Toc79409271)

[Step 2: Presentation, initial investigations, and referral 41](#_Toc79409276)

[Step 3: Diagnosis, staging and treatment planning 44](#_Toc79409281)

[Step 4: Treatment 49](#_Toc79409288)

[Step 5: Care after initial treatment and recovery 53](#_Toc79409294)

[Step 7: End-of-life care 59](#_Toc79409307)

[**Contributors and reviewers 61**](#_Toc79409311)

[**Appendix A: Special population groups 63**](#_Toc79409315)

[**Appendix B: Complementary therapies 68**](#_Toc79409321)

[**Appendix C: The AYA multidisciplinary team 69**](#_Toc79409322)

[**Resource List 70**](#_Toc79409323)

[**Glossary 75**](#_Toc79409324)

[**References 77**](#_Toc79409325)

# Welcome and introduction

The *Optimal Care Pathway for Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer* has been developed with the aim of improving the outcomes and the experiences of care for young people with cancer.

Although cancer is rare in young people, it disproportionately contributes to the burden of disease and disease-related death within young Australians, with outcomes lagging behind those achieved in children and adults. Whilst the diagnosis and treatment pathway for any patient with cancer is complex, this is even more apparent for young Australians who may be supported by healthcare services that straddle across adult, paediatric, public, private, metropolitan and regional settings. The treatment aspects of optimal care are the same irrespective of age, however there are a range of unique considerations for young people as the timing of ill health coincides with a critical time period for their growth and development. Thus a cancer diagnosis has the potential for far reaching consequences including impacts on physical growth, mental health, peer and family relationships, establishment of new social roles, education and vocation attainment, and achieving independence.

Reflective of the distinctive needs of this population, investments by both State and Federal governments have led to significant progress in developing specialist age-appropriate care for young Australians diagnosed with cancer. The development of this Optimal Care Pathway (OCP) builds on work by Cancer Australia and CanTeen within the National Service Delivery Framework (2008) and was specifically recommended as one of the key items in the subsequent Australian Youth Cancer Framework (2017), both of which promote a national vision for quality Adolescent and Young Adult cancer care. This OCP has been designed to complement the existing tumour-specific OCPs, ensuring that both current, emerging and future developmentally significant health issues are addressed in conjunction with their cancer treatment.

This pathway acts as a reminder for healthcare professionals of their responsibility to consider a young person with cancer not just in the context of their disease, but equally in the context of their life stage. In addition, it may support health services in order to inform service delivery that is responsive to the needs of young people. Its development has been guided by a National Expert Working Group consisting of national leaders in oncology and adolescent health and is underpinned by strong engagement and consultation with young people and community partners. We thank them all for their generous contributions.

# Summary

Please note that not all patients with cancer will follow every step of this pathway.

This optimal care pathway provides guidance to health practitioners and service planners on optimal care for Adolescents and Young Adults (AYA) with cancer, across the cancer continuum. Refer to the relevant cancer-specific Optimal Care Pathway at cancerorg.au/OCP.

**Key principles of care to support the delivery of optimal care for AYA with cancer.**

To be completed following content review.

**Step 1: Prevention and early detection.**

To be completed following content review.

**Step 2: Presentation, initial investigations and referral.**

To be completed following content review

**Step 3: Diagnosis, staging and treatment planning.**

To be completed following content review

**Step 4: Treatment.**

To be completed following content review

**Step 5: Care after completing therapy and survivorship**

To be completed following content review

**Step 6: Managing refractory disease or relapse**

To be completed following content review

**Step 7: End of life care.**

To be completed following content review

# Intent of the optimal care pathways

Optimal care pathways map seven key steps in cancer care. Each of these steps outlines nationally agreed best practice for the best level of care. While the seven steps appear in a linear model, in practice, patient care does not always occur in this way but depends on the particular situation (e.g., the type of cancer, when and how the cancer is diagnosed, prognosis, management, the patient’s decisions and their physiological response to treatment).

The principles underpinning optimal care pathways always put patients at the centre of care throughout their experience and prompt the healthcare system to deliver coordinated care.

The optimal care pathways do not constitute medical advice or replace clinical judgement, and they refer to clinical guidelines and other resources where appropriate.

Figure 1: The optimal care pathway

<insert default image of the pathway process>

# Optimal care pathway resources

There are three resources for each pathway: an optimal care pathway, a quick reference guide for health professionals and a guide to best cancer carefor patients, carers, and families.

## Optimal care pathways

<image of OCP front cover, cut into body text on right>

This optimal care pathway is designed for health professionals and health services. However, patients and carers may find useful information in this version to help understand the processes their treating health professionals are following.

This resource aims to:

* assist health professionals to provide optimal care and support to patients with cancer, their families, and carers
* provide optimal timeframes for delivering evidence-based care
* emphasise the importance of communication and collaboration between health providers and people affected by cancer
* assist and inform new health professionals or trainees who are entering the cancer care workforce
* provide value to health systems to identify gaps in current cancer services, bring about quality improvement initiatives and improve how services are planned and coordinated.
* Adherence to the pathways should be measured wherever possible. Visit the Cancer Council website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways.

## Quick reference guides

The quick reference guides are for health professionals and health services. They provide a summary of each optimal care pathway for health professionals and patients.

<image of OCP quick reference guide, cut into body text on right>

The quick reference guides include:

* optimal timeframes within which tests or procedures should be completed
* checklists with indicators related to recommendations in the optimal care pathway.

Visit the Cancer Council website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the quick reference guide for this optimal care pathway.

## Guides to best cancer care

The guides to best cancer care are **consumer** resources that help patients understand the optimal cancer care that should be provided at each step. Carers, family and friends may also find the guides helpful.

<image of guide to best cancer care front page, cut into body text on right>

The guides to best cancer care:

* include optimal timeframes within which tests or procedure should be completed
* include prompt questions to support patients to understand what might happen at each step of their cancer journey and to consider what questions to ask
* provide information to help patients and carers communicate with health professionals
* are available in eight languages.

Visit the Cancer Council’s website <www.cancercareguidescancercareguides.org.au> to view the guides to best cancer care.

## Optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer

The *Optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer* provides a tool to help reduce disparities and improve outcomes and experiences for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer. This resource can be used in conjunction with the optimal care pathway for each cancer type.

<image of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander OCP front page, cut into body text on right>

Visit the Cancer Australia website <https://www.canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/atsi/resources-health> to view the optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.

# Scope

Internationally, the age definition of Adolescent and Young Adult (AYA) oncology is varied and influences the data referenced herein. Within the Australian context, AYA are defined as those aged between 15 and 25, aligned with a focus on key adolescent development.

The acronym AYA is used throughout this pathway to refer to adolescents and young adults

# Principles of the optimal care pathway

The seven principles of care define appropriate and supportive cancer care that is the right of all AYA and those caring for and connected with them.

Figure 1: Seven principles of care

<insert default image of the pathway process but change principle 1 to patient and family-centred care>

## Principle 1: Patient-centred and family-inclusive care

AYA cancer occurs at the interface between paediatric and adult cancer services.1 The AYA cohort does not comfortably fit within the family-centred (paediatric), nor disease and patient-focused (adult) models of care.2 While limiting important discussions and decision-making to the parents may be appropriate for young children, this approach may threaten the autonomy and emotional well-being of the emerging adult. Conversely, the presumption of autonomy and mature decision-making, which characterises clinical interactions in adult medicine, and the tendency to focus on the disease more than the person may neglect the critical psychosocial impact of cancer and treatment on the AYA.3 Ideally healthcare providers should adjust their approach to meet the needs of AYA, while also acknowledging the wide heterogeneity of life experiences within this age group.4

Health services providing AYA cancer care should adopt a hybrid patient-centred model of care that supports the individual’s emerging or established autonomy; a model that can adapt and be receptive to the involvement of parents and significant others according to the life-stage5 and wishes of the AYA. Care becomes family-*inclusive* versus family-*focused*, modelling the strengths of both paediatric and adult medicine approaches to care.

### Referral choices and informed financial consent

The AYA and their family have the right to receive the information they need to be able to make an informed decision on where to be referred for treatment. Treating specialists and practitioners should clearly explain the costs or how to find out the costs of services, tests and treatment options upfront to avoid consumers experiencing ‘bill shock’.

At the time of referral, the general practitioner or other referring doctor should discuss the different options for referral, waiting periods, expertise, if there are likely to be out-of-pocket costs and the range of services available This will enable patients to make an informed choice of specialist and health service. Referral decisions influence the care patients receive along the pathway and the direct and indirect costs they and their carers may incur. Different referrals have different costs:

* referral to a public hospital, which may involve some costs
* initial referral to a private specialist with associated costs, with the option of ongoing treatment in a public hospital at any time
* referral to a patient’s choice of practitioner for immediate and ongoing private hospital management with associated costs.

All AYA and their family should be made aware that even though public hospital health care is ‘free’ to all Australian citizens and most permanent residents of Australia, there are still associated direct costs such as:

* over-the-counter medication and prescriptions
* wound dressings
* travel costs
* parking fees
* tests that are not covered by Medicare.
* A cancer diagnosis and treatment may affect a patient’s and/or carer’s income. This is an indirect cost associated with cancer. Social work support is essential to help patients and their families deal with this issue. AYA and/or their family should be advised to consider the impact of private care with significant out-of-pocket expenses if financially constrained. Specialists in private practice need to explain costs at the start of each new treatment to acknowledge the cumulative out-of-pocket expenses that patients can incur.

It is also important to note that for AYA with cancer, services such as those that meet their unique psychosocial needs are generally provided within the public system, and linkages between the private and public sector need to be defined to ensure those needs are met and a consistent approach to care of provided.

For more information on informed financial consent see the Cancer Council’s ‘Standard for informed financial consent’ at www.cancer.org.au/health-professionals/resources/informed-financial-consent. Financial counselling services can provide advice on dealing with financial difficulties. These services can be accessed publicly (via social workers at hospitals, financial counsellors at neighbourhood houses or rural financial aid), privately or through cancer support services such as local charity groups or social work services.

For practical and financial assistance, AYA and/or their family may consider Cancer Council’s financial services at <www.cancer.org.au/about-cancer/patient-support/practical-and-financial-assistance>. Links to other services are provided in the resource list at the end of this document.

### Shared care

Shared care for AYA between a cancer specialist and primary/secondary care health professional (when it is safe to do so) is delivered in two or more settings by two or more professionals. The primary care provider is usually a general practitioner but can include nurses and allied health practitioners. In some instances, care for AYA with cancer may be shared between a tertiary referral centre and a secondary health service closer to home. Shared care can be delivered throughout the care pathway including during treatment, follow-up care, survivorship care and end-of-life care. Shared care offers several advantages to patients, including the potential for treatment closer to home and more efficient care with less duplication and greater coordination.

Telehealth can enable efficient shared care and should be explored for all patients and offered where safe and practicable. AYA in some rural or remote locations may access specialists via the Medicare Benefit Scheme funded telehealth consultations. General practitioners working in rural or remote locations should be aware of specialist multidisciplinary teams with facilities to reduce the travel burden and costs for patients.

## Principle 2: Safe and quality care

Hospitals and health professionals are responsible for providing safe and quality care.

### Professional development in AYA care

The unique needs of AYA with cancer demand a professional development approach that facilitates a wider understanding beyond the requirements of either a paediatric or adult oncology provider. AYA need to be reassured that healthcare professionals are knowledgeable and competent in the delivery of age-appropriate care. The demand for specific education programs in AYA cancer is an identified and welcomed need of the oncology community.6-9 Demand for professional development is of greater importance for the large cohort of AYA who are treated in centres that may not have a dedicated AYA service.2

Position statements outlining education requirements for providers10 have now been further refined11 to delineate skills, knowledge, attitudes and communication competency requirements. Important topics in an AYA cancer education program include:7-12

* AYA cancer epidemiology, biology and treatment.
* Foundations in general adolescent and young adult health and the impact of cancer on normal biopsychosocial development.
* AYA-specific assessment tools and their application.
* Legal and ethical issues in AYA cancer care.
* Providing effective age and culturally appropriate communication.
* Understanding professional boundary issues in the context of AYA cancer care.
* Late effects of cancer for AYA, including fertility and mental health considerations.

Strategies to facilitate education include:

* Supporting opportunities for staff to experience a specialised AYA cancer service as a means of consolidating skills and developing competency.
* Utilising professional competency standards and endorsed position statements to inform institutional AYA cancer professional development pathways and connection to state and national networks of AYA expertise.
* Promoting access to formal, evidence-based, interprofessional AYA cancer post-graduate programs.
* Promoting and supporting access to AYA conferences and collaboration with professional groups to cultivate relationships and continuous learning.

### Data-driven quality care

Collecting and analysing data relevant to AYA cancer care is necessary to inform evidence-based high quality care.13 Unfortunately, enrolments in clinical trials for AYA remain lower than other age groups,14 whilst gaps in high-quality literature persist in areas of supportive care research in AYA such as mental health and well-being,15,16 digital health,17, 18 physical activity,19 primary care,20 adherence21 and fatigue.22

To promote data-driven care, health services should:

* Demonstrate active participation in international collaborations and partnerships in development of clinical trials, key performance indicators, datasets and the evaluation of interventions through large cohort studies.23
* Contribute resources towards the monitoring and reporting of national/international datasets for AYA cancer, including the evaluation of patient outcomes.13
* Ensure all outcome measures to evaluate effectiveness of interventions are well-defined and appropriate to age/developmental stage.
* Provide institutional mechanisms for sustainable monitoring and evaluation of data to inform quality improvement activities in AYA cancer care.13 24
* Encourage and promote research into longitudinal studies with age-appropriate, patient reported experience and outcome measures to assess interventions over time.25
* Inclusion of AYA specific sub-groups that sit within existing adult protocols, particularly in areas where it is not feasible to have AYA specific research**.**26
* Provide an institutional environment and resources that actively promotes and supports multidisciplinary research into AYA cancer.

## Principle 3: Multidisciplinary care

Multidisciplinary care is an integrated team approach that involves all relevant health professionals discussing all relevant treatment options and making joint recommendations about treatment and supportive care plans, whilst also considering the personal preferences of patients.

Multidisciplinary care improves patient outcomes. Cancer Australia’s ‘Principles of multidisciplinary care’ provide a flexible definition, allowing services to vary implementation according to cancer type and the service location and context. The principles stipulate:27

* a team approach that involves core disciplines that are integral to providing good care, including general practice, with input from other specialties as required
* communication among team members about treatment planning and follow-up plans
* access to the full therapeutic range for all patients, regardless of geographical remoteness or size of institution (for AYA this may be via referral)
* care delivery in accordance with nationally agreed standards
* patient involvement in decisions about their care.

Key considerations and components of AYA multidisciplinary cancer care include:

* unique specialised teams that meet the needs of the AYA at critical timepoints, including at diagnosis when establishing the treatment plan, during treatment to meet supportive/psychosocial care needs and during survivorship and/or palliative care28
* considerations such as fertility, sexual function and identity, educational and vocation advisors, nurse navigators/coordinators and mental health, and disruption to education and employment9, 29

See appendix B: ‘The AYA multidisciplinary team’ for core members of an AYA MDT.

Multidisciplinary meetings, often called MDMs, should be based on the principles outlined above. For more information on the principles of multidisciplinary care and the benefits of adopting a multidisciplinary approach, see Cancer Australia’s ‘Principles of multidisciplinary care’ <www.canceraustralia.gov.au/clinical-best-practice/multidisciplinary-care/all-about-multidisciplinary-care/principles-multidisciplinary-care>.

## Principle 4: Supportive care

Supportive care is a vital part of any cancer treatment program. Supportive care deals with issues that emerge for AYA, their families and carers, from the effects of the cancer diagnosis and its treatment. It is made up of all the services, information, and resources they need to meet their physical, psychological, social, information and spiritual needs from the time of diagnosis. Meeting the supportive care needs of AYA with cancer is one of the most essential indicators of quality AYA cancer care.30

AYA are a heterogenous group, with variability in psychosocial development, maturity and life experience, all within a single cohort.2 A diagnosis of cancer occurs at a time of critical transformation in growth, development and identity formation.31

Key supportive care needs identified during this period include social relationships and supports;32, 33 age-appropriate information, healthcare facilities and communication;25, 34 education/vocational support33 and mental health needs.

### Key review points

The treatment team should assess AYA and if applicable, their family for supportive care needs at these key stages:

* initial presentation or diagnosis
* the beginning of treatment or a new phase of treatment
* significant change in prognosis
* rites of passage such as final exams, formals/graduation, birthdays and other missed opportunities that may lead to increased distress or anxiety
* if an AYA is found to have an underlying germline genetic mutation predisposing to cancer
* end of treatment
* throughout survivorship as any new issues emerge
* during transition to an adult service (if applicable)
* following significant adverse events
* diagnosis of disease recurrence or treatment failure/refractoriness
* significant change in, or development of new symptoms
* transition to palliative /end-of-life care
* other time points based on clinical judgement.

### Assessment tools

Assessment tools in supportive care should be evidence-based, validated and age-appropriate for the AYA cohort. Some examples of AYA-specific tools include:

* HEEADSS assessment35, 36
* AYA psychosocial screening tools37-40

The adolescent young adult psycho-oncology screening tool (AYA-POST) has been validated across an international cohort for use in understanding the level of distress and concerns for AYA.41 An assessment tool and care plan specifically focussing on end of treatment and survivorship (The Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Survivorship Care Manual) is widely used in Australia.

### Educational and vocational needs

A diagnosis of AYA cancer and its treatment can disrupt education and vocation pathways 42 and make reintegration after treatment challenging.43 AYA report difficulties in employment, educational attainment 44 and financial stability and describe the feeling of being “left behind” by their peers.33 For many AYA, there are significant delays to achieving pre-diagnosis educational or vocational goals.45 Support for education and career development is described as a significant need in this population.32, 45, 46 47 AYA who receive formal assistance describe feeling more supported and remain engaged in work and studies,45, 48 a factor critical to optimising long-term success.49, 50

Educational and vocational interventions should include:

* Referral at diagnosis to a dedicated education and/or vocational support person, ideally within the context of a formal program,48 as well as for those entering a survivorship program.
* School re-entry for adolescents, as applicable, remaining part of the prospective care plan.
* Supporting efforts/ interventions that promote continued engagement with school and/or work during treatment.

### Exercise and nutritional needs

Diagnosed at an early age, AYA survivors will experience many years of life living with elevated risks of health problems42 including risk of relapse; secondary cancer and metabolic syndrome. Some of these are modifiable risk factors that can be mitigated through promotion of exercise and healthy nutrition.51

During treatment, AYA frequently experience malnutrition52 and may negatively influence outcomes.53 Effective nutritional support can reverse malnutrition associated with disease and treatment and improve quality of life,54 but may not always be provided appropriately.52 AYA also report significantly worse physical health than their matched peers.44 Physical activity and nutrition during treatment has been described by AYA as serving a positive physical and psychological function.55

A diagnosis of cancer however can be a barrier to achieving adequate levels of exercise and nutrition, 53, 56-58 and access to age-appropriate exercise and nutritional supports have been described as significant unmet needs.25, 34, 47, 52, 59 Exercise and nutritional interventions have been shown to promote weight loss 60 and healthy dietary behaviours in AYA.61, 62 Physical activity programs following cancer treatment appear to accelerate improvements in cardiorespiratory fitness in AYA, whilst exercise during cancer treatment has been shown to be feasible and safe in other age groups, with possible benefits on fatigue and quality of life.63

Health services should be able to demonstrate:

* An inpatient environment that promotes physical activity.42
* Real-time access to dietitians and exercise physiologists or /physiotherapists with experience or knowledge in AYA developmental needs.29
* Age-appropriate physical activity programs that meet the preference of AYA; these may not necessarily be hospital-based.59
* The development, advocacy and implementation of health policy that supports healthy eating and physical activity.51
* Access to resources and systems (including assessment tools) that address the physical and psychosocial barriers to physical activity and nutrition experienced by AYA.64, 65

### Informational needs

High informational needs are consistently identified in AYA with cancer and their families, and often remain unmet.25, 34, 47, 66-68 High levels of unmet informational need are associated with reduced health-related quality of life (HRQOL)69 and an increased level of psychological distress.34, 70 Unmet needs can remain consistent over time,66 and may also be a contributing factor to non-adherence.71 Reduced patient engagement is also associated with unmet informational needs,34, 72 and interventions that promote therapeutic engagement and resilience may improve this.73 Strategies that reduce psychological distress may also reduce unmet informational needs.34 Significant differences in informational needs have also been demonstrated in AYA compared to the adult cohort.67

To meet the informational needs of AYA and their families, health services should:

* Provide access to developmentally appropriate information, tailored to the individual’s learning needs, at critical timepoints including diagnosis, end of treatment, transition and survivorship.
* Focus on a variety of modalities for learning, including face to face, peer to peer, online and social media components.
* Provide resources and strategies that aim to alleviate psychological distress and promote patient activation and engagement.
* Explicitly target and prioritise information sharing with poorly engaged AYA.
* Acknowledge that a hybrid model of both patient and family-centred care may be necessary to meet this need.

### Psychological needs

The trajectory of rapid psychological and emotional growth during the AYA years is a critical but complex part of normal development.31 Disruptions in this trajectory, coupled with a greater physical burden, risk of neurocognitive sequelae of disease and treatment, fear of relapse, changes in body image, infertility risk, impact on sexual health and development, social disconnection and disruptions to education all contribute to psychological distress.29, 74, 75 Within the general Australian population, those between the age of 16 to 24 have the highest proportion of mental health or behavioural conditions.76 AYA with unique pre-existing neuropsychological profiles (such as autism spectrum disorder) are also vulnerable groups who may need increased supports to facilitate accurate assessment and communication, support adherence and reduce the impact of cancer and treatment on the patient.77

Consequently, compared to healthy controls and other cancer groups, there is an increased risk for psychological distress16, 67, 78, 79 and poorer self-reported mental health44 in AYA with cancer, which for many continues throughout survivorship.80, 81 Up to one third of all AYA with cancer (and their parents) in Australia may experience moderate to severe anxiety/depression.82 There is also a higher risk of anxiety and mood disorders in survivorship16 and symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder.75, 82 Access to psychological counselling and support services is rated as very important by AYA with cancer,83 however many may not receive adequate treatment intensifying the problem.31, 74

Interventions and preventative strategies for providing optimal psychological care include:

* Use of psychosocial assessments such as HEEADSS or AYA-POST, for all new diagnoses, to determine referral for at-risk AYA to formal, structured clinical interview and supports.84
* Neuropsychology assessment in young AYA (<21 years) on entry to survivorship for risk populations such as those with a history of a central nervous system tumours and those who received craniospinal radiotherapy and/or intrathecal chemotherapy.29
* Tailored, developmentally appropriate interventions to address psychological needs may include peer interactions; creative expression (such as art and music therapy); promoting AYA-clinician interactions with increased decision-making; promoting physical activity; individual coaching and engaging technology.85
* Mental health clinicians with experience in AYA cancer care should be part of the multidisciplinary team and accessible throughout the cancer care continuum. Patients exhibiting emotional distress (such as depression and anxiety) or pre-diagnosis mental health conditions (such as autism spectrum disorder) should have timely access to specialised mental health teams.29
* Long term mental health surveillance should be included in survivorship.80

### Practical needs

Supporting practical domains, such as within the home environment, transportation and financial security31 are an important need and area of concern for AYA with cancer.67 These needs continue after treatment,86 and are more often unmet for AYA treated in adult centres versus the paediatric setting.47 Threats to the management of practical needs due to a diagnosis of cancer may re-establish a reliance on parents at a point of emerging independence.33 Financial distress has been associated with poorer quality of life and social well-being in AYA with cancer.33

Effective management of practical needs includes:

* Timely referral to both social workers and AYA coordinators at the time of diagnosis.
* Undertaking psychosocial assessment at the time of diagnosis to guide practical support needs and interventions, including those promoting financial self-efficiency.
* Assessment of practical needs is ongoing during treatment, at relapse (if applicable), coming off treatment and in survivorship.

## Principle 5: Care coordination

Care coordination is the responsibility of every professional, both clinical and non-clinical, who works with patients, their families, and carers.

Seamless care coordination is essential for patients to successfully navigate the complex health system. Care coordination is a comprehensive approach to achieving continuity of care for patients. It aims to ensure care is delivered in a systematic, connected, and timely way that promotes efficiency and reduces the risk of duplication and over-servicing to meet the medical and personal needs of patients

Effective care coordination for AYA is a comprehensive whole-of-system approach encompassing multiple aspects of care delivery.87 Central to this however, is the role of the AYA care coordinator. An AYA coordinator provides continuity in what is often a fragmented and complex healthcare system.88, 89 AYA with cancer prefer an individualised approach that acknowledges and responds to their competing psychosocial commitments;90 these needs may be distinct to the adult cancer population.67 In an era of personalised medicine and increasing complexity of treatment, effective care coordination will become more important.91

Optimal AYA care coordination provides information, emotional support, empowerment, patient advocacy and development of health literacy, with a physical presence at key time points throughout the care continuum.88, 89, 92 The utilisation of a cancer coordinator has been shown to proactively orientate patients to resources tailored to their needs93 and improve patient satisfaction.94 It is considered a critical component of a specialised, AYA cancer service.4, 30

Health services providing AYA cancer care should:

* Allocate resources for a dedicated patient coordinator as part of their strategic and business plans.13
* Prioritise these resources at critical time points in the care continuum.
* Gather stakeholder perspectives on institutional barriers to optimal AYA care and expectations of the role when developing local care coordinator position descriptions.95
* Ensure a realistic caseload limit due to the increased and varied psychosocial demands of this cohort.90
* Ensure integration with wider network of AYA health care workers and expertise

It is important to note that in low-volume health services that do not have a dedicated AYA coordinator, there should be a responsible member of the team who is clearly defined to provide this role. This may often be the AYA’s GP.

## Principle 6: Communication

Everyone employed in the healthcare system is responsible for ensuring that the communication needs of patients, their families and carers are met.

Effective communication is a complex but crucial element of an optimal AYA model of care.2, 11, 64 Effective and creative communication from youth-friendly healthcare providers is a primary indicator of quality care and facilitator of information sharing from patient-reported experience measures.25, 96

In a cohort of ‘digital natives’, communication should also embrace a digital-enabled culture of targeted communications and interventions.17 97 This approach has demonstrated early success in this population98-100, but remains to be implemented and evaluated at scale.17

For many healthcare providers however, communicating with AYAs with cancer can be a difficult process31 and as such, is a key topic in AYA cancer professional development and training.10

Challenging topics and timepoints in communicating with AYA include prognosis, fertility, sexual health, sexual and gender diversity, financial supports, end of treatment, transition, survivorship and end of life care,101-104 as well as mental health and drug use/abuse. Complex topics such as these will also require an assessment of health literacy to enhance communication.105

Strategies to enhance effective communication include:2, 10, 98 31, 106

* Communication that is respectful of the emerging autonomy of the younger AYA.
* Culturally and age-appropriate communication that retains the professional boundary of the clinician.
* Use of tools that support assessment of health literacy and reinforcement of learning,105 such as the teach-back method.107
* Discussions that incorporate peer supports, family members and/or partners as desired by the AYA.
* Where applicable, discussions are directed toward AYA without excluding parents.
* Providing a ‘time alone’ model with younger AYA.
* Tailoring the communication to meet the individual AYA’s needs.
* Allowing time to process information and promote active listening.
* Embracing technology-based, digital interventions in communication.
* Promoting a risk-reduction approach that facilitates two-way dialogue.
* Facilitating and promoting clear referral pathways to other age-appropriate resources wherever possible.
* Youth-friendly communication training as a mandatory professional development requirement for those working regularly with AYA.

## Principle 7: Research and clinical trials

Research and clinical trials play an important role in establishing the efficacy and safety of diagnostic, prognostic and therapeutic interventions, as well as establishing the role of psychological, supportive care and palliative care interventions.108

Whilst enrolment in clinical trials correlates with improved overall survival,109 110 it is not the single endpoint; there are many other benefits to the patient, the institution and the AYA cancer community. Clinical trial enrolment provides access to investigational therapies; biobanking of specimens to promote basic, translational and clinical research within a cohort of patients with unique tumour biology; and access to cancer control, epidemiological and supportive care studies.111 Benefits of the clinical trial also include having a standardised protocol and guideline (including dosing and toxicity support); access to a wider network of experienced AYA clinicians; demand for precise tumour staging and evaluation; and the oversight for timeliness of therapy administration, compliance and toxicity reporting.109

Unfortunately, AYA are underrepresented in clinical trial enrolment,14 having the lowest rates of participation of any age group. This may have contributed to slower improvements in survival relative to younger children and older adults. Lack of clinical trial enrolment has been shown to be an independent predictor of relapse when compared to childhood cancer in some disease sub-groups.112 To date, some effort, but little progress has been made to increase trial participation, particularly in the older AYA group.113 Emblematically, the nadir for clinical trial accrual overall occurs at the peak age prevalence of AYA cancer.109

Barriers to AYA enrolment are multifactorial and occur at the system, institution and individual level.14 As such, the desire to increase AYA participation in clinical trials continues to be a key recommendation for providers and policymakers.13, 24, 29, 42

Increasing participation in clinical trials includes the allocation of resources, infrastructure, workforce, advocacy in trial design and/or strategies towards:9, 14, 26, 111, 114-116

* Broadening the age eligibility of current and prospective clinical trials.
* Greater flexibility for paediatric institutional age limits to increase access for older AYA.
* Increasing the number and availability of trials in the AYA cohort.
* Paediatric-adult communication and collaboration, including joint AYA tumour boards, governance, and cross appointments, and referring on, if appropriate to where the clinical trial may be open.
* Appointment of clinical trial investigators as part of the AYA multidisciplinary team.
* Understanding the decision-making processes driving AYA to enrol on clinical trials.
* Improving access to and content of age-appropriate patient education resources.
* Professional development opportunities that support how best to advise AYA patients in clinical trial participation.
* Examining other potential institutional barriers within the health service.

# Supporting the delivery of optimal care for AYA with cancer: further considerations

This section provides further information and guidance regarding unique principles and concepts in AYA cancer care, addressed under three main themes: developmental considerations, health system approaches and medical considerations. This information is likely to be relevant across all steps in the care pathway.

## Unique developmental considerations

### Ethical and legal issues

Treating cancer in AYA poses unique legal and ethical dilemmas that challenge both clinicians and families. Care is required when considering the emerging autonomy of younger AYA tasked with the complexities of treatment decision-making. Supporting active participation in treatment decision-making can increase a sense of control, increase autonomy and promote adherence to treatment.117, 118 Unresolved discord in treatment decision-making may affect family cohesiveness and the AYA’s self-management.117

Ethical and legal issues experienced in the care of AYA with cancer include:119

* Emerging autonomy and treatment decision-making.
* Consent and/or assent.
* Privacy and confidentiality.
* Genetic testing (particularly in adolescents tested for older adult-onset cancer risk).
* Fertility preservation.
* Truth telling in the context of poor prognosis.
* Treatment adherence, care refusal or abandonment (particularly in the context of patient and parent discord).
* Participation in early-phase clinical trials.
* Decision-making in end-of-life care.

Health services should ensure:

* All adolescents are encouraged to actively participate in treatment decision-making.
* Clinicians have strategies in place to support young people’s capabilities to engage in decision making in ways that they are comfortable with.120
* Ethical and legal advice should be available to the service in real-time to support decision-making.
* Age-appropriate patient information and consent forms should be available for all clinical trials and research involving AYA.
* Advance care planning should be instigated early in the setting of relapse or poor prognosis in a way that is well supported and acceptable to the young person and allows health services to provide best care.
* There should be an individualised approach for younger AYA to support participation in decision-making.
* The application of an arbitrative model to resolve decisional conflict between the AYA and the parent in a balanced fashion.117
* That duty of disclosure and honest communication is strongly encouraged.

### Body image

AYA is a period of key identity development where body image plays a central part.121 Factors associated with negative body image in AYA with cancer include weight loss/gain;121 major disfiguring surgical interventions; changes to hair, nails and skin (including scarring); female sex;121, 122 presence of central lines and tubes; and impaired physical, cognitive and sexual functioning.1, 121, 123, 124 These changes are not always systematically addressed by the health care team.123

Impaired body image may lead to a loss of identity,124, 125 social avoidance121 and impact on the ability to develop relationships.126 These changes may contribute to distress for AYA with cancer82 and be a source of low self-esteem.127 The potential impact on body image in AYA may even contribute to treatment decisions and adherence to therapy.123

To address the impact of body image, health services should:

* Provide assessment and offer in-depth discussions to at-risk individuals around the values, concerns and risks of body image.121
* Offer anticipatory guidance, education and the opportunity to explore potential body image changes throughout treatment.121
* Promote psychological coping mechanisms such as positivity, self-compassion and humour.123
* Provide surveillance, health promotion and early interventions to reduce the impact of impaired body image during treatment and in survivorship.122
* Offer educational and psychological care that enhances self-confidence and esteem.

### Sexuality and sexual health

Developing sexuality, interest and orientation is an important part of adolescence and young adulthood42, 128 and a core component of a young person’s evolving identity. Sexual health is a vital aspect of health-related quality of life in AYA.126 A diagnosis of cancer during the AYA period can have a significant negative impact on certain domains of sexual function129 and psychosexual development.130

Discussions regarding sexuality and sexual health in AYA cancer care are often overlooked,101 despite evidence that sexual intimacy remains common amongst AYA during treatment.131 Without appropriate counselling, some risk-laden behaviours may potentially exacerbate complications of therapy.106 AYA providers in paediatric services describe barriers to communication such as lack of knowledge, discomfort and parental presence.103 Further disparity exists for sexually and gender-diverse AYA, due to issues such as fear of disclosure,132 lack of inclusive talk by providers133 or safe spaces for conversations.29 Unmet needs described by AYA related to sexuality include fertility concerns, sexual communications, dealing with side effects, dating and disclosure to partners.130 Research has also demonstrated that up to 50% of young adults report problems with sexual functioning in the first two years after a diagnosis of cancer.134

Strategies to ensure needs relating to sexuality and sexual health are met include:

* The range of sexual health topics should be addressed confidentially with the young person alone, without their parents or partners. It may also be appropriate to have subsequent discussions with parents or partners if desired by the AYA.
* Sexuality should form part of the multidisciplinary care, initial assessment and history-taking for all AYA.64
* Sexual health discussions directed at AYA include promotion of safe sex during treatment, pregnancy risk, potential impact of cancer and treatment on sexuality and sexual function, fertility issues, approaching discussions with their sexual partner and where to access further information.42, 71
* Incorporating the described unmet needs from the literature regarding sexuality into AYA screening tools and care plans.130
* Implementing education and support needs for providers to improve sexual health communication103 and referral to appropriate services.
* Use of modelling systems such as PLISSIT to inform and facilitate discussions with AYA around sexuality
* Utilising an AYA program that can provide additional education and supports beyond that of the primary treatment team.135
* Providers should use inclusive and non-heterosexist language when discussing sexuality for all AYA.29
* Having clear referral pathways if identified concerns regarding sexuality and sexual health lie outside the expertise of the team.

See appendix A: ‘Special population groups’ for more information on sexually and gender-diverse AYA.

### Fertility preservation

The effects of cancer and its treatment on fertility are well-documented.136-138 AYA with cancer express a high level of concern about reproductive risk139-143 and consider it a priority issue.25 AYA value the opportunity to discuss fertility and preservation at the time of diagnosis,144, 145 and subsequently into survivorship.

Despite this, the issue of fertility remains an unmet need for many patients,25, 46, 142, 146 whilst variations in clinical practice impede timely implementation of interventions that may optimise fertility.147

Barriers to discussions, documentation and/or referral may be attributable to:

* The clinician’s knowledge base and perceived comfort in having discussions.148
* Patient factors such as sexual maturity, prognosis, or current relationships.148
* Time demands and competing clinical priorities (such as diagnostics and commencing treatment).149
* Lack of robust educational materials.148, 149
* Lack of a dedicated AYA program in the health service or access to specialist input.150
* Health practitioner indecision in younger AYA and the appropriateness of the conversation.
* Lack of access to fertility specialists.

Optimal oncofertility care for AYA includes:29, 64, 151-153

* An individualised infertility risk assessment that is made by the healthcare team at the time of confirming the prospective treatment plan that is documented.
* Discussions regarding fertility risk and potential interventions such as preservation, should be part of the informed consent process at the time of diagnosis to facilitate decision-making.
* All AYA and, where applicable, their families, who express an interest in fertility preservation are referred to a dedicated fertility service with experience in AYA cancer.
* Where clinically feasible, referral will occur prior to commencing gonadotoxic therapy.
* Fertility experts are recognised as part of the AYA MDT.
* Age-appropriate educational material is available for AYA and their families.
* Fertility preservation interventions should be delivered within the context of evidence-based guidelines with appropriate clinical and ethical governance.
* Any techniques and technologies where the efficacy for future fertility cannot be demonstrated should be clearly communicated to the patient.
* Results regarding semen analyses and tissue biopsies should be communicated to the patient and/or family as soon as possible in case there is potential for a secondary procedure.
* Discussions regarding fertility should be addressed again at end of treatment and continue during consultations in survivorship.
* Access to psychosocial supports should be made available as part of the fertility consultation.

### Adherence to treatment

Poor adherence to cancer therapy in AYA is a contributing factor to poorer outcomes including inferior response to therapy, infection, relapse and death.154 Large population-based studies show that AYA are more likely to consider breaking therapy than adults,155 whilst one-third to one-half of all AYA with cancer may be non-adherent with oral medications.154

Excluding issues such as cultural and linguistic diversity, poor adherence may often be difficult to predict. Barriers described in AYA with cancer include the developmental context of adolescence with its accompanying sense of invulnerability to side effects of treatment;156 and poor understanding of the disease and perceived value of adherence. Other factors include reduced support and level of protectiveness from significant others, poor emotional well-being, high family incongruence;154 and a poor bond between the AYA and their healthcare provider.157 Reduced adherence to oral chemotherapy in children and young people has also been associated with sociodemographic factors including low household income, low parental education, and households without mothers;158 emphasizing the importance of pre-emptive social work involvement.

Currently, there are limited studies that demonstrate methods to improve adherence in AYA with cancer.21, 154 Despite this, current strategies that show promise include:21, 29, 42, 71, 159-162

* Assessing the individual’s level of development, maturity and health literacy when developing a treatment plan.
* Exploring family relationships and role delineation regarding medication administration.
* Exploring family, peer and healthcare provider relationships as potential barriers or enablers to adherence.
* Delivering ongoing, anticipatory patient and family education, particularly on the perceived value of “life-saving” treatment and assessing the individual’s understanding of this.
* Seeking out interventions or referrals that promote self-esteem, self-management, and psychological well-being.
* Encouraging the AYA to develop treatment routines (e.g., to pair medications with regular activities).
* Promoting patient and healthcare provider alliance.
* Identifying and offering safe individual choices, to facilitate some sense of control and mastery.
* Simplifying schedules and tailoring treatments that meet the individual’s needs and immediate priorities.
* Being cognisant of the impact of change and providing increased resources at these time points, such as the time of transfer to adult services or for significant life events.
* Thorough psychosocial assessment to identify and ameliorate any potential financial barriers to adherence.
* Seeking out and utilising, where available, validated methods of adherence monitoring such as electronic systems.
* Investigating mechanisms to routinely assess and monitor adherence in AYA, including drug monitoring.
* Electronic reminders may benefit some subgroups. For example, in a randomised control trial daily text messages improved adherence in adolescents with poor baseline adherence.163

### Social media and cyber safety

AYA are pervasive users of technology and the use of social media is a ubiquitous and integral part of their communication.164, 165 Social media shows significant potential in AYA cancer prevention,166 to facilitate health communications, support emotional well-being167 and foster an environment of care continuity beyond the hospital clinic.165 Given the relatively low number of AYA with cancer in any country, the potential globalisation and sharing of knowledge provided by social media is potentially of great benefit to AYA with cancer.98 Through the support of online peer to peer interactions, AYA may feel less socially isolated and more empowered to be involved in their care.168 There is growing evidence for clinicians to incorporate social media into their clinical practice in order to optimise clinical care.18

However, health services also need to be cognisant of the impact of cyber-bullying and its negative mental health impacts in this age group,169, 170 particularly those at greater risk such as gender and sexually diverse youth.171 AYA with cancer may also be at risk of impulsive posting of their health information online without appreciating the potential consequences of sharing this information.168 A lack of guidance from the healthcare team may also result in the AYA accessing negative or damaging information about their individual disease, treatment and outcome.165

Health services should be able to demonstrate:

* The development of institutional social media accounts to facilitate the provision of education and broaden the access to reliable and reputable information.
* Active engagement with AYA regarding self-care, accessing appropriate online sources of information and the importance of considering how they share their health information online and understanding their digital footprint.
* Strategies that incorporate the internet and social media platforms as part of the psychosocial assessment process.
* Discussion with parents, caregivers or family regarding AYA consent of any health information shared online or to fundraise.

### Substance use in AYA

The period of adolescence and young adulthood is when many young people experiment with using particular substances such as alcohol, tobacco, marijuana and other drugs.172 This remains an issue for AYA undergoing cancer treatment.131Furthermore, this period has the highest risk of substance use disorders.173 Substance abuse during this time is associated with negative outcomes such as altered decision-making and poor emotional functioning.174

Normalising peer status, social rituals, increasing confidence, masking self-consciousness or simply as a method of coping are some reasons why AYA with cancer may continue to engage in substance use.29, 42, 175, 176

Substance use (and abuse) may present a barrier to treatment adherence, lead to comorbidities that impact on care and outcomes, decrease immune function, impede symptom assessment and management, impair mental health and add an increased risk to the potential late sequelae of treatment, including secondary cancers 172, 175

Health services should:

* Assess all AYA for substance use at diagnosis with the use of a validated tool.
* Explore the AYA understanding of substance use.
* Utilise supportive and non-judgemental communication strategies to encourage disclosure and discussion about substance use.
* Carefully consider and discuss with the AYA issues of confidentiality and duties of care and disclosure in discussions about substance use.
* Explain the contraindications of specific substances in the context of cancer care as well as more generally.
* Provide health promotion and risk reduction strategies (if applicable).
* Repeat assessment at other critical time points, both during and completing treatment, as well as in survivorship.

Dedicated, experienced staff (such as AYA cancer care coordinators) should utilise these timepoints as ‘teachable moments’ when AYA are at heightened receptivity and conducive to lifestyle change.172, 177

## Unique health system approaches

### Environment and approaches to care

A diagnosis of cancer places the AYA in an environment that is not aligned to their life age or expectations. A lack of age-appropriate facilities in healthcare environments has been consistently identified as a critical, unmet need.25, 178 The environment contributes to the culture of AYA cancer care (both positive and negatively), particularly the care beyond immediate clinical needs.179

Research suggests that hospital environments can facilitate optimal AYA care through three main strategies: providing the patient with a sense of control, access to positive distractions.180 and access to social (non-professional) supports181

Development of the healthcare environment should promote both a sense of normalcy and the ability for the AYA to continue to achieve tasks and include age-appropriate activities. This includes:1, 3, 4, 42, 179, 180, 182, 183 9, 96, 184

* Collaboration with, and visits to, high-volume cancer centres that provide AYA cancer care to support informed planning of inpatient and outpatient settings for AYA cancer care.
* Encouraging co-design with AYA cancer patients in planning and development of physical environments.
* Ensuring that private, therapeutic conversations can be undertaken safely when required.
* Encouraging use of contemporary decor and age-appropriate interior design that disrupts the homogeneity of standard hospital environments.
* Actively promoting the personal ownership of particular environments, particularly in the inpatient setting (such as utilising personal effects such as pillows, throws and photos).
* Providing a dedicated area that promotes social interaction and peer relationships in both inpatient and outpatient settings, that is both temporally and spatially located away from paediatric and adult patient populations.
* Providing appropriate support for privacy when needed, such as private bathrooms and bedrooms, particularly within the inpatient environment.
* Providing access to positive distractions for AYA, such as high-speed internet, music and IT infrastructure (health services should be able to demonstrate the ability to adapt to changes in AYA preferences).
* Providing flexible care that is aligned to individual versus hospital routines, such as later bedtimes, ‘sleeping-in’, flexible visiting hours, and dedicated time to socialise with peers.

It is also important to acknowledge that the environment of a dedicated AYA cancer unit in a large metropolitan tertiary service is not directly translatable to smaller (particularly regional) health services. Downscaling the essential elements (whilst maintaining key clinical aspects and approaches to AYA care discussed herein) may be a viable alternative4 whilst also supporting care closer to home.

### Centralised care

In AYA cancer, decisions around location of care can vary according to the disease, local psychosocial supports and the institutional facilities.29 The rarity of some tumour types may be best managed by high-volume, specialised centres with appropriate expertise and experience in treating cancer in this population.1 There may also be an advantage from centralised review, volume effect and/or treatment facility type in some tumour types seen in AYA.185-194

Centralised review and evaluation (including age-appropriate psychosocial evaluation) is recommended for all new diagnoses29 (particularly those requiring systemic and/or multimodal therapies) and should incorporate an AYA cancer MDM.

Centralised care is recommended for AYA needing extensive diagnostic evaluation, advanced stage disease, complex inpatient and ambulatory therapies,195 specific disease groups such as bone and soft tissue sarcomas196 cancer during pregnancy, complex paediatric cancer types in young adults29 and those with high pre-existing co-morbidities

### Primary care engagement

The General Practitioner (GP) is often the first encounter with a healthcare provider for AYA with cancer. Research demonstrates that during the cancer care continuum, the GP provides an educational and counselling role, as well as a coordination of referrals.197

The GP may be utilised pre-diagnosis,198 but their ongoing role during cancer treatment in AYA is uncommon,20, 197 and efforts to encourage a shared care model between the cancer service and primary care during active treatment may not be effective.199 Despite this, there is a willingness from GPs to engage after treatment and provide an active role during survivorship, including the provision of care for AYA survivors of childhood cancer.200-202 Coordination between the GP and the cancer service is seen as a key component of survivorship care. The GP is also best placed to continue the management of pre-existing comorbidities and some treatment-related sequelae as defined by the cancer service; as well as referrals for AYA and their family for psychosocial or practical support.203 There is also the critical role in psychosocial support of the family: the GP often knows the family and patient history well,203 describing themselves as “caring for patients with cancer versus providing cancer care”.200

Barriers to engagement with primary care include AYA who do not have an existing or solid relationship with a GP, mistrust established during the diagnostic period, inadequate GP training, a lack of clearly defined roles, limited access to guidelines/protocols, and ineffective or delayed communication from the cancer service.200, 201, 204

Strategies to facilitate engagement with primary care include:200, 204

* Proactively encouraging those AYA who do not have a GP to identify and access one.
* Encouraging younger AYA to access their own Medicare card to support their autonomous engagement with their GP.
* Including the GP as part of the healthcare team from the point of diagnosis.
* Encouraging the patient to maintain regular visits with their GP, including around the management of any comorbidities.
* Encouraging additional oncology training for GPs around the unique needs of AYA with cancer.
* Directly contacting the GP immediately following diagnosis, any changes in prognosis, at end of treatment or need for palliative care referral.
* Providing summarised documentation during treatment.
* Providing direct electronic and phone communication channels with primary care, including rapid referral processes to reduce delays to diagnosis.
* Developing interventions that avoid placing the responsibility of communication on the patient. This may include the provision of a shared care plan or shared access of the patient’s electronic medical record.
* Providing a treatment summary and survivorship roadmap provided to the GP at end of treatment.
* Identifying the pathway of communication and handover of care with the AYA at the end of treatment and through survivorship.

### Collaboration between paediatric and adult sectors

Optimal AYA cancer care requires bridging the ‘AYA interface’ through collaboration and is a critical function of an effective AYA program. The clinical setting may also determine the access (or barriers) to clinical trials.14, 114, 205 Research suggests the influence of the adult or paediatric site and approach to care may also determine outcomes (e.g., where some AYA cancers are best treated on paediatric protocols)206-209 and that formal, collaborative programs may improve outcomes such as access to clinical trials.210 Survival however is not the unique endpoint; services also need to bridge the unique biopsychosocial needs of this group211 to ensure optimal quality of life following treatment.

To improve collaboration across paediatric and adult cancer settings health services should demonstrate:

* A dedicated program for transition of adolescent patients when required.212
* The development of joint tumour boards to discuss new AYA diagnoses to determine the optimal treatment site, not only for overall survival, but quality of survival and the patient experience of treatment.26, 211
* The provision of cross-campus appointments of key personnel, including oncologists, AYA coordinators and allied health staff.
* A systems-level approach to clinical trial governance across both the adult and paediatric sector, including facilitated craft groups to support relationships.26

### Health service transition

A useful definition of transition in the context of AYA is that it is “…an active, planned, coordinated, comprehensive, multidisciplinary process to enable childhood and adolescent cancer survivors to effectively and harmoniously transfer from child-centred to adult-oriented healthcare systems.”213

Transition from the paediatric to the adult healthcare sector occurs as adolescents are becoming more independent.214 This can be a vulnerable time point not without its inherent risks, including challenges of treatment adherence, disengagement from healthcare, and loss to follow-up.156 Compounding this is the issue of whether the adult service is able to manage the needs of the AYA,215 with the intensive supportive care needs provided by the paediatric cancer service generally not replicated in the adult sector. A landmark paper noted that only 18% of childhood cancer survivors report adequate follow-up specifically related to their cancer diagnosis and treatment,216 warranting a collaborative and careful approach.

An effective transition program provides seamless continuity of high-quality care212 that includes:

* Decisions around location of adult care for childhood cancer survivors. For example, diseases or therapies with a high-risk of late effects (such as central nervous system tumours or haematopoietic stem cell transplantation) may be best placed in an adult oncology tertiary centre, whilst low-risk patients may be better placed with their GP, when supported by appropriate documentation.217
* Avoiding transition at vulnerable developmental or disease time points, such as at relapse or when entering palliative care.42
* Avoiding transition close to stressful life events such as final high school exams.
* A clearly identified patient navigator and written information to support transition.218-221
* An early and gradual process (with a defined timepoint for transfer from the paediatric service) whereby the adolescent (and their family) are able to become more independent and confident with the decision.218
* Anticipatory educational opportunities that enable the AYA to advocate for risk-based cancer follow-up217 (AYA with higher perceived vulnerability and understanding of late effects are more likely to engage with cancer-related healthcare visits).222
* Education opportunities that promote self-management, based in understanding of the differences between paediatric and adult healthcare.212
* A treatment summary (including cumulative doses and complications of treatment) and a tailored surveillance roadmap.
* A joint clinic appointment with both paediatric and adult providers in anticipation of and immediately prior to transfer.219

### Importance of co-design in AYA cancer care

Co-design is a method of human-centred design, where new approaches to services are created with the people who use or deliver those services.223 Co-design in healthcare involves patients and carers working in partnership with staff to improve services.224

Co-design is widely used in healthcare research225 and service improvement.226 In healthcare, co-design demands a radical reconceptualization of the role and responsibility of the patient.224 Co-design can inform patient and provider education and policies and enhance service delivery227 by offering a richer, deeper understanding of what consumers know and feel.226 Co-design in research can also reduce the misalignment between the researcher’s aims and the end-user needs to create meaningful benefits for patients.225

In the unique field of AYA cancer, patients and their families will, over time, acquire a deep experience that, with support, will equip them to contribute to improving all aspects of patient care.24 The perceptions and priorities of physical and psychosocial care of the AYA may be distinct to that of the healthcare provider.228, 229 Co-design has been a feature of the development of Youth Cancer Services in Australia.178 In time, the focus on embedding co-design in practice may in fact be preferable to simply collecting more data on the patient experience.224

Services caring for AYA with cancer should adopt co-design methodology in their practices in both AYA research and service improvement. This should also incorporate and acknowledge the experience of bereaved families.

## Unique medical considerations

### Differences in tumour and host biology

Tumour genomics and biology may differ in AYA compared to adult cancer,9 and in some histiotypes, unique tumour and host characteristics, specific to AYA, may influence poorer treatment response and prognosis,1, 230 particularly when compared to their paediatric or adult counterparts.230-232

There are also unique pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic factors in this age group that may impact on efficacy and toxicity of chemotherapy and biotherapy dosing.9, 233, 234

Unfortunately, there is still limited understanding of this unique biology. Strategies to overcome this barrier may include:233, 235

* contribution to central registers of germline and malignant tissue in AYA in order to understand and elucidate the fundamental differences
* promotion of pharmacokinetic research in AYA cancer
* increased trial enrolments in AYA cancer.

### Genetic predisposition to cancer

A small but critical number of AYA will have an underlying cancer predisposition syndrome (CPS).236 Large-scale studies of adult cancers show pathogenic germline variants present in approximately 8% of patients,237 whilst in children this number is closer to 10%.238, 239 Recent data suggest that early-onset, predominantly older-adult like cancers in the AYA cohort demonstrate a likely pathogenic or pathogenic germline mutation as high as 21 percent, whilst in cancers common to AYA, this number is approximately 13 percent.240 Higher incidence of CPS in AYA has been demonstrated in many cancer types, including colorectal,241-243 breast244, 245 and sarcoma.246 A CPS may be more common in AYA as other factors such as lifestyle, environment and mutational burden are less likely to be of influence at a younger age.247

Early identification of a CPS in an AYA patient may facilitate individualised (or alternative) treatment plans to improve prognosis or reduce late complications, offer potential tumour surveillance options for early identification of secondary cancers as well as support potential at-risk relatives.236 248 All AYA with a new diagnosis of cancer should be assessed for CPS risk. Criteria that merit consideration for referral include:236, 249

* Atypical age at the time of diagnosis.
* Excessive, unanticipated toxicity to standard therapy.
* Family history of childhood/ early-onset cancers and/or presence of consanguinity.
* Presence of multiple primary cancers.
* Congenital anomalies or intellectual disabilities associated with a recognised CPS.
* Diagnostic clues strongly associated with a CPS (e.g., triple-negative breast cancer).

The optimal approach to genetic predisposition in AYA includes:

* An integrated approach that addresses issues such as genetic counselling; cancer prevention, surveillance and treatment, psychosocial support and ethical issues.239
* Utilisation of evidence-based decision support tools236 and current published guidelines250 to guide assessment on all AYA with a new diagnosis of cancer and referrals for those patients with potential risk,236
* Encouraging provider training in CPS to increase awareness and examining potential for access to a “tele-genetics” service within tertiary cancer centres for regional or resource-limited health services.247
* Supporting education for genetic counsellors in youth-friendly approaches to counselling that meet the needs of AYA.251
* Pursuing the role of a genetic counsellor with experience in working with young people as part of the multidisciplinary cancer team to improve access to genetic services for eligible patients.247
* Recognising the importance of tailored, developmentally sensitive genetic counselling, particularly for younger AYA,252 with psychosocial support available for both the patient and the family.253, 254
* Recognising that genetic testing and counselling comes with psychosocial and ethical challenges236 and should be underpinned by a youth-friendly,255 institutional clinical and ethical governance framework.

# Optimal care pathway

**Seven steps of the optimal care pathway.**

Step 1: Prevention and early detection

Step 2: Presentation, initial investigations and referral

Step 3: Diagnosis, staging and treatment planning

Step 4: Treatment

Step 5: Care after initial treatment and recovery

Step 6: Managing recurrent, residual or metastatic disease

Step 7: End-of-life care

The aim of this pathway is to help guide system safety and responsiveness to the unique needs of AYA diagnosed with cancer. Patient care does not always occur in a linear process but depends on the particular situation (such as the type of cancer, when and how the cancer is diagnosed, prognosis, management, patient decisions and the patient’s physiological response to treatment).

This OCP is intended to complement the cancer specific OCPs, acting as a tool to identify areas for health services and health professionals to improve the quality and safety of care provided to adolescents and young adults. The information presented at each step is also complemented by the preceding sections in this document regarding principles of care and unique considerations.

Visit the Cancer Council website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways for each cancer type (where published).

## Step 1: Prevention and early detection

This step outlines recommendations for the prevention and early detection of AYA cancer.

## Prevention

Primary prevention campaigns in reducing sun exposure have been successful at reducing the incidence of melanoma256-258, whilst the Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) vaccine has been shown to protect against cervical pre-cancer in adolescent and young adult females;259 its use has been the first global strategy for the elimination of a cancer as a public health problem.260 Adherence to established nutritional and physical activity cancer prevention strategies may prevent diseases in AYA such as colorectal and breast cancer;51, 261, 262 unfortunately these modifiable cancer risk factors remain prevalent in this cohort.263, 264

Health services and departments should actively promote recommendations with proven efficacy in cancer prevention to the general AYA population. This is of greater importance in AYA survivors of childhood cancer. Preventative strategies should mobilise AYA, encourage a social media presence, support evidence-based behavioural and informational interventions, and recognise the voice of the AYA in delivering change.166, 265-268

### Risk factors

In the absence of a family history, most cancers in the AYA population are sporadic, without identified aetiology.29 The percentage of germline pathogenic variants and cancer predisposition in the AYA cancer cohort however is significant and growing,9, 239 particularly in those AYA with cancer sub-types that usually occur in older adults.240 Familial cancer syndromes seen in AYA include, but are not limited to; hereditary breast and ovarian cancer syndrome (BRCA 1+2), Li-Fraumeni syndrome (leukaemia, sarcomas), familial adenomatous polyposis syndrome (colorectal cancer) and Lynch syndrome (colorectal and ovarian cancer). Other lifestyle risks, as already discussed, include excessive exposure to UV/sunlight (melanoma) and the presence of HPV (cervical cancer).29 There is also an increased risk of developing a second malignant neoplasm during early adulthood as a result of exposure to chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy during childhood.269

### Risk reduction

All AYA should be encouraged to reduce their modifiable risk factors, such as reducing UV sunlight exposure, avoiding smoking, reducing alcohol intake, accessing HPV vaccination, maintaining a healthy weight, eating a healthy diet and promoting exercise.

### 1.4 Early detection

However, cancer in AYA is rare, and there are currently no standardised screening tools that increase early detection whilst reducing the risk of mortality (without undue risk to the healthy population) in de-novo cancer in this group.270, 271 However, screening AYA may be of benefit for some cancer sub-types, such as cervical, breast or colorectal cancer, particularly if they have a cancer predisposition syndrome.29

Screening recommendations:

* AYA with a known high-risk cancer predisposition syndrome or family history of cancer at a young age should be aware of the importance of screening and early detection and encouraged to follow evidence-based recommendations.
* AYA survivors of childhood cancer, with the support of their GPs should follow evidence-based guidelines that include reducing modifiable cancer risk factors and, if applicable, cancer risks associated with initial disease and treatment, such as secondary malignant neoplasms.

## Step 2: Presentation, initial investigations, and referral

This step outlines the standards of care when establishing a diagnosis and/or referring to other health or supportive services.

### 2.1 Signs and symptoms

Cancer in AYA presents with a broad spectrum of symptoms271 and, compared to paediatric and adult cancers, often experience a prolonged pathway to diagnosis.1 Barriers to timely diagnosis include the rarity and heterogeneity of AYA cancer and low index of suspicion, the frequent development of non-specific symptoms, low health-seeking behaviours and lack cancer awareness of the AYA .29, 272, 273 In some tumour types, rapid diagnosis may in fact be a poor prognostic indicator;274 tumour biology, versus diagnostic timeliness, is more strongly associated with treatment response and outcomes.230

When examined across all AYA cancers, the most common presenting signs and symptoms include presence of a lump or swelling, extreme fatigue, and pain; although the observed variation in time to seeking help following the onset of symptoms is too short to enable specific, targeted awareness campaigns.271

Despite this, efforts to expedite diagnosis may benefit some sub-groups275 (resulting in early-stage diagnosis and improved survival) and lead to reduced psychological distress.1

Recommendations at this timepoint include: establishing robust communication and referral systems between primary and secondary/tertiary care;272 encouraging the importance of safety-netting of AYA in primary care276 (the process of monitoring a patient until their symptoms are explained),277 targeting those sub-groups where early diagnosis may improve outcomes278 and education/awareness campaigns for primary care providers to understand both the types of diseases seen in AYA, as well as the presenting signs and symptoms. An example of this is the *Early detection of cancer in AYA cancer guideline*, developed by the Clinical Oncological Society of Australia.279 Improving primary care and AYA symptom awareness of cancer to facilitate early diagnosis has been identified as a research priority by AYA with cancer.280

To view the full clinical OCP and specific presenting signs and symptoms for each tumour type (where published), visit www.cancer.org.au/OCP.

### 2.2 Referral

The GP should have telephone discussions with a health service that has expertise in managing AYA when planning tests and investigations to confirm or exclude a diagnosis of cancer. This may also be applicable for regional cancer centres planning complex investigations in AYA. In some cases, it may be preferable to defer complex diagnostic testing to the referral centre.

For those AYA with a confirmed diagnosis in primary care, the GP should strongly consider referral to a cancer centre with expertise in managing AYA cancers, particularly in the case of paediatric-like cancer types29 rare and complex diagnoses and those AYA with complex psychosocial risk.

Referral to high-volume centres with multidisciplinary expertise in AYA sarcoma is strongly recommended in the management of soft tissue and bone sarcomas,196

Referral for a suspected or diagnosed cancer should include the following essential information to accurately triage and categorise the level of clinical urgency:

* clearly mark as urgent or non-urgent according to findings and clinical condition
* important psychosocial history and relevant medical history
* family history, current symptoms, medications and allergies
* results of current clinical investigations (imaging and pathology reports)
* results of all prior relevant investigations
* notification if an interpreter service is required.

Cancer centres that manage AYA should be able to provide clear referral pathways for general practitioners.

### 2.3 Timeframes

Timeframes for completing investigations and referral should be informed by evidence-based guidelines (where they exist) while recognising that shorter timeline for appropriate consultations and treatment in AYA may improve clinical and patient-reported outcomes.271

Visit the [Cancer Council website](http://www.cancer.org.au/OCP) <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways for each cancer type.

### 2.4 Support and communication

#### 2.4.1 Supportive care

The GP should consider a rapid psychosocial assessment at this timepoint to identify the needs of the AYA and their family, including emotional support. The assessment should also be undertaken to identify any potential barriers to accessing the referral centre within the planned timeframe. Referral to appropriate support services should be made as required. See validated supportive care tools mentioned in Principle 4: ‘Supportive care’.

#### 2.4.2 Communication

The GP is responsible for:

* providing AYA and, if applicable, their families, with information that clearly describes where they are being referred, the reason for referral and the expected timeframes for appointments
* requesting that they notify them if the referring centre has not been in contact within the expected timeframe
* supporting the patient while waiting for the specialist appointment.

All interaction should align to the standards outlined in Principle 6: ‘Communication’.

For additional information on supportive care and needs that may arise for different population groups, see appendix A.

## Step 3: Diagnosis, staging and treatment planning

Step 3 outlines the process for confirming the diagnosis and stage of cancer and for planning subsequent treatment. The guiding principle is to have close and sustained interactions between appropriate multidisciplinary team members who are responsible for determining the treatment plan.

### 3.1 Specialist diagnostic work-up

Although it may vary depending on the diagnosis, work-up should be undertaken by a cancer centre with multidisciplinary experience in managing AYA cancers with access to clinical trials. At times, this may be within a paediatric tertiary cancer centre. AYA experience is of particular importance in rare tumours, advanced stage disease, or those requiring complex and/or multidisciplinary diagnostic evaluation.195

Diagnostic tests and investigations should be informed by evidence-based guidelines or ideally, as determined by enrolment in the relevant clinical trial. Imaging should be interpreted by a radiologist with experience and expertise in the relevant AYA cancer. Diagnostic laboratory investigations should be interpreted by a pathologist with experience in the relevant AYA cancer. Clinicians involved in the diagnostic work-up should participate in the diagnostic/treatment planning MDM.

All AYA cancers should be well-described according to ICD-O topography and morphology coding, and whenever applicable, molecular and genetic features. The complete diagnostic profile should be clearly documented in the medical record.

#### 3.1.1 Timeframe for completing investigations

Timeframes should be informed by evidence-based guidelines (where they exist) while recognising that shorter timelines for appropriate consultations can reduce distress. Diagnostic delays still occur beyond the primary care evaluation and referral. In some populations prolonged diagnostic intervals have been shown to continue even after the AYA has had their initial consultation with their oncologist and may be due to timely access to appropriate diagnostics;276 cancer services need to be cognisant of this issue.

Visit the Cancer Council website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways for each cancer type.

#### 3.1.2 Genetic testing

See the section *“Unique medical considerations: Genetic predisposition to cancer”* for more information on the rationale and recommendations for genetic testing in AYA with cancer.

#### 3.1.3 Pharmacogenetics

Pharmacogenetics describes how individual genetic differences can lead to differences in the way certain medicines interact with the body. Variability in response, and adverse drug reaction risk is a feature of modern therapies (such as anti-cancer care), many of which may include a prominent genetic component.281 Using pharmacogenetics as a clinical tool to guide drug selection and dosage adjustments may be an effective and potentially cost-saving risk-mitigation strategy.282 Personalised medicine is an evolving field in AYA cancer and at present is limited to a small range of diseases. However, when applicable, this approach will guide health services to prescribe the most appropriate therapies at the optimal dose from the beginning of treatment.283

#### 3.1.4 Biobanking

Age-related molecular features in AYA cancer remain poorly understood.284 Consideration should be made at the time of diagnosis to seek consent for tumour biobanking for research purposes, 109 to examine these age-related differences in areas such as the biology of disease control, host immune response and susceptibility to late toxicities.285 Biobanking will facilitate research in AYA cancer sub-types that have traditionally been under-represented,109 and to study the complexity and heterogeneity of rare cancers.286 The cancer service should be able to demonstrate access to biobanks with ethically collected, high-quality, well-described biospecimens that also collaborate with external institutions to harmonise collection processes and encourage rapid translational research in AYA cancer.

### 3.2 Staging, grading and risk stratification

Staging, grading and/or risk stratification is a critical element in treatment planning for all AYA at the time of diagnosis. It must be assessed by a current, internationally recognised, peer-reviewed classification tool, ideally within the context of a clinical trial, and clearly documented in the patient’s notes.

There should also be institutional guidelines for all aspects of staging, grading and/or risk stratification when reporting new diagnoses to cancer registries.

For further details, visit the [Cancer Council website](http://www.cancer.org.au/OCP) <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways for each cancer type.

### 3.3 Performance status

Functional performance status is a central factor in cancer care and should be clearly documented in the patient’s medical record. Performance status should be measured and recorded using an established scale such as the Karnofsky scale or the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) scale.

Well-defined, patient-reported outcome measures should also be considered. These often vary from functional performance status and through direct symptom reporting, may inform more effective care when used together.287

### 3.4 Treatment planning

#### 3.4.1. Key considerations beyond treatment recommendations

Please refer to the *“Principles of care”* section that outlines some of the key concerns at diagnosis for AYA, including developmental, health system and biological considerations. Central to this will be the provision of developmentally appropriate support for decision making.

#### 3.4.2 Timing of the multidisciplinary team meeting

All diagnostic work-up and prospective treatment planning via a disease-specific MDM should occur prior to the initiation of treatment. However, immediate treatment is often required before a full MDT ratifies details of the treatment plan. Results of all relevant investigations and access to images should also be available prior to discussion at a MDM.

#### 3.4.3 Responsibilities of the multidisciplinary team

The MDM requires administrative support in developing the agenda for the meeting, for collating patient information and to ensure appropriate expertise around the table to create an effective treatment plan for the patient. The MDM has a chair and multiple lead clinicians. Each case will be presented by a lead clinician (usually someone who has seen the patient before the MDM). A member of the team records the outcomes of the discussion and treatment plan in the patient record and ensures these details are communicated to the AYA’s general practitioner and other primary care providers, as applicable. The team should consider the patient’s values, beliefs, developmental and cultural needs as appropriate to ensure the treatment plan is in line with these.

#### 3.4.4 Members of the multidisciplinary team meeting at diagnosis

The team should be composed of core specialties (e.g., oncology, haematology. pathology, radiology, surgery, nursing, pharmacy, psychosocial and clinical trials) who are able to demonstrate appropriate expertise in AYA cancer. MDMs are generally tailored to the diagnosis. An AYA coordinator should be available for any MDM presenting AYA patients at diagnosis. The team should ideally incorporate input and attendance from both paediatric and adult oncology providers.

#### 3.4.5 Role of an AYA-specific MDM at diagnosis

Concurrent referral should be made to an AYA-specific multidisciplinary team (as previously discussed) that works in partnership with the disease-specific MDM.42 An AYA MDT that has capacity to present regular case discussions is considered an essential element of the service.9 An AYA MDM will discuss the clinical and supportive care aspects of care, bringing both a disease-specific and age-appropriate, psychosocial focus to prospective treatment planning.42

See appendix B: ‘The AYA multidisciplinary team’ for more information.

### 3.5 Research and clinical trials

Patients should be encouraged to participate in research or clinical trials where available and appropriate. Clinical trial discussions should be part of the MDM agenda and be documented. For those who do not meet eligibility criteria, or where a clinical trial is not open, the patient should follow the most recently completed and published ‘standard of care’ treatment protocol offering the best possible outcome.

Access to trials may involve referral to or collaboration with an external paediatric or adult cancer centre.

See the Principle 7 ‘Research and Clinical Trials’ for more information.

### 3.6 Support and communication

#### 3.6.1 Supportive care

A comprehensive, multidisciplinary, age-appropriate supportive care assessment is undertaken and documented at the time of diagnosis.29 This assessment should align to each of the principles of care previously described within this document, to help support prospective treatment planning.

#### 3.6.2 Fertility preservation and contraception

Access to fertility information is a priority issue for AYA with cancer.25 See “Fertility preservation” and “Sexuality and sexual health” in the principles of care section for more information.

#### 3.6.3 Communication

In discussion with the AYA and, as applicable, their family, the lead clinician and AYA coordinator should undertake the following:

* establish if the AYA has a regular or preferred GP and if the patient does not have one, encourage them to find one
* explore information preferences and provide age-appropriate written information about the diagnosis, treatment, treatment intent and prognosis
* provide a treatment care plan including contact details for the treating team and information on when to call the hospital
* discuss how they wish to have their family engaged in confidential and private discussions
* discuss the benefits of multidisciplinary care and gain the patient’s and/or parent’s consent before presenting their case at an MDM.

Discussions around prognosis should be revisited with AYA over time as they become more accustomed to their diagnosis.102, 288

## Step 4: Treatment

Step 4 addresses key aspects of care when treating AYA with cancer. Visit the Cancer Council website <www.cancer.org.au/OCP> to view the optimal care pathways for each cancer type.

### 4.1 Treatment intent

The intent of treatment can be defined as one of the following:

* curative
* treatment for AYA with uncertain or poor prognosis289
* therapy to improve quality of life and/or longevity without expectation of cure
* symptom palliation.

The treatment intent should be established within the initial MDM, documented in the patient’s medical record and conveyed to the AYA and their family.

### 4.2 Treatment options

AYA may tolerate more intensive therapy, have better organ function and experience fewer comorbidities that may limit treatment options in older patients.290 Increased treatment intensity may favour outcomes in some disease groups291 and should be considered where it demonstrates improved outcomes with acceptable side effect profile.29 As previously discussed, there are also unique pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic factors in this age group that may impact on efficacy and toxicity of chemotherapy and biotherapy dosing.9, 233, 234 Treatment options in AYA also need to consider the increased risks of late effects 292, 293 and both disease 294 and non-disease related mortality295 associated with this age group.

Whenever possible, AYA patients should have a carefully planned path to enrolment in clinical trials for their specific disease.

#### 4.2.1 Surgery

Surgery plays a critical role in many common AYA cancers, such as sarcomas, CNS tumours, breast cancer, colorectal and thyroid cancer. The surgeon is considered a core member of the multidisciplinary team and participates in the diagnostic/treatment planning MDM. Surgical interventions in the emerging AYA (such as limb-sparing procedures in bone sarcomas) need careful planning as they may lead to greater late effects than the older AYA or adult.29 When considering the location of surgery in AYA cancers, level of complexity and the institutional volume or caseload of patients should be considered, alongside services that encourage and support speciality AYA care under a MDT structure with an active clinical trials focus and access to rehabilitative services. Surgical volume effect in speciality referral centres may have a positive association with outcomes in areas such as sarcoma or central nervous system tumours.191, 192 Institutions without appropriate caseload and service capability should have established processes for routine referral to high-volume centres.

#### 4.2.2 Radiotherapy

Radiotherapy is indicated for the treatment of many AYA cancers. However, the use of radiotherapy in AYA with cancer (dependant on dose, field and technique) has been associated with increased risk of second malignant neoplasms (SMN) mortality,294 cerebrovascular disease296 infertility136 and pulmonary, cardiac and thyroid dysfunction.297 AYA who have received radiotherapy as part of their treatment plan will need ongoing engagement with a survivorship service. Radiotherapy planning discussions should be discussed within the context of the diagnostic/treatment planning MDM where the radiation oncologist is considered a core member of the diagnostic/treatment planning MDT.

#### 4.2.3 Systemic therapy

Evidence-based supportive care guidelines should be followed to mitigate the potential toxicities of systemic therapy in the treatment of AYA cancer, and every attempt should be made to maintain dose intensity unless contraindicated.1, 29 Less-complex components of systemic therapy could be administered within a shared care, telehealth-based model for AYA from appropriately-equipped regional centres. As previously discussed, the service needs to be cognisant of the risk to treatment adherence in AYA, particularly in the administration of systemic oral therapies and supportive care medicines in the home, as well as those AYA on long-term, targeted oral therapies for disease control.

#### 4.2.4 Haematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT)

AYA have higher HSCT-associated treatment toxicities compared to children and some studies suggest an increase in graft versus host disease (which may be attributable to adherence to supportive care medicines).298 Despite AYA having higher physical well-being and activity outcomes than older adults, HSCT can have a greater impact on personal development, autonomy and maintenance of social contacts299 with reports of lower social functioning of long-term survivors of HSCT undertaken during AYA.300 Despite the multidisciplinary input and intensity of HSCT therapy, AYA still report unmet informational needs, needs that differ from older adult recipients of HSCT, demanding an age-appropriate approach from an AYA MDT.

### 4.3 Rehabilitation

Physical deficits from disease and/or treatment in AYA, at a time of developing autonomy and independence, can have a devastating impact.42 Unmet physical needs in AYA with cancer have been shown to be an important predictor of distress,70 whilst AYA with greater levels of physical burden may be more vulnerable to poor adjustment to diagnosis and poorer psychosocial outcomes.301

Rehabilitation may be required at any point of the care pathway. All members of the multidisciplinary team have an important role in promoting rehabilitation. Team members may include prosthetics, orthotics, occupational therapists, speech pathologists, dietitians, social workers, psychologists, physiotherapists, exercise physiologists and rehabilitation specialists.

High-risk groups in AYA that require referral to specific rehabilitation programs include those undergoing neurosurgery, bone sarcomas (and subsequent limb salvage or amputation), HSCT (and deconditioning) and avascular necrosis in those receiving high-dose steroids for haematological malignancies.42

See the principle 4 ‘Supportive Care’ for more information on exercise.

### 4.4 Place of care

As previously discussed, care directed by a tertiary referral centre specialising in AYA cancer should be considered for those with advanced stage disease, complex inpatient and ambulatory therapies,195 specific disease groups such as bone and soft tissue sarcomas,196 cancer during pregnancy, complex paediatric cancer types in young adults29 and those with high pre-existing co-morbidities. Centralising care may also be the determinant for increasing access to clinical trials and novel therapies that would otherwise be unavailable.9

### 4.5 Palliative care

The emerging trend in AYA cancer of standardising care to meet the unique psychosocial and supportive care needs of the patient provides the opportunity and rationale for early collaboration with palliative care services where appropriate.302 Regular, early and routine assessment should be undertaken to determine referral to a palliative care program.303 Triggers for referral should include those with advanced cancer, current high symptom burden and/or AYA undergoing therapies associated with high levels of physical and psychological distress (such as HSCT) despite their curative intent. Referral should not be based solely on prognosis.

Involvement of a specialty palliative care service for AYA with cancer is associated with less intensive care admissions at end of life, more advance care planning and fewer in-hospital deaths.304 Early integration with a multidisciplinary palliative care program (with age-specific provider training) should be offered, as required, across the whole care continuum and complement the existing supportive care program of an AYA-specific cancer service. Representatives from the palliative care team should be considered core members of the AYA cancer MDT.

## Step 5: Care after initial treatment and recovery

AYA with cancer experience the adverse effects of cancer and its treatment at a dynamic timepoint, impacting or delaying key developmental milestones.81 These effects can persist well beyond the completion of treatment. AYA survivors report difficulties in employment, finances, education and relationships.33 Compared to their healthy peers, AYA with cancer can experience significant burden as long-term survivors, including:

* increased long-term, non-cancer mortality risk295
* increased risk of secondary malignant neoplams305
* increased risk of all-cause mortality294
* higher hospitalisation rates306, 307
* higher self-reported measures of poor health308
* poorer psychosocial functioning29
* increased risk of cerebrovascular events296

### 5.1 Transitioning from active treatment

The period immediately after the completion of treatment and early post-treatment can be particularly challenging for AYA cancer survivors.309 It has been described as a time of feeling abandoned by the healthcare team,309 a hiatus in (cancer) care,310 and feeling underprepared for the issues they experience311 at a time when they feel ‘neither sick nor healthy’.81

At the end of treatment, nearly all AYA still experience at least one physical, emotional and practical concern and often do not seek help, with many accepting this as a normal burden of cancer survivorship.81 Needs at this time for AYA include individualised information and advice, counselling and psychological support, and social support/relationships, different needs than experienced by older adult survivors.312

Recommended strategies during this period include:81, 310, 311, 313

* integrated, systematic screening during acute and follow-up care to identify medical and psychosocial issues
* increased consultation time with their oncologist at the end of treatment
* targeted, age-appropriate, and accessible information on topics that meet the identified needs
* discussing strategies to support return to education and/or employment
* discussing nutrition and physical activity
* ensuring careful planning and navigation for younger AYA transitioning at end of treatment to an adult health service
* identifying the AYA’s preferred GP (or encouragement to engage in one) and discussion of their role during follow-up
* the key role of key AYA workers/navigators in the health team at end of treatment
* professional development opportunities and specific and direct guidance for healthcare providers involved at this timepoint.

### 5.2 Follow-up care

#### 5.2.1 Cancer surveillance

After completing initial treatment, the AYA should be provided with a treatment summary and a surveillance roadmap. These documents are key resources for the AYA and their healthcare providers and can be used to improve communication and care coordination.

The treatment summary should include:314

* the date of diagnosis
* the age at diagnosis
* the type and if applicable, site, of cancer, its histology, staging, grading and/or risk stratification
* date and type of any surgery
* the treatment protocol, including clinical trial enrolment if applicable
* chemotherapy (if applicable), including agents administered and cumulative doses
* radiotherapy, as applicable, including all radiation fields, dose of radiation of at-risk organs and target volumes, as well as age at first dose
* significant morbidities and/or adverse events experienced during treatment
* fertility preservation strategies if applicable
* the treatment end date
* contacts at each speciality service where treatment was undertaken

The surveillance roadmap may cover a period of five or more years depending on disease, and should include timings for clinical reviews, tests and investigations required after completion of treatment. The roadmap is tailored according to the AYA’s diagnosis and treatment and, ideally, is determined by the respective clinical trial protocol. Copies should be provided to the GP to support a shared model of care with the cancer service.

#### 5.2.2 Cancer survivorship

Following surveillance, a periodic evaluation with a focused history, physical examination, and risk-based screening (based on diagnosis and treatment) should be facilitated.29 High priority targets for consideration in AYA cancer survivorship screening include secondary cancers, cardiovascular toxicity, respiratory toxicity, endocrine screening and neurocognitive screening.315 Evaluation should be life-long and based on evidence-based screening recommendations.

The survivorship plan should also cover, but is not limited to:

* timing for surveillance of potential primary and secondary malignant neoplasms (SMN)
* timing of evidence-based screening recommendations for potential late effects, tailored for the AYA’s disease, treatment and age at diagnosis315
* wellbeing, primary and secondary prevention health recommendations that align with chronic disease management principles.

Place and responsibility of care in AYA survivorship should be risk stratified. Those with low-risk of late effects can be transitioned to their GP with documentation; those with medium-risk should be seen within a shared-care model between a cancer survivorship service and their GP, whilst those with high-risk of late effects (such as HSCT, high-dose chemotherapy and radiotherapy) should remain engaged with cancer survivorship care.29

#### 5.2.1 Optimising well-being and preventing subsequent cancer development

Not smoking, eating a healthy diet, being sun smart, avoiding or limiting alcohol intake and other substances, being physically active and maintaining a healthy body weight may help reduce the risk of SMN.

Cancer survivors should be encouraged to reduce modifiable risk factors for recurrence as well as other chronic diseases. Ongoing coordination of care between providers should also deal with any comorbidities, particularly ongoing complex and life-threatening comorbid conditions.

### 5.3 Research and clinical trials

Like many other facets of AYA cancer care, the period at end of treatment and survivorship remains under-researched.15, 75

Health services should encourage AYA cancer survivors to participate in research or clinical trials where they are available and appropriate. These might include studies to understand survivors’ issues, to better manage treatment side effects, or to improve models of care and quality of life. It is important that survivorship models of care are continually evaluated for clinical effectiveness.316 and to ensure the needs of the AYA are met. 273

### 5.4 Support and communication

#### 5.4.1 Supportive care

Validated screening tools should continue to be utilised during both surveillance and survivorship, as a standard of care. See supportive care tools mentioned in Principle 4: ‘Supportive care’. For additional information on supportive care and needs that may arise for different population groups, see appendix A.

#### 5.4.2 Communication with the AYA and their family

The lead clinician responsible for care (themselves or by delegation) should take responsibility for:

* explaining the model of post-treatment care and the roles of health professionals involved in post-treatment care including the role of general practice
* explaining the treatment summary, surveillance and survivorship roadmaps
* discussing the development of a shared follow-up and survivorship care plan where a model of shared follow-up care has been agreed
* discussing how to manage any of the physical, psychological or emotional issues identified
* providing information on the signs and symptoms of recurrent disease
* providing contact details of the care team involved.
* All interaction should align to the standards outlined in Principle 6 ‘Communication’.

#### Communication with the general practitioner

The lead clinician should ensure regular, timely, two-way communication with the GP about:

* the patient’s progress
* the follow-up care plan
* potential late effects
* supportive care requirements
* any shared care arrangements
* clarification of various roles in patient care
* a process for rapid re-entry to cancer services if there are other concerns.

## Step 6: Managing recurrent, residual, or metastatic disease

Step 6 is concerned with managing refractory disease or relapse. The likelihood of relapse depends on many factors usually related to the type of cancer, the stage of cancer at presentation and the effectiveness of treatment. Some cancers cannot be eradicated even with the best initial treatment. But controlling disease and disease-related symptoms is often possible, depending on the clinical situation.

### 6.1 Signs and symptoms

Signs and symptoms will depend on the type of cancer initially diagnosed. They may be discovered by the AYA or by through routine surveillance in the post-treatment period.

### 6.2 Multidisciplinary team

Managing relapse or refractory disease in AYA is often complex and should therefore involve all the appropriate specialties in a multidisciplinary team including palliative care. Care for all AYA with relapse or refractory disease should be directed by a tertiary cancer centre with experience and expertise in managing AYA cancer.

### 6.3 Treatment

Treatment will depend on the type of cancer, location, extent of recurrent or residual disease, previous management, and the preference of the AYA and/or their family.

All patients should be discussed within a multidisciplinary meeting to develop an appropriate treatment plan. MDM discussions at the time of relapse should:314

* include decisions about clinical trial availability (these may not be available onsite)
* present all the information regarding the success rate of conventional relapse plans, regardless of prognosis
* be prepared to respond to potential complementary and alternative options
* maintain open and candid communication with AYA at all times
* incorporate palliative care involvement.

### 6.4 Support and communication

#### 6.4.1 Supportive care

A number of specific challenges and needs may arise at this time for AYA:

* + There should be an increased focus on emotional and psychosocial support, exploring the AYA and their family’s strengths, with a focus on enhancing quality of life.
  + The potential isolation from normal support networks, particularly for AYA from regional and rural areas.
  + Decline in mobility or functional status as a result of recurrent disease and/or its treatment (referral such as physiotherapy or occupational therapy may be required).
  + Due to the increased toxicities of many relapse protocols, referral to services that may not have been indicated in up-front treatment (such as fertility) should be considered.

See supportive care tools mentioned in Principle 4: ‘Supportive care’. For additional information on supportive care and needs that may arise for different population groups, see appendix A.

#### 6.4.2 Communication

The lead clinician should ensure there is adequate discussion with AYA and their family (as appropriate) about the diagnosis and recommended treatment. Supporting the AYA at this timepoint includes eliciting their values and being candid about prognosis, treatment intent, benefits, risks and uncertainties.317 All information is sensitively provided to the AYA and their family, in age-appropriate language and within a supportive environment.

### 6.5 Advance care planning

Advance care planning (and documentation) should be developmentally-appropriate and reflect the values of the AYA.302 Tools such as the *Voicing my CHOiCES™* advance care planning guide for AYA should be considered as a tool to facilitate open honest communications at this timepoint.318, 319 This tool has been culturally adapted to the Australian context and evaluated by healthcare providers as a helpful strategy to guide difficult, sensitive conversations.320 Timing of the discussion around advance care planning should be early, on a ‘what if’ basis, rather than left to the point of end-stage disease.321

### 6.6 Palliative care

The lead clinician should ensure timely and appropriate referral to palliative care services. Referral to palliative care services should be based on the AYA’s need and potential for benefit, not solely on prognosis.

See section 4.9 ‘Palliative Care’ for more information.

### 6.7 Research and clinical trials

The treatment team should support the AYA to participate in research and clinical trials where available and appropriate. Trials in relapsed refractory cancer are more readily available but also more specialised and resource intensive.

See Principle 7 ‘Research and Clinical Trials’ for more information

## Step 7: End-of-life care

Step 7 is concerned with maintaining the AYA’s quality of life and meeting their health and supportive care needs as they approach the end of life (EOL), as well as the needs of their family. Some AYA with cancer will reach a time when active treatment is no longer appropriate. The team needs to share the principles of a palliative approach to care when making decisions with the patient and their family or carer. EOL care is appropriate when the patient’s symptoms are increasing, and functional status is declining.

### 7.1 Multidisciplinary palliative care

In addition to specialised, age-appropriate palliative care nursing and medical specialties, the treating team may consider seeking additional expertise from these professionals:

* clinical psychologist
* social worker
* pain specialist
* pastoral or spiritual carer
* bereavement counsellor
* music therapist
* art therapist
* home and community-based care.

The AYA care coordinator should remain engaged with the AYA and their family during this timepoint.

There is some evidence that AYA with cancer continue to access intensive treatment at end of life,322, 323 and that many families have a poor understanding of the AYA’s individual EOL preferences, such as place of death and access to life-support.324 Discussions and decision-making regarding end of life, including advance care planning, should be family-centred and instigated early in high-risk populations. Whilst preferences in AYA with cancer at EOL are not yet well-defined in the literature, the demand for an age-appropriate healthcare environment (often preferencing the home), offering a sense of normalcy and promotion of honest discussions have been reported in this age group.325

### 7.2 Research and clinical trials

Although challenging by nature and underrepresented,326, 327 well-defined clinical research in palliative care is necessary to improve patient care and encourage clinically meaningful differences,328 including at end of life. The treatment team should support the patient to participate in high-quality research and clinical trials where available and appropriate.

### 7.3 Support and communication

#### 7.3.1 Supportive care

See supportive care tools mentioned in Principle 4: ‘Supportive care’ and Step 6.4.1: ‘Managing refractory disease or relapse supportive care’.

#### 7.3.2 Communication with the AYA

AYA often express a desire to be engaged in early EOL discussions, tailored to the individual, and provided by a healthcare team confident and skilled in this area. These discussions can facilitate conversations before a ‘crisis point’ has been met in their care.329 As discussed, the treating team need to be aware that the AYA and their family may not have the same level of acceptance.324

This is one of the most challenging areas in communication with AYA: utilisation of education and training tools to develop a framework and expertise for discussion may be beneficial.

#### 7.3.3 Communication with the GP

The patient’s GP should be kept fully informed by the treating team and involved in major developments in the patient’s illness pathway.

#### 7.3.4 Communication within the treatment team

The cancer service should provide a regular mortality and morbidity meeting to review patient deaths as an important event for discussing cases, contribute to the governance of patient safety (and potential system changes) facilitate peer support, and explore and clarify individual and team learning.42

# Contributors and reviewers

## Primary author

**Chris Williams,** Nurse Consultant, Victorian Paediatric Integrated Cancer Service

## Expert working group

**Professor Ian Olver** (Chair) Professorial Research Fellow, University of Adelaide, SA

**Associate Professor Antoinette Anazodo** Paediatric and Adolescent Oncologist, Sydney Children’s Hospital & Prince of Wales Hospital, Director, Sydney Youth Cancer Service, NSW

**Ms Julia Brancato** Optimal Care Pathways Lead, Cancer Council Victoria

**Dr Peter Downie** Head of Unit, Paediatric Haematology–Oncology; Director, Children’s Cancer Centre Children’s Cancer Centre, Monash Children’s Hospital, VIC

**Julia Drake** Social Worker, Hunter and Northern NSW Youth Cancer Service, Calvary Mater Hospital, Waratah, NSW.

**Dr Toni Lindsay** Senior Clinical Psychologist/Allied Health Manager, Chris O’Brien Lifehouse, Camperdown, NSW

**Associate Professor Maria McCarthy** Coordinator, Psycho-Oncology Program, Royal Children’s Hospital, Melbourne VIC

**Dr Wayne Nicholls** Director, Oncology Services Group, Senior Staff Specialist, Paediatric Oncology, Queensland Children’s Hospital, South Brisbane, QLD.

**Dr Michael Osborn** Haematologist, Lead Clinician, Youth Cancer Service, SA/NT

**Meg Plaster** Service Manager and Cancer Nurse Coordinator, Youth Cancer Service WA

**Professor Susan Sawyer** Chair of Adolescent Health, Department of Paediatrics, The University of Melbourne; Director, Centre for Adolescent Health, Royal Children’s Hospital; Murdoch Children’s Research Institute, Melbourne, VIC

**Professor John Seymour** Director Clinical Haematology, Peter MacCallum Cancer Centre & Royal Melbourne, VIC

**Professor Euan Walpole** Medical Director, Division of Cancer Services, Princess Alexandra Hospital, Woolloongabba, QLD

## Medical colleges and peak organisations invited to provide feedback

To be completed

## Project steering group committee

**Dr Jeremy Lewin** Medical Oncologist, Peter MacCallum Cancer Centre; Medical Director, ONTrac at Peter Mac Victorian Adolescent & Young Adult Cancer Service, Melbourne, VIC

**Kate Thompson** Program Manager, ONTrac at Peter Mac Victorian Adolescent & Young Adult Cancer Service, Melbourne, VIC

**Dr Lisa Orme** Paediatric/Adolescent Oncologist, Children’s Cancer Centre, Royal Children’s Hospital, Melbourne, VIC

**Tarnya Hotchkin** Adolescent Young Adult Clinical Nurse Consultant, Children’s Cancer Centre, Royal Children’s Hospital, Melbourne.

**Justine Carder** Program Manager, Victorian Paediatric Integrated Cancer Service, Melbourne, VIC

**Chris Williams,** Nurse Consultant, Victorian Paediatric Integrated Cancer Service, Melbourne, VIC.

# Appendix A: Special population groups

## Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander AYA

Cancer is the third leading cause of burden of disease for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. While Australia’s cancer survival rates are among the best in the world, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people continue to experience a different pattern of cancer incidence and significant disparities in cancer outcomes compared with non-Indigenous Australians.

For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, health and connection to land, culture, community and identity are intrinsically linked. Health encompasses a whole-of-life view and includes a cyclical concept of life–death–life.

The distinct epidemiology of cancer among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and unique connection to culture, highlight the need for a specific optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer. Ensuring this pathway is culturally safe and supportive is vital to tackling the disparities for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.

Published in 2018, the Optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer330 provides guidance to health practitioners and service planners on optimal care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer across the cancer continuum.

In addition to the key principles underpinning cancer -specific pathways, these are the key concepts that are fundamental to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health:331

* providing a holistic approach to health and wellbeing
* providing a culturally appropriate and culturally safe service
* acknowledging the diversity of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples
* understanding the social determinants and cultural determinants of health.

To view the *Optimal care pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with cancer*, visit the Cancer Australia website <https://www.canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/atsi/resources-health>. To view the consumer resources *– Checking for cancer* and *Cancer*, visit the Cancer Australia website <https://www.canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/atsi/resources-people>.

## Culturally diverse communities.

For people from culturally diverse backgrounds in Australia, a cancer diagnosis can come with additional complexities, particularly when English proficiency is poor. In many languages there is not a direct translation of the word ‘cancer’, which can make communicating vital information difficult. Perceptions of cancer and related issues can differ greatly in people from culturally diverse backgrounds, and this can affect their understanding and decision making after a cancer diagnosis. In addition to different cultural beliefs, when English language is limited, there is potential for miscommunication of important information and advice, which can lead to increased stress and anxiety for patients.

A professionally trained interpreter (not a family member or friend) should be made available when communicating with people with limited English proficiency. Navigation of the Australian healthcare system can pose problems for those with a non-Anglo culture, and members of the treatment teams should pay particular attention to supporting these patients.

The Australian Cancer Survivorship Centre has developed a glossary of more than 700 cancer terms in nine different languages. The multilingual glossary has been designed as a resource for professional translators, interpreters and bilingual health professionals working in the cancer field. The glossary is a unique tool that enables language professionals with access to accurate, consistent, and culturally appropriate terminology. Visit the Peter Mac website <www.petermac.org/multilingualglossary> to see the glossary.

## AYA with disabilities

Disability, which can be physical, intellectual or psychological, may have existed before the cancer diagnosis or may be new in onset (occurring due to the cancer treatment or incidentally). AYA cancer survivors have a greater prevalence of disability compared to their healthy peers,308 and adjusting to life with a disability adds another challenge to cancer care and survivorship.

In general population data (15-64 years of age), barriers that prevent people with disabilities from accessing timely and effective health care include:332

* physical limitations
* competing health needs
* the trauma of undergoing invasive procedures
* potential barriers associated with obtaining informed consent
* failure to provide assistance with communication
* lack of information
* discriminatory attitudes among healthcare staff.

In caring for AYA with disabilities and a cancer diagnosis, the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare disability Flag (a series of standardised questions) should be used at the point of admittance to correctly identify and meet the additional requirements of a person with disability. Facilities should actively consider access requirements, and health practitioners should make reasonable adjustments where required.

AYA who have a permanent or significant disability may be eligible for support or funding through the National Disability Insurance Scheme (National Disability Insurance Agency 2018). More information can be found on the NDIS website at <www.ndis.gov.au>.

## AYA experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage

In general, people in Australia from lower socioeconomic groups are at greater risk of poor health, have higher rates of illness, disability and death, and live shorter lives than those from higher socioeconomic groups.333 People experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage are less likely to participate in screening programs, more likely to be obese, less likely to exercise and much more likely to smoke, which are all risk factors for cancer. In 2010–2014 age-standardised cancer incidence rates were higher in the lowest socioeconomic areas compared with the highest socioeconomic areas for all cancers combined.334

Because of their life stage, AYA with cancer are also at particular risk of the economic burden of cancer treatment,86 negatively impacting on the cancer experience.335

Socioeconomic status and low health literacy are also closely correlated. Therefore, effective communication with patients and carers is particularly important given the prevalence of low health literacy in Australia (estimated at 60 per cent of Australian adults).336

Consideration should be taken for cancer patients experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage to reduce their risk of being underserved for health care.

## Rural and remote AYA

Across all ages, there is a disadvantage for rural/remote cancer patients in high-income countries of approximately five percent in overall survival.337, 338 This rural/metropolitan disparity has also been demonstrated in Australia, including some cancer types within the AYA population.339 The ‘tyranny of distance’ can negatively affect not just physical health, but the psychosocial outcomes for AYA with cancer.340

Reasons behind the rural/remote disadvantage may include associated delays to diagnosis being less amendable to treatment,340, 341 lower socioeconomic status339 and the burden of travel.338, 340 Indigenous Australians are also more likely to live in remote areas. Preliminary outcome data in indigenous AYA with cancer is difficult to interpret due to small numbers, and reliability of classification of indigenous status,342 however older ATSI with cancer are known to have inferior survival.

Strategies for health services include:

* providing visiting specialties to regional services
* promoting shared care with secondary healthcare services closer to home
* seeking opportunities for telehealth-led consultations and tele-trials for AYA
* utilising an AYA navigator for regional patients to coordinate care and reduce travel burden.

## Sexually and Gender-diverse AYA

Exploring sexuality, relationships and psychosexual identity are important aspects of AYA development.343 Sexually or gender-diverse groups include, but are not limited to, people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual or transgender, collectively ‘LGBT’. Currently, there is a gap in the understanding of LGBT AYA who experience a diagnosis of cancer during this phase of their life.132 It is known that LGBT patients experience healthcare disparity broadly, due to minority distress, victimisation , stigma, discrimination and cultural and social norms that prioritise heterosexuality.344 This disparity is experienced through diagnosis and treatment of cancer in the adult population.29

In LGBT AYA generally, there is a greater incidence of bullying and victimisation,171 which has been demonstrated to lead to a disproportionate incidence of cancer-related health risk behaviours compared to the general AYA population, including substance abuse and sexual risk behaviours.345 346 Both during and following treatment, there is also recognised disparity in the level of psychological distress experienced by LGBT patients (a minority group who already experience significant mental health issues) compared to the wider population. 101, 347-349

Evidence also suggest that there are several cancers that may also disproportionately affect LGBT patients as a result of behavioural risk factors, decreased rates of screening and prevention and healthcare discrepancies.29, 350, 351 352

The reported experience of LGBT patients in adult cancer care demonstrate significant challenges, including issues of disclosure, fear of homophobia, navigating a hetero-centric healthcare system and inadequate support groups.353 Disclosure is likely a more critical issue in AYA if they have not yet shared their identity with their family and community, 132 particularly in an age of shared electronic medical records. Although expressing a willingness to learn, healthcare providers in cancer care generally have limited knowledge of LGBT issues,354 and in general medicine have been shown to rarely engage in inclusive language when discussing sexuality with teenagers.133

Health services providing optimal care to AYA with cancer should:

* Offer healthcare provider training on issues of minority distress and healthcare disparity for LGBT; unique cancer risks, engagement in health prevention and surveillance; and social and cultural competency, such as understanding heteronormative bias and importance of inclusive language for all AYA.132, 133, 353, 355
* Adopt institutional implementation of LGBT-inclusive practices. 29 356
* Encourage and acknowledge the importance of partners in the cancer journey and recovery process.357
* Acknowledge the potential for increased mental health distress and offer access to additional psychosocial supports.
* Ensure sexual orientation, gender identity and chosen pronouns and names are incorporated in patient record demographics.356
* Promote LGBT AYA research and collaboration with key stakeholder groups, practising a co-design model to inform and implement high-quality care.132

# Appendix B: Complementary therapies

Complementary therapies may be used together with conventional medical treatments to support and enhance quality of life and wellbeing. They do not aim to cure the patient’s cancer. Instead, they are used to help control symptoms such as pain and fatigue.358

The lead clinician or health professional involved should discuss the AYA’s use (or intended use) of complementary therapies not prescribed by the multidisciplinary team to assess safety and efficacy and to identify any potential toxicity or drug interactions.

The lead clinician should seek a comprehensive list of all complementary and alternative medicines being taken and explore the patient’s reason for using these therapies and the evidence base. A transparent and honest discussion that is free from judgement should be encouraged.

While some complementary therapies are supported by strong evidence, others are not. For such therapies, the lead clinician should discuss their potential benefits and use them alongside conventional therapies.359

If the AYA (or their family if applicable) express an interest in using complementary therapies, the lead clinician should consider referring them to health providers within the multidisciplinary team who have expertise in the field of complementary and alternative therapies (e.g., a clinical pharmacist, dietitian or psychologist) to assist them to reach an informed decision. Costs of such approaches should be part of the discussion with the patient and family and considered in the context of evidence of benefit.

The lead clinician should assure AYA who use complementary therapies that they can still access a multidisciplinary team review and encourage full disclosure about therapies being used.

# Appendix C: The AYA multidisciplinary team

Core members of an AYA MDT may include:9

* AYA nurse coordinator/navigator
* AYA program lead
* AYA medical oncologist/haematologist clinical lead
* social worker
* mental health specialist
* physiotherapist and occupational therapist
* art and music therapists
* exercise physiologist
* palliative/supportive care clinician
* dietitian
* educational/vocational advisor
* fertility/sexual health clinician
* clinical trials representative

# Resource List

## For AYA, families and carers

Advance Care Planning Australia

Advance Care Planning Australia provides national advance care planning resources for individuals, families, health professional and service providers. Resources include a national advisory service, information resources, a legal forms hub and education modules. Telephone: 1300 208 582

Website <www.advancecareplanning.org.au>

### Australian Cancer Survivorship Centre

The Australian Cancer Survivorship Centre has developed information resources and events to help people move from initial treatment to post treatment and beyond, including those receiving maintenance treatments. While they do not provide clinical advice, they connect with a range of providers to enable improved care.

Telephone: (03) 8559 6220

Website <www.petermac.org/cancersurvivorship>

### Beyond Blue

Beyond Blue provides information about depression, anxiety and related disorders, as well as about available treatment and support services.

Telephone: 1300 22 4636

Website <www.beyondblue.org.au>

### Cancer Australia

Cancer Australia provides information for consumers, carers and their families including printed resources and video content.

Website <www.canceraustralia.gov.au>

### Cancer Council’s Cancer Information and Support Service

Cancer Council 13 11 20 is a confidential telephone support service available to anyone affected by cancer. This service acts as a gateway to evidence-based documented, practical and emotional support available through Cancer Council services and other community organisations. Calls will be answered by a nurse or other oncology professional who can provide information relevant to a patient’s or carer’s situation. Health professionals can also access this service.

Telephone: 13 11 20 – Monday to Friday, 9.00am to 5.00pm (some states have extended hours)

Website <www.cancer.org.au/about-us/sate-and-terriroty-councils/>

### Cancer Council’s Cancer Connect

Cancer Connect is a free and confidential telephone peer support service that connects someone who has cancer with a specially trained volunteer who has had a similar cancer experience. A Connect volunteer can listen with understanding and share their experiences and ways of coping. They can provide practical information, emotional support and hope. Many people newly diagnosed with cancer find this one-to-one support very beneficial. For more information on Cancer Connect call Cancer Council on 13 11 20.

### Canteen

Canteen helps adolescents, young adults and parents to cope with cancer in their family. Canteen offers individual support services, peer support services and a youth cancer service, as well as books, resources and useful links.

Telephone: 1800 835 932 to talk to a health professional about information and support for young people or 1800 226 833 for other enquiries

Website <www.canteen.org.au>

### CanEAT pathway

A guide to optimal cancer nutrition for people with cancer, carers and health professionals.

Website www.cancer.nsw.gov.au/general-cancer-information/cancer-support/coping-with-cancer/physical-wellbeing/eating-well

Website

### Guides to best cancer care

The short guides help patients, carers and families understand the optimal cancer care that should be provided at each step. They include optimal timeframes within which tests or procedures should be completed, prompt lists to support patients to understand what might happen at each step of their cancer journey and to consider what questions to ask and provide information to help patients and carers communicate with health professionals. The guides are located on an interactive web portal, with downloadable PDFs available in multiple languages.

Website <www.cancerguides.org.au.

### Headspace

Headspace is the National Youth Mental Health Foundation providing early intervention mental health services to 12–25-year-olds. Headspace can help young people with mental health, physical health (including sexual health) alcohol and other drug services, and work and study support.

Website <www.headspace.org.au>

### Look Good, Feel Better

A free national community service program, run by the Cancer Patients Foundation, dedicated to teaching cancer patients how to manage the appearance-related side effects caused by treatment for any type of cancer.

Telephone: 1800 650 960

Website <www.lgfb.org.au>

### Quitline

Quitline is a confidential, evidence-based telephone counselling service. Highly trained Quitline counsellors use behaviour change techniques and motivational interviewing over multiple calls to help people plan, make and sustain a quit attempt. Quitline is a culturally inclusive service for all, and Aboriginal counsellors are also available. Health professionals can refer patients to Quitline online or via fax.

Telephone: 13 7848

Website <www.quit.org.au> or the relevant website in your state or territory.

### Redkite

Redkite provides the practical, emotional and financial support for families who have a child with cancer aged 18 or under.

Website <www.redkite.org.au.

### Youth Cancer Service

Youth Cancer Services are hospital-based multidisciplinary teams providing care and support for 15–25-year-olds with cancer. There are five Youth Cancer Service lead sites across Australia, such that all young people with cancer should have access to age-appropriate psychosocial care. Youth Cancer Services are funded by the Australian Government, CanTeen and state health departments. The website provides information for patients and health care providers on Youth Cancer Services and many aspects of cancer treatment and life after cancer for young people.

Website <www.canteen.org.au/youth-cancer>

## For health professionals

### Australian Cancer Survivorship Centre

The Australian Cancer Survivorship Centre provides expertise in survivorship care, information, support and education. Its purpose is to support and enable optimal survivorship care.

Telephone: (03) 8559 6220

Website <www.petermac.org/cancersurvivorship>

Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care

The Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care has developed a guide for clinicians containing evidence-based strategies to support clinicians to understand and fulfil their responsibilities to cancer patients. This guide is particularly relevant to Steps 3 to 6 of the optimal care pathway. The guide is titled NSQHS Standards user guide for medication management in cancer care for clinicians.

### Australian & New Zealand Children’s Haematology/Oncology Group (ANZCHOG)

ANZCHOG is the peak professional body for paediatric oncologists, nurses and allied health staff caring for children with cancer and their families. ANZCHOG offers information on clinical trials, research, biobanking, and clinical guidelines relating to cancer in children.

Website <www.anzchog.org>

### Cancer Australia

Information for health providers including guidelines, cancer learnings, cancer guides, reports, resources, videos, posters and pamphlets.

Website <www.canceraustralia.gov.au>

Cancer Council Australia

Information on prevention, research, treatment and support provided by Australia’s peak independent cancer authority.

Website <www.cancer.org.au>

### Canteen

Canteen helps adolescents, young adults and parents to cope with cancer in their family. Canteen offers individual support services, peer support services and a youth cancer service, as well as books, resources and useful links.

Telephone: 1800 835 932 to talk to a health professional about information and support for young people or 1800 226 833 for other enquiries

Website <www.canteen.org.au>

### eviQ

A clinical information resource providing health professionals with current evidence-based, peer-maintained, best practice cancer treatment protocols and information relevant to the Australian clinical environment.

### National Health and Medical Research Council

Information on clinical practice guidelines, cancer prevention and treatment.

Website <www.nhmrc.gov.au>

### Youth Cancer Service

Youth Cancer Services are hospital-based multidisciplinary teams providing care and support for 15–25-year-olds with cancer. There are five Youth Cancer Service lead sites across Australia, such that all young people with cancer should have access to age-appropriate psychosocial care. Youth Cancer Services are funded by the Australian Government, CanTeen and state health departments. The website provides information for patients and health care providers on Youth Cancer Services and many aspects of cancer treatment and life after cancer for young people.

Website <www.canteen.org.au/youth-cancer>

# Glossary

**advance care directive** – voluntary person-led document that focuses on an individual’s values and preferences for future health and medical treatment decisions, preferred outcomes and care. They are completed and signed by a competent person. They are recognised by specific legislation (statutory) or common law (non-statutory). Advance care directives can also appoint the substitute decision-maker(s) who can make decisions about health or personal care on the individual’s behalf if they are no longer able to make decisions themselves. Advance care directives focus on the future health care of a person, not on the management of his or her assets. They come into effect when an individual loses decision-making capacity.

**advance care planning** – the process of planning for future health and personal care, where the person’s values, beliefs and preferences are made known so they can guide decision making at a future time when that person cannot make or communicate their decisions.

**alternative therapies** – treatments used in place of conventional medical treatment.

**care coordinator** – the health provider nominated by the multidisciplinary team to coordinate patient care. The care coordinator may change over time depending on the patient’s stage in the care pathway and the location and care in which care is being delivered.

**complementary therapies** – supportive treatment used in conjunction with conventional medical treatment. These treatments may improve wellbeing and quality of life and help people deal with the side effects of cancer.

**end-of-life care** – includes physical, spiritual and psychosocial assessment, and care and treatment, delivered by health professionals and ancillary staff. It also includes support of families and carers and care of the patient’s body after their death.

**genomics** – the study of multiple genes and their relationships with one another.

**indicator –** a documentable or measurable piece of information regarding a recommendation in the optimal care pathway.

**lead clinician** – the clinician who is nominated as being responsible for individual patient care. The lead clinician may change over time depending on the stage of the care pathway and where care is being provided.

**metastatic disease –** cancer that has spread from the part of the body where it started (the primary site) to other parts of the body.

**multidisciplinary care** – an integrated team approach to health care in which medical and allied health providers consider all relevant treatment options and collaboratively develop an individual treatment plan for each patient.

**multidisciplinary team** – comprises the core disciplines that are integral to providing good care. The team is flexible in approach, reflects the patient’s clinical and psychosocial needs and has processes to facilitate good communication.

**multidisciplinary team meeting** – a meeting of health professionals from one or more clinical disciplines who together make decisions about recommended treatment of patients.

**optimal care pathw**ay – the key principles and practices required at each stage of the care pathway to guide the delivery of consistent, safe, high-quality and evidence-based care for all people affected by cancer.

**performance status** – an objective measure of how well a patient can carry out activities of daily life.

**primary care health professional** – in most cases this is a general practitioner (referred to as such within this document) but may also include general practice nurses, community nurses, nurse practitioners, allied health professionals, midwives, pharmacists, dentists and Aboriginal health workers.

**spiritual care** – the aspect of humanity that refers to the way individuals seek and express meaning and purpose and the way they experience their connectedness to the moment, to self, to others, to nature, and to the significant or sacred.

**supportive care** – care and support that aims to improve the quality of life of people living with cancer, cancer survivors and their family and carers and particular forms of care that supplement clinical treatment modalities.

**survivorship** – an individual is considered a cancer survivor from the time of diagnosis, and throughout their life; the term includes individuals receiving initial or maintenance treatment, in recovery or in the post-treatment phase.

**survivorship care plan** – a formal, written document that provides details of a person’s cancer diagnosis and treatment, potential late and long-term effects arising from the cancer and its treatment, recommended follow-up, surveillance, and strategies to remain well.

# References

1. Hughes, N.; Stark, D., The Management of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Cancer Treatment Reviews* **2018,** *67*, 45-53.

2. Fardell, J. E.; Patterson, P.; Wakefield, C. E.; Signorelli, C.; Cohn, R. J.; Anazodo, A.; Zebrack, B.; Sansom-Daly, U. M., A Narrative Review of Models of Care for Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer: Barriers and Recommendations. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (2), 148-152.

3. Stark, D.; Ferrari, A., Models of Delivery of Care for AYA. In *A Practical Approach to the Care of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer*, Chisholm, J.; Hough, R.; Soanes, L., Eds. Springer International Publishing: **2018**.

4. Osborn, M.; Johnson, R.; Thompson, K.; Anazodo, A.; Albritton, K.; Ferrari, A.; Stark, D., Models of care for adolescent and young adult cancer programs. **2019,** *66* (12), e27991.

5. Jones, L.; Saloustros, E.; Ferrari, A.; Stark, D., Cancer in Adolescents and Young Adults. In *Oxford Textbook of Cancer in Children.*, 7th ed.; Caron, H. N.; Biondi, A.; Boterberg, T.; Doz, F., Eds. Oxford University Press.: Oxford, **2020.**

6. Nass, S. J.; Beaupin, L. K.; Demark-Wahnefried, W.; Fasciano, K.; Ganz, P. A.; Hayes-Lattin, B.; Hudson, M. M.; Nevidjon, B.; Oeffinger, K. C.; Rechis, R.; Richardson, L. C.; Seibel, N. L.; Smith, A. W., Identifying and addressing the needs of adolescents and young adults with cancer: summary of an Institute of Medicine workshop. *Oncologist* **2015,** *20* (2), 186-95.

7. Bradford, N. K.; Greenslade, R.; Edwards, R. M.; Orford, R.; Roach, J.; Henney, R., Educational Needs of Health Professionals Caring for Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (3), 298-305.

8. McInally, W.; Pouso Lista, M. J.; McLaren, N.; Willis, D. S., Widening Access; Developing an eLearning Resource for Health and Social Care Professionals Caring for Children and Young People with Cancer. *J Cancer Educ* **2019,** *34* (1), 180-185.

9. Ferrari, A.; Stark, D.; Peccatori, F. A.; Fern, L.; Laurence, V.; Gaspar, N.; Bozovic-Spasojevic, I.; Smith, O.; De Munter, J.; Derwich, K.; Hjorth, L.; van der Graaf, W. T. A.; Soanes, L.; Jezdic, S.; Blondeel, A.; Bielack, S.; Douillard, J. Y.; Mountzios, G.; Saloustros, E., Adolescents and young adults (AYA) with cancer: a position paper from the AYA Working Group of the European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) and the European Society for Paediatric Oncology (SIOPE). *ESMO Open* **2021,** *6* (2), 100096.

10. Hayes-Lattin, B.; Mathews-Bradshaw, B.; Siegel, S., Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Training for Health Professionals: A Position Statement. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **2010,** *28* (32), 4858-4861.

11. Taylor, R. M.; Feltbower, R. G.; Aslam, N.; Raine, R.; Whelan, J. S.; Gibson, F., Modified international e-Delphi survey to define healthcare professional competencies for working with teenagers and young adults with cancer. *BMJ open* **2016,** *6* (5), e011361.

12. Cable, M.; Pettitt, N., Educating and Developing AYA Cancer Nurses. In *Nursing Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer: Developing Knowledge, Competence and Best Practice.*, Olsen, P.; Smith, S., Eds. Springer: Cham, Switzlerland, **2018**.

13. Canteen Australia, Australian Youth Cancer Framework for Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. CanTeen Australia: Sydney, Australia, **2017**.

14. Siembida, E. J.; Loomans-Kropp, H. A.; Trivedi, N.; O’Mara, A.; Sung, L.; Tami-Maury, I.; Freyer, D. R.; Roth, M., Systematic review of barriers and facilitators to clinical trial enrollment among adolescents and young adults with cancer: Identifying opportunities for intervention. *Cancer* **2020,** *126* (5), 949-957.

15. Bradford, N. K.; Chan, R. J., Health promotion and psychological interventions for adolescent and young adult cancer survivors: A systematic literature review. *Cancer Treatment Reviews* **2017,** *55*, 57-70.

16. De, R.; Zabih, V.; Kurdyak, P.; Sutradhar, R.; Nathan, P. C.; McBride, M. L.; Gupta, S., Psychiatric Disorders in Adolescent and Young Adult-Onset Cancer Survivors: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (1), 12-22.

17. McCann, L.; McMillan, K. A.; Pugh, G., Digital Interventions to Support Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer: Systematic Review. *JMIR Cancer* **2019,** *5* (2), e12071.

18. De Clercq, E.; Rost, M.; Gumy-Pause, F.; Diesch, T.; Espelli, V.; Elger, B. S., Moving Beyond the Friend-Foe Myth: A Scoping Review of the Use of Social Media in Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (5), 561-571.

19. Munsie, C.; Ebert, J.; Joske, D.; Ackland, T., The Benefit of Physical Activity in Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Patients During and After Treatment: A Systematic Review. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (5), 512-524.

20. Perfors, I. A. A.; May, A. M.; Boeijen, J. A.; de Wit, N. J.; van der Wall, E.; Helsper, C. W., Involving the general practitioner during curative cancer treatment: a systematic review of health care interventions. *BMJ open* **2019,** *9* (4), e026383.

21. Robertson E; Wakefield C; Marshall K; U., S.-D., Strategies to improve adherence to treatment in adolescents and young adults with cancer: a systematic review. *Clinical Oncology in Adolescents and Young Adults.* **2015,** *5*, 35-49.

22. Nowe, E.; Stöbel-Richter, Y.; Sender, A.; Leuteritz, K.; Friedrich, M.; Geue, K., Cancer-related fatigue in adolescents and young adults: A systematic review of the literature. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* **2017,** *118*, 63-69.

23. Rae, C.; Shah, N.; De Pauw, S.; Costa, A.; Barr, R. D., System Performance Indicators for Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Care and Control: A Scoping Review. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *9* (1), 1-11.

24. Canadian Partnership Against Cancer, Canadian Framework for the Care and Support of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. Canadian Partnership Against Cancer: Toronto, ON, **2019.**

25. Bibby, H.; White, V.; Thompson, K.; Anazodo, A., What Are the Unmet Needs and Care Experiences of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer? A Systematic Review. **2017,** *6* (1), 6-30.

26. Ellis, J. A.; Malalasekera, V. S.; Allan, C.; Choong, P. F.; Hansford, J. R.; Hehir, R.; Morello, N.; O'Callaghan, S.; Orme, L.; Phillipson, N.; Rosenthal, M. A.; Sawyer, S.; Strong, R.; Super, L.; Watt, A.; Williams, C.; Woollett, A.; Robertson, A.; Lewin, J., Systems-Level Change to Alleviate Barriers to Cancer Clinical Trial Access for Adolescents and Young Adults in Australia. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2021**.

27. Cancer Australia, Principles of Multidisciplinary Care. Australian Government: Sydney, 2019.

28. Pini, S. A.; Gibson, F.; Fern, L. A.; Morgan, S. J.; Phillips, R. S.; Stark, D. P., Multi-Professional Perspectives on Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Across Europe: An e-Delphi Survey. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2017,** *6* (1), 178-185.

29. National Comprehensive Cancer Network. NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology: Adolescent and Young Adult (AYA) Oncology. 2020. nccn.org.

30. Birch, R. J.; Morris, E. J. A.; West, R. M.; Stark, D. P.; Lewis, I.; Morgan, S.; Feltbower, R. G., A cross-sectional survey of healthcare professionals to determine what they believe constitutes ‘specialist’ care for teenage and young adult patients with cancer. *BMJ open* **2013,** *3* (5), e002346.

31. Holland, L.; Thompson, K., Psychological Support and Social Care. In *A Practical Approach to the Care of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer*, Chisholm, J.; Hough, R.; Soanes, L., Eds. Springer International Publishing: Cham, **2018**; pp 37-55.

32. Tsangaris, E.; Johnson, J.; Taylor, R.; Fern, L.; Bryant-Lukosius, D.; Barr, R.; Fraser, G.; Klassen, A., Identifying the supportive care needs of adolescent and young adult survivors of cancer: a qualitative analysis and systematic literature review. *Supportive Care in Cancer* **2014,** *22* (4), 947-959.

33. Warner, E. L.; Kent, E. E.; Trevino, K. M.; Parsons, H. M.; Zebrack, B. J.; Kirchhoff, A. C., Social well-being among adolescents and young adults with cancer: A systematic review. *Cancer* **2016,** *122* (7), 1029-1037.

34. McCarthy, M. C.; McNeil, R.; Drew, S.; Orme, L.; Sawyer, S. M., Information needs of adolescent and young adult cancer patients and their parent-carers. *Support Care Cancer* **2018,** *26* (5), 1655-1664.

35. Goldenring, J.; Rosen, D. J., Getting into adolescent heads: An essential update. *Contemporary pediatrics.* **2008**.

36. The Royal Australasian College of Physicians, Routine Adolescent Psychosocial Health Assessment- Position Statement. RACP: Sydney, Australia, 2008.

37. Canteen. Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Psychosocial Care Manual. **2011**. <http://www.canteen.org.au/youth-cancer/resources/aya-psychosocial-care-manual>.

38. Palmer, S.; Patterson, P.; Thompson, K., A national approach to improving adolescent and young adult (AYA) oncology psychosocial care: the development of AYA-specific psychosocial assessment and care tools. *Palliat Support Care* **2014,** *12* (3), 183-8.

39. Tsangaris, E.; D'Agostino, N.; Rae, C.; Breakey, V.; Klassen, A. F., Development and Psychometric Evaluation of the Cancer Distress Scales for Adolescent and Young Adults. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (5), 566-580.

40. Rae, C.; Klassen, A. F.; Tsangaris, E.; Breakey, V.; D'Agostino, N., Distress Screening in Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer: Development of Cut-Points for the Cancer Distress Scales-Adolescent and Young Adults. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (5), 560-565.

41. Patterson, P.; D'Agostino, N. M.; McDonald, F. E. J.; Church, T. D.; Costa, D. S. J.; Rae, C. S.; Siegel, S. E.; Hu, J.; Bibby, H.; Stark, D. P.; Group, I. A. C. D. S., Screening for distress and needs: Findings from a multinational validation of the Adolescent and Young Adult Psycho-Oncology Screening Tool with newly diagnosed patients. **2021,** *n/a* (n/a).

42. Smith, S.; Cable, M.; Mooney, S.; Taylor, R., The blueprint of care for teenagers and young adults with cancer, second edition. Teenage Cancer Trust.: **2016**.

43. Vetsch, J.; Wakefield, C. E.; McGill, B. C.; Cohn, R. J.; Ellis, S. J.; Stefanic, N.; Sawyer, S. M.; Zebrack, B.; Sansom-Daly, U. M., Educational and vocational goal disruption in adolescent and young adult cancer survivors. *Psychooncology* **2018,** *27* (2), 532-538.

44. Smith, A. W.; Keegan, T.; Hamilton, A.; Lynch, C.; Wu, X. C.; Schwartz, S. M.; Kato, I.; Cress, R.; Harlan, L., Understanding care and outcomes in adolescents and young adult with Cancer: A review of the AYA HOPE study. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2019,** *66* (1), e27486.

45. Kosola, S.; McCarthy, M. C.; McNeil, R.; Orme, L. M.; Drew, S.; Sawyer, S. M., Early Education and Employment Outcomes After Cancer in Adolescents and Young Adults. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (2), 238-244.

46. Wong, A. W. K.; Chang, T. T.; Christopher, K.; Lau, S. C. L.; Beaupin, L. K.; Love, B.; Lipsey, K. L.; Feuerstein, M., Patterns of unmet needs in adolescent and young adult (AYA) cancer survivors: in their own words. *J Cancer Surviv* **2017,** *11* (6), 751-764.

47. Sawyer, S. M.; McNeil, R.; McCarthy, M.; Orme, L.; Thompson, K.; Drew, S.; Dunt, D., Unmet need for healthcare services in adolescents and young adults with cancer and their parent carers. *Support Care Cancer* **2017,** *25* (7), 2229-2239.

48. Dax, V.; Edwards, N.; Doidge, O.; Morkunas, B.; Thompson, K.; Lewin, J., Evaluation of an Educational and Vocational Service for Adolescent and Young Adults with Cancer: A Retrospective Review. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020**.

49. Doidge, O.; Edwards, N.; Thompson, K.; Lewin, J., A Conceptual Framework to Identify and Address the Education and Vocational Barriers Experienced by Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (4), 398-401.

50. Parsons, H. M.; Harlan, L. C.; Lynch, C. F.; Hamilton, A. S.; Wu, X. C.; Kato, I.; Schwartz, S. M.; Smith, A. W.; Keel, G.; Keegan, T. H., Impact of cancer on work and education among adolescent and young adult cancer survivors. *J Clin Oncol* **2012,** *30* (19), 2393-400.

51. Rock, C. L.; Thomson, C.; Gansler, T.; Gapstur, S. M.; McCullough, M. L.; Patel, A. V.; Andrews, K. S.; Bandera, E. V.; Spees, C. K.; Robien, K.; Hartman, S.; Sullivan, K.; Grant, B. L.; Hamilton, K. K.; Kushi, L. H.; Caan, B. J.; Kibbe, D.; Black, J. D.; Wiedt, T. L.; McMahon, C.; Sloan, K.; Doyle, C., American Cancer Society guideline for diet and physical activity for cancer prevention. **2020,** *70* (4), 245-271.

52. van der Haak, N.; Edwards, S.; Perem, M.; Landorf, E.; Osborn, M., Nutritional Status at Diagnosis, During, and After Treatment in Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2021**.

53. Rogers, P. C.; Barr, R. D., The relevance of nutrition to pediatric oncology: A cancer control perspective. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2020,** *67 Suppl 3*, e28213.

54. Ward, E. J.; Henry, L. M.; Friend, A. J.; Wilkins, S.; Phillips, R. S., Nutritional support in children and young people with cancer undergoing chemotherapy. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* **2015,** (8), Cd003298.

55. Love, B.; Moskowitz, M. C.; Crook, B.; Thompson, C. M.; Donovan-Kicken, E.; Stegenga, K.; Macpherson, C. F.; Johnson, R. H., Defining adolescent and young adult (AYA) exercise and nutrition needs: concerns communicated in an online cancer support community. *Patient Educ Couns* **2013,** *92* (1), 130-3.

56. Erickson, J. M.; Tokarek, N.; Ke, W.; Swartz, A., A Randomized Controlled Trial of a Physical Activity Intervention for Self-management of Fatigue in Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer. *Cancer Nursing* **2020,** *Publish Ahead of Print*.

57. Murnane, A.; Gough, K.; Thompson, K.; Holland, L.; Conyers, R., Adolescents and young adult cancer survivors: exercise habits, quality of life and physical activity preferences. *Support Care Cancer* **2015,** *23* (2), 501-10.

58. Wright, M., Physical Activity Participation and Preferences: Developmental and Oncology-Related Transitions in Adolescents Treated for Cancer. *Physiother Can* **2015,** *67* (3), 292-9.

59. Adams, S. C.; Petrella, A.; Sabiston, C. M.; Vani, M. F.; Gupta, A.; Trinh, L.; Matthew, A. G.; Hamilton, R. J.; Mina, D. S., Preferences for exercise and physical activity support in adolescent and young adult cancer survivors: a cross-sectional survey. *Support Care Cancer* **2021**, 1-15.

60. Leis, R.; de Lamas, C.; de Castro, M. J.; Picáns, R.; Gil-Campos, M.; Couce, M. L., Effects of Nutritional Education Interventions on Metabolic Risk in Children and Adolescents: A Systematic Review of Controlled Trials. *Nutrients* **2019,** *12* (1).

61. Quidde, J.; von Grundherr, J.; Koch, B.; Bokemeyer, C.; Escherich, G.; Valentini, L.; Buchholz, D.; Schilling, G.; Stein, A., Improved nutrition in adolescents and young adults after childhood cancer - INAYA study. *BMC Cancer* **2016,** *16* (1), 872.

62. James, E. L.; Stacey, F. G.; Chapman, K.; Boyes, A. W.; Burrows, T.; Girgis, A.; Asprey, G.; Bisquera, A.; Lubans, D. R., Impact of a nutrition and physical activity intervention (ENRICH: Exercise and Nutrition Routine Improving Cancer Health) on health behaviors of cancer survivors and carers: a pragmatic randomized controlled trial. *BMC Cancer* **2015,** *15*, 710.

63. Atkinson, M.; Murnane, A.; Goddard, T.; Pendergrast, C.; Rogers, P.; Manudhane, R.; Osborn, M., A randomized controlled trial of a structured exercise intervention after the completion of acute cancer treatment in adolescents and young adults. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2021,** *68* (1), e28751.

64. Chisholm, J.; Hough, R.; Soanes, L., *A Practical Approach to the Care of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer*. Springer International Publishing: Cham, **2018;** p 37-55.

65. Wu, Y. P.; Yi, J.; McClellan, J.; Kim, J.; Tian, T.; Grahmann, B.; Kirchhoff, A. C.; Holton, A.; Wright, J., Barriers and Facilitators of Healthy Diet and Exercise Among Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors: Implications for Behavioral Interventions. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2015,** *4* (4), 184-191.

66. Sender, A.; Friedrich, M.; Leuteritz, K.; Nowe, E.; Stöbel-Richter, Y.; Mehnert, A.; Geue, K., Unmet supportive care needs in young adult cancer patients: associations and changes over time. Results from the AYA-Leipzig study. *J Cancer Surviv* **2019,** *13* (4), 611-619.

67. Smrke, A.; Leung, B.; Srikanthan, A.; McDonald, M.; Bates, A.; Ho, C., Distinct Features of Psychosocial Distress of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer Compared to Adults at Diagnosis: Patient-Reported Domains of Concern. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (4), 540-545.

68. White, V.; Skaczkowski, G.; Thompson, K.; Bibby, H.; Coory, M.; Pinkerton, R.; Nicholls, W.; Orme, L. M.; Conyers, R.; Phillips, M. B.; Osborn, M.; Harrup, R.; Anazodo, A., Experiences of Care of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer in Australia. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (3), 315-325.

69. DeRouen, M. C.; Smith, A. W.; Tao, L.; Bellizzi, K. M.; Lynch, C. F.; Parsons, H. M.; Kent, E. E.; Keegan, T. H., Cancer-related information needs and cancer's impact on control over life influence health-related quality of life among adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Psychooncology* **2015,** *24* (9), 1104-15.

70. Dyson, G. J.; Thompson, K.; Palmer, S.; Thomas, D. M.; Schofield, P., The relationship between unmet needs and distress amongst young people with cancer. *Supportive Care in Cancer* **2012,** *20* (1), 75-85.

71. Jin, Z.; Griffith, M. A.; Rosenthal, A. C., Identifying and Meeting the Needs of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Curr Oncol Rep* **2021,** *23* (2), 17.

72. Hibbard, J. H., Patient activation and the use of information to support informed health decisions. *Patient Educ Couns* **2017,** *100* (1), 5-7.

73. Steineck, A.; Bradford, M. C.; Lau, N.; Scott, S.; Yi-Frazier, J. P.; Rosenberg, A. R., A Psychosocial Intervention's Impact on Quality of Life in AYAs with Cancer: A Post Hoc Analysis from the Promoting Resilience in Stress Management (PRISM) Randomized Controlled Trial. *Children (Basel)* **2019,** *6* (11).

74. Park, E. M.; Rosenstein, D. L., Depression in adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Dialogues in clinical neuroscience* **2015,** *17* (2), 171-180.

75. Barnett, M.; McDonnell, G.; DeRosa, A.; Schuler, T.; Philip, E.; Peterson, L.; Touza, K.; Jhanwar, S.; Atkinson, T. M.; Ford, J. S., Psychosocial outcomes and interventions among cancer survivors diagnosed during adolescence and young adulthood (AYA): a systematic review. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship* **2016,** *10* (5), 814-831.

76. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Mental Health Snapshot 2020. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/mental-health.

77. Vuattoux, D.; Colomer-Lahiguera, S.; Fernandez, P.-A.; Jequier Gygax, M.; Choucair, M.-L.; Beck-Popovic, M.; Diezi, M.; Manificat, S.; Latifyan, S.; Ramelet, A.-S.; Eicher, M.; Chabane, N.; Renella, R., Cancer Care of Children, Adolescents and Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorders: Key Information and Strategies for Oncology Teams. **2021,** *10* (3150).

78. Kwak, M.; Zebrack, B. J.; Meeske, K. A.; Embry, L.; Aguilar, C.; Block, R.; Hayes-Lattin, B.; Li, Y.; Butler, M.; Cole, S., Trajectories of psychological distress in adolescent and young adult patients with cancer: a 1-year longitudinal study. *J Clin Oncol* **2013,** *31* (17), 2160-6.

79. Burgoyne, M. J.; Bingen, K.; Leuck, J.; Dasgupta, M.; Ryan, P.; Hoffmann, R. G., Cancer-Related Distress in Young Adults Compared to Middle-Aged and Senior Adults. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2015,** *4* (2), 56-63.

80. De, R.; Sutradhar, R.; Kurdyak, P.; Aktar, S.; Pole, J. D.; Baxter, N.; Nathan, P. C.; Gupta, S., Incidence and Predictors of Mental Health Outcomes Among Survivors of Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer: A Population-Based Study Using the IMPACT Cohort. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **2021**, JCO.20.02019.

81. Jones, J. M.; Fitch, M.; Bongard, J.; Maganti, M.; Gupta, A.; D'Agostino, N.; Korenblum, C., The Needs and Experiences of Post-Treatment Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors. *J Clin Med* **2020,** *9* (5).

82. McCarthy, M. C.; McNeil, R.; Drew, S.; Dunt, D.; Kosola, S.; Orme, L.; Sawyer, S. M., Psychological Distress and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms in Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer and Their Parents. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2016,** *5* (4), 322-329.

83. Cheung, C. K.; Zebrack, B., What do adolescents and young adults want from cancer resources? Insights from a Delphi panel of AYA patients. *Support Care Cancer* **2017,** *25* (1), 119-126.

84. Recklitis, C. J.; Blackmon, J. E.; Chang, G., Screening young adult cancer survivors for distress with the Distress Thermometer: Comparisons with a structured clinical diagnostic interview. *Cancer* **2016,** *122* (2), 296-303.

85. Thornton, C. P.; Ruble, K.; Kozachik, S., Psychosocial Interventions for Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer: An Integrative Review. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing* **2020,** *37* (6), 408-422.

86. Salsman, J. M.; Bingen, K.; Barr, R. D.; Freyer, D. R., Understanding, measuring, and addressing the financial impact of cancer on adolescents and young adults. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2019,** *66* (7), e27660.

87. Cancer Council Victoria, Optimal Care Pathway for People with Sarcoma (Bone and Soft Tissue Sarcoma). Cancer Council **2020.**

88. Tan, C. H.; Wilson, S.; McConigley, R., Experiences of cancer patients in a patient navigation program: a qualitative systematic review. *JBI Database System Rev Implement Rep* **2015,** *13* (2), 136-68.

89. Luke, A.; Doucet, S.; Azar, R., Paediatric patient navigation models of care in Canada: An environmental scan. *Paediatr Child Health* **2018,** *23* (3), e46-e55.

90. Pannier, S. T.; Warner, E. L.; Fowler, B.; Fair, D.; Salmon, S. K.; Kirchhoff, A. C., Age-Specific Patient Navigation Preferences Among Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *J Cancer Educ* **2019,** *34* (2), 242-251.

91. Al-Kaiyat, M. O., Precision Coordination: The Growing Role of the Nurse Coordinator in the Era of Personalized Medicine *Clin J Oncol Nurs* **2018,** *22* (1), 113-115.

92. Monas, L.; Toren, O.; Uziely, B.; Chinitz, D., The oncology nurse coordinator: role perceptions of staff members and nurse coordinators. *Israel Journal of Health Policy Research* **2017,** *6* (1), 66.

93. Fox, R. S.; Oswald, L. B.; Fowler, B.; Carrera, J. B.; Reichek, J.; Victorson, D.; Sanford, S. D., Understanding and Enhancing Support Group Participation Among Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors: The Impact of Integrating Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Navigation Services. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020**.

94. Tho, P. C.; Ang, E., The effectiveness of patient navigation programs for adult cancer patients undergoing treatment: a systematic review. *JBI Database System Rev Implement Rep* **2016,** *14* (2), 295-321.

95. LaRosa, K. N.; Stern, M.; Lynn, C.; Hudson, J.; Reed, D. R.; Donovan, K. A.; Quinn, G. P., Provider perceptions' of a patient navigator for adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Support Care Cancer* **2019,** *27* (11), 4091-4098.

96. Ambresin, A. E.; Bennett, K.; Patton, G. C.; Sanci, L. A.; Sawyer, S. M., Assessment of youth-friendly health care: a systematic review of indicators drawn from young people's perspectives. *J Adolesc Health* **2013,** *52* (6), 670-81.

97. World Health Organization, WHO guideline: recommendations on digital interventions for health system strengthening. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO. WHO: Geneva, **2019**.

98. Ben-Aharon, I.; Goshen-Lago, T.; Fontana, E.; Smyth, E.; Guren, M.; Caballero, C.; Lordick, F., Social networks for young patients with cancer: the time for system agility. *Lancet Oncol* **2019,** *20* (6), 765.

99. Casillas, J. N.; Schwartz, L. F.; Crespi, C. M.; Ganz, P. A.; Kahn, K. L.; Stuber, M. L.; Bastani, R.; Alquaddomi, F.; Estrin, D. L., The use of mobile technology and peer navigation to promote adolescent and young adult (AYA) cancer survivorship care: results of a randomized controlled trial. *J Cancer Surviv* **2019,** *13* (4), 580-592.

100. Darabos, K.; Hoyt, M. A.; Ford, J. S., Relational processes and psychological adjustment among young adults with cancer: The role of technology-related communication. *Psychooncology* **2019,** *28* (12), 2406-2414.

101. Perez, G. K.; Salsman, J. M.; Fladeboe, K.; Kirchhoff, A. C.; Park, E. R.; Rosenberg, A. R., Taboo Topics in Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology: Strategies for Managing Challenging but Important Conversations Central to Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivorship. *Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book* **2020,** *40*, 1-15.

102. Sisk, B. A.; Fasciano, K.; Block, S. D.; Mack, J. W., Longitudinal prognostic communication needs of adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Cancer* **2020,** *126* (2), 400-407.

103. Frederick, N. N.; Campbell, K.; Kenney, L. B.; Moss, K.; Speckhart, A.; Bober, S. L., Barriers and facilitators to sexual and reproductive health communication between pediatric oncology clinicians and adolescent and young adult patients: The clinician perspective. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2018,** *65* (8), e27087.

104. Gorman, J. R.; Standridge, D.; Lyons, K. S.; Elliot, D. L.; Winters-Stone, K.; Julian, A. K.; Weprin, J.; Storksdieck, M.; Hayes-Lattin, B., Patient-centered communication between adolescent and young adult cancer survivors and their healthcare providers: Identifying research gaps with a scoping review. *Patient Educ Couns* **2018,** *101* (2), 185-194.

105. Nahata, L.; Anazodo, A.; Cherven, B.; Logan, S.; Meacham, L. R.; Meade, C. D.; Zarnegar-Lumley, S.; Quinn, G. P., Optimizing health literacy to facilitate reproductive health decision-making in adolescent and young adults with cancer. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2020**, e28476.

106. Frederick, N. N.; Revette, A.; Michaud, A.; Bober, S. L., A qualitative study of sexual and reproductive health communication with adolescent and young adult oncology patients. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2019,** *66* (6), e27673.

107. Yen, P. H.; Leasure, A. R., Use and Effectiveness of the Teach-Back Method in Patient Education and Health Outcomes. *Federal practitioner : for the health care professionals of the VA, DoD, and PHS* **2019,** *36* (6), 284-289.

108. Sjoquist, K. M.; Zalcberg, J. R., Clinical trials- advancing national cancer care. *Cancer Forum* **2013,** *37* (1), 80-87.

109. Bleyer, A.; Tai, E.; Siegel, S., Role of clinical trials in survival progress of American adolescents and young adults with cancer-and lack thereof. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2018,** *65* (8), e27074.

110. Unger, J. M.; Cook, E.; Tai, E.; Bleyer, A., The Role of Clinical Trial Participation in Cancer Research: Barriers, Evidence, and Strategies. *Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book* **2016,** *35*, 185-98.

111. Roth, M.; Mittal, N.; Saha, A.; Freyer, D. R., The Children's Oncology Group Adolescent and Young Adult Responsible Investigator Network: A New Model for Addressing Site-Level Factors Impacting Clinical Trial Enrollment. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (4), 522-527.

112. Wolfson, J. A.; Richman, J. S.; Sun, C. L.; Landier, W.; Leung, K.; Smith, E. P.; O'Donnell, M.; Bhatia, S., Causes of Inferior Outcome in Adolescents and Young Adults with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Across Oncology Services and Regardless of Clinical Trial Enrollment. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* **2018,** *27* (10), 1133-1141.

113. White, V.; Skaczkowski, G.; Anazodo, A.; Bibby, H.; Nicholls, W.; Pinkerton, R.; Thompson, K.; Orme, L. M.; Conyers, R.; Osborn, M.; Phillips, M. B.; Harrup, R.; Walker, R.; Coory, M., Clinical trial participation by adolescents and young adults with cancer: A continued cause for concern? *Semin Oncol* **2018,** *45* (5-6), 275-283.

114. Thomas, S. M.; Malvar, J.; Tran, H. H.; Shows, J. T.; Freyer, D. R., A prospective comparison of cancer clinical trial availability and enrollment among adolescents/young adults treated at an adult cancer hospital or affiliated children's hospital. *Cancer* **2018,** *124* (20), 4064-4071.

115. Forcina, V.; Vakeesan, B.; Paulo, C.; Mitchell, L.; Bell, J. A.; Tam, S.; Wang, K.; Gupta, A. A.; Lewin, J., Perceptions and attitudes toward clinical trials in adolescent and young adults with cancer: a systematic review. *Adolescent health, medicine and therapeutics* **2018,** *9*, 87-94.

116. Friend, B.; Baweja, A.; Schiller, G.; Bergman, J.; Litwin, M.; Goldman, J.; Davies, S.; Casillas, J., Clinical trial enrollment of adolescent and young adult patients with cancer: a systematic review of the literature and proposed solutions. *Clinical Oncology in Adolescents and Young Adults* **2017,** *Volume 6*, 51-59.

117. Sisk, B. A.; DuBois, J.; Kodish, E.; Wolfe, J.; Feudtner, C., Navigating Decisional Discord: The Pediatrician’s Role When Child and Parents Disagree. *Pediatrics* **2017,** *139* (6), e20170234.

118. Pyke-Grimm, K. A.; Franck, L. S.; Patterson Kelly, K.; Halpern-Felsher, B.; Goldsby, R. E.; Kleiman, A.; Rehm, R. S., Treatment Decision-Making Involvement in Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer. *Oncol Nurs Forum* **2019,** *46* (1), E22-e37.

119. Sisk, B. A.; Canavera, K.; Sharma, A.; Baker, J. N.; Johnson, L. M., Ethical issues in the care of adolescent and young adult oncology patients. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2019,** *66* (5), e27608.

120. Mack, J. W.; Fasciano, K. M.; Block, S. D., Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Patients' Experiences With Treatment Decision-making. *Pediatrics* **2019,** *143* (5).

121. Burg, A. J., Body Image and the Female Adolescent Oncology Patient. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing* **2015,** *33* (1), 18-24.

122. Zucchetti, G.; Bellini, S.; Bertolotti, M.; Bona, F.; Biasin, E.; Bertorello, N.; Tirtei, E.; Fagioli, F., Body Image Discomfort of Adolescent and Young Adult Hematologic Cancer Survivors. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2017,** *6* (2), 377-380.

123. Moore, J. B.; Canzona, M. R.; Puccinelli-Ortega, N.; Little-Greene, D.; Duckworth, K. E.; Fingeret, M. C.; Ip, E. H.; Sanford, S. D.; Salsman, J. M., A qualitative assessment of body image in adolescents and young adults (AYAs) with cancer. *Psycho-Oncology* **2020,** *n/a* (n/a).

124. Lee, M.-Y.; Mu, P.-F.; Tsay, S.-F.; Chou, S.-S.; Chen, Y.-C., The experience of body image of children and adolescents with cancer: A meta-synthesis. *JBI Evidence Synthesis* **2011,** *9* (55).

125. Brierley, M.-E. E.; Sansom-Daly, U. M.; Baenziger, J.; McGill, B.; Wakefield, C. E., Impact of physical appearance changes reported by adolescent and young adult cancer survivors: A qualitative analysis. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2019,** *28* (4), e13052.

126. Cherven, B.; Sampson, A.; Bober, S. L.; Bingen, K.; Frederick, N.; Freyer, D. R.; Quinn, G. P., Sexual health among adolescent and young adult cancer survivors: A scoping review from the Children's Oncology Group Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Discipline Committee. *CA Cancer J Clin* **2020**.

127. Barakat, L. P.; Galtieri, L. R.; Szalda, D.; Schwartz, L. A., Assessing the psychosocial needs and program preferences of adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Support Care Cancer* **2016,** *24* (2), 823-832.

128. Alderman, E. M.; Breuner, C. C.; Committee On, A., Unique Needs of the Adolescent. *Pediatrics* **2019,** *144* (6), e20193150.

129. Stanton, A. M.; Handy, A. B.; Meston, C. M., Sexual function in adolescents and young adults diagnosed with cancer: A systematic review. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship* **2018,** *12* (1), 47-63.

130. Dobinson, K. A.; Hoyt, M. A.; Seidler, Z. E.; Beaumont, A. L.; Hullmann, S. E.; Lawsin, C. R., A Grounded Theory Investigation into the Psychosexual Unmet Needs of Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2016,** *5* (2), 135-45.

131. Rosenberg, A. R.; Bona, K.; Ketterl, T.; Wharton, C. M.; Wolfe, J.; Baker, K. S., Intimacy, Substance Use, and Communication Needs During Cancer Therapy: A Report From the "Resilience in Adolescents and Young Adults" Study. *J Adolesc Health* **2017,** *60* (1), 93-99.

132. Clarke, M.; Lewin, J.; Lazarakis, S.; Thompson, K., Overlooked Minorities: The Intersection of Cancer in Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and/or Intersex Adolescents and Young Adults. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (5), 525-528.

133. Alexander, S. C.; Fortenberry, J. D.; Pollak, K. I.; Bravender, T.; Østbye, T.; Shields, C. G., Physicians Use of Inclusive Sexual Orientation Language During Teenage Annual Visits. *LGBT Health* **2014,** *1* (4), 283-91.

134. Acquati, C.; Zebrack, B. J.; Faul, A. C.; Embry, L.; Aguilar, C.; Block, R.; Hayes-Lattin, B.; Freyer, D. R.; Cole, S., Sexual functioning among young adult cancer patients: A 2-year longitudinal study. *Cancer* **2018,** *124* (2), 398-405.

135. Mitchell, L.; Tam, S.; Lewin, J.; Srikanthan, A.; Heck, C.; Hodgson, D.; Vakeesan, B.; Sim, H. W.; Gupta, A., Measuring the Impact of an Adolescent and Young Adult Program on Addressing Patient Care Needs. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (5), 612-617.

136. Poorvu, P. D.; Frazier, A. L.; Feraco, A. M.; Manley, P. E.; Ginsburg, E. S.; Laufer, M. R.; LaCasce, A. S.; Diller, L. R.; Partridge, A. H., Cancer Treatment-Related Infertility: A Critical Review of the Evidence. *JNCI Cancer Spectrum* **2019,** *3* (1).

137. Busnelli, A.; Vitagliano, A.; Mensi, L.; Acerboni, S.; Bulfoni, A.; Filippi, F.; Somigliana, E., Fertility in female cancer survivors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Reproductive BioMedicine Online* **2020,** *41* (1), 96-112.

138. Gerstl, B.; Sullivan, E.; Chong, S.; Chia, D.; Wand, H.; Anazodo, A., Reproductive Outcomes After a Childhood and Adolescent Young Adult Cancer Diagnosis in Female Cancer Survivors: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (6), 627-642.

139. Quinn, G. P.; Knapp, C.; Murphy, D.; Sawczyn, K.; Sender, L., Congruence of reproductive concerns among adolescents with cancer and parents: pilot testing an adapted instrument. *Pediatrics* **2012,** *129* (4), e930-e936.

140. Ramphal, R.; Aubin, S.; Czaykowski, P.; De Pauw, S.; Johnson, A.; McKillop, S.; Szwajcer, D.; Wilkins, K.; Rogers, P., Adolescent and young adult cancer: principles of care. *Current oncology (Toronto, Ont.)* **2016,** *23* (3), 204-209.

141. Benedict, C.; Shuk, E.; Ford, J. S., Fertility Issues in Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2016,** *5* (1), 48-57.

142. Logan, S.; Perz, J.; Ussher, J. M.; Peate, M.; Anazodo, A., A systematic review of patient oncofertility support needs in reproductive cancer patients aged 14 to 45 years of age. **2018,** *27* (2), 401-409.

143. Sodergren, S. C.; Husson, O.; Robinson, J.; Rohde, G. E.; Tomaszewska, I. M.; Vivat, B.; Dyar, R.; Darlington, A. S., Systematic review of the health-related quality of life issues facing adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Qual Life Res* **2017,** *26* (7), 1659-1672.

144. Taylor, J. F.; Ott, M. A., Fertility Preservation after a Cancer Diagnosis: A Systematic Review of Adolescents', Parents', and Providers' Perspectives, Experiences, and Preferences. *J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol* **2016,** *29* (6), 585-598.

145. Greenzang, K. A.; Fasciano, K. M.; Block, S. D.; Mack, J. W., Early information needs of adolescents and young adults about late effects of cancer treatment. *Cancer* **2020,** *126* (14), 3281-3288.

146. Johnson, A. C.; Mays, D.; Rehberg, K.; Shad, A.; Tercyak, K. P., Knowledge and Beliefs About Oncofertility and Associations with Quality of Life Among Adolescent and Young Adult Survivors of Pediatric Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (4), 424-429.

147. Font-Gonzalez, A.; Mulder, R. L.; Loeffen, E. A.; Byrne, J.; van Dulmen-den Broeder, E.; van den Heuvel-Eibrink, M. M.; Hudson, M. M.; Kenney, L. B.; Levine, J. M.; Tissing, W. J.; van de Wetering, M. D.; Kremer, L. C., Fertility preservation in children, adolescents, and young adults with cancer: Quality of clinical practice guidelines and variations in recommendations. *Cancer* **2016,** *122* (14), 2216-23.

148. Vindrola-Padros, C.; Dyer, K. E.; Cyrus, J.; Lubker, I. M., Healthcare professionals' views on discussing fertility preservation with young cancer patients: a mixed method systematic review of the literature. *Psychooncology* **2017,** *26* (1), 4-14.

149. Salsman, J. M.; Yanez, B.; Smith, K. N.; Beaumont, J. L.; Snyder, M. A.; Barnes, K.; Clayman, M. L., Documentation of Fertility Preservation Discussions for Young Adults With Cancer: Examining Compliance With Treatment Guidelines. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw* **2016,** *14* (3), 301-9.

150. Lewin, J.; Ma, J. M. Z.; Mitchell, L.; Tam, S.; Puri, N.; Stephens, D.; Srikanthan, A.; Bedard, P.; Razak, A.; Crump, M.; Warr, D.; Giuliani, M.; Gupta, A., The positive effect of a dedicated adolescent and young adult fertility program on the rates of documentation of therapy-associated infertility risk and fertility preservation options. *Support Care Cancer* **2017,** *25* (6), 1915-1922.

151. Oktay, K.; Harvey, B. E.; Partridge, A. H.; Quinn, G. P.; Reinecke, J.; Taylor, H. S.; Wallace, W. H.; Wang, E. T.; Loren, A. W., Fertility Preservation in Patients With Cancer: ASCO Clinical Practice Guideline Update. *J Clin Oncol* **2018,** *36* (19), 1994-2001.

152. Mulder, R. L.; Font-Gonzalez, A.; Green, D. M.; Loeffen, E. A. H.; Hudson, M. M.; Loonen, J.; Yu, R.; Ginsberg, J. P.; Mitchell, R. T.; Byrne, J.; Skinner, R.; Anazodo, A.; Constine, L. S.; de Vries, A.; Jahnukainen, K.; Lorenzo, A.; Meissner, A.; Nahata, L.; Dinkelman-Smit, M.; Tournaye, H.; Haupt, R.; van den Heuvel-Eibrink, M. M.; van Santen, H. M.; van Pelt, A. M. M.; Dirksen, U.; den Hartogh, J.; van Dulmen-den Broeder, E.; Wallace, W. H.; Levine, J.; Tissing, W. J. E.; Kremer, L. C. M.; Kenney, L. B.; van de Wetering, M. D., Fertility preservation for male patients with childhood, adolescent, and young adult cancer: recommendations from the PanCareLIFE Consortium and the International Late Effects of Childhood Cancer Guideline Harmonization Group. *Lancet Oncol* **2021,** *22* (2), e57-e67.

153. Mulder, R. L.; Font-Gonzalez, A.; Hudson, M. M.; van Santen, H. M.; Loeffen, E. A. H.; Burns, K. C.; Quinn, G. P.; van Dulmen-den Broeder, E.; Byrne, J.; Haupt, R.; Wallace, W. H.; van den Heuvel-Eibrink, M. M.; Anazodo, A.; Anderson, R. A.; Barnbrock, A.; Beck, J. D.; Bos, A. M. E.; Demeestere, I.; Denzer, C.; Di Iorgi, N.; Hoefgen, H. R.; Kebudi, R.; Lambalk, C.; Langer, T.; Meacham, L. R.; Rodriguez-Wallberg, K.; Stern, C.; Stutz-Grunder, E.; van Dorp, W.; Veening, M.; Veldkamp, S.; van der Meulen, E.; Constine, L. S.; Kenney, L. B.; van de Wetering, M. D.; Kremer, L. C. M.; Levine, J.; Tissing, W. J. E., Fertility preservation for female patients with childhood, adolescent, and young adult cancer: recommendations from the PanCareLIFE Consortium and the International Late Effects of Childhood Cancer Guideline Harmonization Group. *Lancet Oncol* **2021,** *22* (2), e45-e56.

154. McGrady, M. E.; Pai, A. L. H., A Systematic Review of Rates, Outcomes, and Predictors of Medication Non-Adherence Among Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (5), 485-494.

155. Kleinke, A. M.; Classen, C. F., Adolescents and young adults with cancer: aspects of adherence - a questionnaire study. *Adolesc Health Med Ther* **2018,** *9*, 77-85.

156. Barr, R. D.; Ferrari, A.; Ries, L.; Whelan, J.; Bleyer, W. A., Cancer in Adolescents and Young Adults: A Narrative Review of the Current Status and a View of the Future. *JAMA Pediatr* **2016,** *170* (5), 495-501.

157. Trevino, K. M.; Fasciano, K.; Prigerson, H. G., Patient-oncologist alliance, psychosocial well-being, and treatment adherence among young adults with advanced cancer. *J Clin Oncol* **2013,** *31* (13), 1683-9.

158. Bhatia, S.; Landier, W.; Hageman, L.; Kim, H.; Chen, Y.; Crews, K. R.; Evans, W. E.; Bostrom, B.; Casillas, J.; Dickens, D. S.; Maloney, K. W.; Neglia, J. P.; Ravindranath, Y.; Ritchey, A. K.; Wong, F. L.; Relling, M. V., 6MP adherence in a multiracial cohort of children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia: a Children's Oncology Group study. *Blood* **2014,** *124* (15), 2345-53.

159. McGrady, M. E.; Brown, G. A.; Pai, A. L., Medication adherence decision-making among adolescents and young adults with cancer. *European journal of oncology nursing : the official journal of European Oncology Nursing Society* **2016,** *20*, 207-14.

160. Hanghøj, S.; Boisen, K. A., Self-reported barriers to medication adherence among chronically ill adolescents: a systematic review. *J Adolesc Health* **2014,** *54* (2), 121-38.

161. Carr, E.; Rosengarten, L., Teenagers and Young Adults with Cancer: An Exploration of Factors Contributing to Treatment Adherence. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing* **2021**, 1043454221992302.

162. Puthenpura, V.; Marks, A. M., Clinical Application of Digital Technologies in Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology Supportive Care. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *10* (2), 127-130.

163. Bhatia, S.; Hageman, L.; Chen, Y.; Wong, F. L.; McQuaid, E. L.; Duncan, C.; Mascarenhas, L.; Freyer, D.; Mba, N.; Aristizabal, P.; Walterhouse, D.; Lew, G.; Kempert, P. H.; Russell, T. B.; McNall-Knapp, R. Y.; Jacobs, S.; Dang, H.; Raetz, E.; Relling, M. V.; Landier, W., Effect of a Daily Text Messaging and Directly Supervised Therapy Intervention on Oral Mercaptopurine Adherence in Children With Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA network open* **2020,** *3* (8), e2014205.

164. Perales, M.-A.; Drake, E. K.; Pemmaraju, N.; Wood, W. A., Social Media and the Adolescent and Young Adult (AYA) Patient with Cancer. *Current hematologic malignancy reports* **2016,** *11* (6), 449-455.

165. Ben-Aharon, I.; Goshen-Lago, T.; Turgeman, I.; Fontana, E.; Smyth, E.; Lordick, F., Young patients with cancer and a digital social network: the voice beyond the clinic. *ESMO Open* **2020,** *5* (3), e000651.

166. Falzone, A. E.; Brindis, C. D.; Chren, M. M.; Junn, A.; Pagoto, S.; Wehner, M.; Linos, E., Teens, Tweets, and Tanning Beds: Rethinking the Use of Social Media for Skin Cancer Prevention. *Am J Prev Med* **2017,** *53* (3s1), S86-s94.

167. Devine, K. A.; Viola, A. S.; Coups, E. J.; Wu, Y. P., Digital Health Interventions for Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Survivors. *JCO Clinical Cancer Informatics* **2018,** (2), 1-15.

168. Walton, A. L.; Albrecht, T. A.; Lux, L.; Judge Santacroce, S., Social Media: Support for Survivors and Young Adults With Cancer. *Clin J Oncol Nurs* **2017,** *21* (5), 537-540.

169. John, A.; Glendenning, A. C.; Marchant, A.; Montgomery, P.; Stewart, A.; Wood, S.; Lloyd, K.; Hawton, K., Self-Harm, Suicidal Behaviours, and Cyberbullying in Children and Young People: Systematic Review. *J Med Internet Res* **2018,** *20* (4), e129.

170. Mori, C.; Temple, J. R.; Browne, D.; Madigan, S., Association of Sexting With Sexual Behaviors and Mental Health Among Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics* **2019,** *173* (8), 770-779.

171. Gower, A. L.; Rider, G. N.; McMorris, B. J.; Eisenberg, M. E., Bullying Victimization among LGBTQ Youth: Current and Future Directions. *Curr Sex Health Rep* **2018,** *10* (4), 246-254.

172. Asvat, Y.; King, A. C.; Smith, L. J.; Lin, X.; Hedeker, D.; Henderson, T. O., Substance use behaviors in adolescent and young adult cancer patients: Associations with mental and physical health. *Psychooncology* **2020,** *29* (6), 1068-1076.

173. Slade, T.; Johnston, A.; Teesson, M.; Whiteford, H.; Burgess, P.; Pirkis, J.; Saw, S., The Mental Health of Australians 2. Report on the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Department of Health and Ageing, Ed. Canberra, **2009.**

174. Cappelli, C.; Miller, K. A.; Ritt-Olson, A.; Pentz, M. A.; Salahpour, S.; Milam, J. E., Binge Drinking, Tobacco, and Marijuana Use Among Young Adult Childhood Cancer Survivors: A Longitudinal Study. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing* **2021**, 10434542211011036.

175. Yusufov, M.; Braun, I. M.; Pirl, W. F., A systematic review of substance use and substance use disorders in patients with cancer. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry* **2019,** *60*, 128-136.

176. Hollen, P. J.; OʼLaughlen, M. C.; Hellems, M. A.; Hinton, I. D.; Xin, W.; Patrie, J. T., Comparison of two cohorts of medically at-risk adolescents engaging in substance use (cancer survivors and asthmatics): Clinical predictors for monitoring care. *J Am Assoc Nurse Pract* **2019,** *31* (9), 513-521.

177. Bell, K., Remaking the self: trauma, teachable moments, and the biopolitics of cancer survivorship. *Culture, medicine and psychiatry* **2012,** *36* (4), 584-600.

178. Sawyer, S. M.; McNeil, R.; Thompson, K.; Orme, L. M.; McCarthy, M., Developmentally appropriate care for adolescents and young adults with cancer: how well is Australia doing? *Support Care Cancer* **2019,** *27* (5), 1783-1792.

179. Lea, S.; Gibson, F.; Taylor, R. M., The culture of young people's cancer care: A narrative review and synthesis of the UK literature. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2019,** *28* (3), e13099.

180. Peditto, K.; Shepley, M.; Sachs, N.; Mendle, J.; Burrow, A., Inadequacy and impact of facility design for adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Journal of Environmental Psychology* **2020,** *69*, 101418.

181. McNeil, R.; Egsdal, M.; Drew, S.; McCarthy, M. C.; Sawyer, S. M., The changing nature of social support for adolescents and young adults with cancer. *European journal of oncology nursing : the official journal of European Oncology Nursing Society* **2019,** *43*, 101667.

182. Kelly, D.; Pearce, S.; Mulhall, A., 'Being in the same boat': ethnographic insights into an adolescent cancer unit. *Int J Nurs Stud* **2004,** *41* (8), 847-57.

183. Ferrari, A.; Albritton, K.; Osborn, O.; Barr, R.; Johnson, R. H.; Stark, D.; Whelan, J., Access and Models of Care. In *Cancer in Adolescents and Young Adults*, 2nd ed.; Bleyer, A.; Barr, R.; Ries, L.; Whelan, J.; Ferrari, A., Eds. Springer: Cham, Switzerland, **2017**.

184. Taylor, R. M.; Fern, L.; Whelan, J.; Pearce, S.; Grew, T.; Millington, H.; Ashton, J.; Brooman, K.; Starkey, C.; Gibson, F., “Your Place or Mine?” Priorities for a Specialist Teenage and Young Adult (TYA) Cancer Unit: Disparity Between TYA and Professional Perceptions. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2011,** *1* (3), 145-151.

185. Bröckelmann, P. J.; Goergen, H.; Fuchs, M.; Kriz, J.; Semrau, R.; Baues, C.; Kobe, C.; Behringer, K.; Eichenauer, D. A.; von Tresckow, B.; Klimm, B.; Halbsguth, T.; Wongso, D.; Plütschow, A.; Haverkamp, H.; Dietlein, M.; Eich, H. T.; Stein, H.; Diehl, V.; Borchmann, P.; Engert, A., Impact of centralized diagnostic review on quality of initial staging in Hodgkin lymphoma: experience of the German Hodgkin Study Group. *Br J Haematol* **2015,** *171* (4), 547-56.

186. Eich, H. T.; Staar, S.; Gossmann, A.; Hansemann, K.; Skripnitchenko, R.; Kocher, M.; Semrau, R.; Engert, A.; Josting, A.; Franklin, J.; Krug, B.; Diehl, V.; Müller, R. P., Centralized radiation oncologic review of cross-sectional imaging of Hodgkin's disease leads to significant changes in required involved field-results of a quality assurance program of the German Hodgkin Study Group. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys* **2004,** *58* (4), 1121-7.

187. Stokes, W.; Amini, A.; Maroni, P. D.; Kessler, E. R.; Stokes, C.; Cost, C. R.; Greffe, B. S.; Garrington, T. P.; Liu, A. K.; Cost, N. G., Patterns of care and survival outcomes for adolescent and young adult patients with testicular seminoma in the United States: A National Cancer Database analysis. *J Pediatr Urol* **2017,** *13* (4), 386.e1-386.e7.

188. Ireland, C.; Wiedower, E.; Mirza, M.; Crawley, M.; Tran, A.; Yaghmour, G.; Martin, M. G., Impact of Provider Volume on Outcomes of Patients With Hodgkin Lymphoma. *World J Oncol* **2018,** *9* (2), 46-49.

189. Greenup, R. A.; Obeng-Gyasi, S.; Thomas, S.; Houck, K.; Lane, W. O.; Blitzblau, R. C.; Hyslop, T.; Hwang, E. S., The Effect of Hospital Volume on Breast Cancer Mortality. *Ann Surg* **2018,** *267* (2), 375-381.

190. Albany, C.; Adra, N.; Snavely, A. C.; Cary, C.; Masterson, T. A.; Foster, R. S.; Kesler, K.; Ulbright, T. M.; Cheng, L.; Chovanec, M.; Taza, F.; Ku, K.; Brames, M. J.; Hanna, N. H.; Einhorn, L. H., Multidisciplinary clinic approach improves overall survival outcomes of patients with metastatic germ-cell tumors. *Annals of oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology* **2018,** *29* (2), 341-346.

191. Hauser, A.; Dutta, S. W.; Showalter, T. N.; Sheehan, J. P.; Grover, S.; Trifiletti, D. M., Impact of academic facility type and volume on post-surgical outcomes following diagnosis of glioblastoma. *J Clin Neurosci* **2018,** *47*, 103-110.

192. Blay, J. Y.; Honoré, C.; Stoeckle, E.; Meeus, P.; Jafari, M.; Gouin, F.; Anract, P.; Ferron, G.; Rochwerger, A.; Ropars, M.; Carrere, S.; Marchal, F.; Sirveaux, F.; Di Marco, A.; Le Nail, L. R.; Guiramand, J.; Vaz, G.; Machiavello, J. C.; Marco, O.; Causeret, S.; Gimbergues, P.; Fiorenza, F.; Chaigneau, L.; Guillemin, F.; Guilloit, J. M.; Dujardin, F.; Spano, J. P.; Ruzic, J. C.; Michot, A.; Soibinet, P.; Bompas, E.; Chevreau, C.; Duffaud, F.; Rios, M.; Perrin, C.; Firmin, N.; Bertucci, F.; Le Pechoux, C.; Le Loarer, F.; Collard, O.; Karanian-Philippe, M.; Brahmi, M.; Dufresne, A.; Dupré, A.; Ducimetière, F.; Giraud, A.; Pérol, D.; Toulmonde, M.; Ray-Coquard, I.; Italiano, A.; Le Cesne, A.; Penel, N.; Bonvalot, S., Surgery in reference centers improves survival of sarcoma patients: a nationwide study. *Annals of Oncology* **2019,** *30* (7), 1143-1153.

193. Wolfson, J.; Sun, C. L.; Wyatt, L.; Stock, W.; Bhatia, S., Adolescents and Young Adults with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia and Acute Myeloid Leukemia: Impact of Care at Specialized Cancer Centers on Survival Outcome. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* **2017,** *26* (3), 312-320.

194. Wolfson, J.; Sun, C. L.; Kang, T.; Wyatt, L.; D'Appuzzo, M.; Bhatia, S., Impact of treatment site in adolescents and young adults with central nervous system tumors. *J Natl Cancer Inst* **2014,** *106* (8), dju166.

195. Coccia, P. F., Overview of Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology. *Journal of Oncology Practice* **2019,** *15* (5), 235-237.

196. Reed, D. R.; Naghavi, A.; Binitie, O., Sarcoma as a Model for Adolescent and Young Adult Care. *Journal of Oncology Practice* **2019,** *15* (5), 239-247.

197. Patterson, P.; Allison, K. R.; Milley, K. M.; Chima, S. A.; Harrison, C., General practitioners’ management of cancers in Australian adolescents and young adults. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2018,** *27* (6), e12968.

198. Ahrensberg, J. M.; Fenger-Grøn, M.; Vedsted, P., Primary Care Use before Cancer Diagnosis in Adolescents and Young Adults – A Nationwide Register Study. *PLOS ONE* **2016,** *11* (5), e0155933.

199. Johnson, C. E.; Saunders, C. M.; Phillips, M.; Emery, J. D.; Nowak, A. K.; Overheu, K.; Ward, A. M.; Joske, D. J. L., Randomized Controlled Trial of Shared Care for Patients With Cancer Involving General Practitioners and Cancer Specialists. *Journal of Oncology Practice* **2015,** *11* (5), 349-355.

200. Dossett, L. A.; Hudson, J. N.; Morris, A. M.; Lee, M. C.; Roetzheim, R. G.; Fetters, M. D.; Quinn, G. P., The primary care provider (PCP)-cancer specialist relationship: A systematic review and mixed-methods meta-synthesis. *CA Cancer J Clin* **2017,** *67* (2), 156-169.

201. Meiklejohn, J. A.; Mimery, A.; Martin, J. H.; Bailie, R.; Garvey, G.; Walpole, E. T.; Adams, J.; Williamson, D.; Valery, P. C., The role of the GP in follow-up cancer care: a systematic literature review. *J Cancer Surviv* **2016,** *10* (6), 990-1011.

202. Nugent, B. D.; Moore, A.; Costello, A.; Lewarchik, A. M.; Tersak, J. M., Partnering to optimize care of childhood cancer survivors. *J Fam Pract* **2017,** *66* (4), E1-e6.

203. NG M; Forsyth V; Trahair T; Carrington N; A., A., Adolescents, young adults and cancer: What GPs need to know. *Medicine Today.* **2017,** *18* (8), 14-22.

204. Lisy, K.; Kent, J.; Piper, A.; Jefford, M., Facilitators and barriers to shared primary and specialist cancer care: a systematic review. *Support Care Cancer* **2021,** *29* (1), 85-96.

205. Sanford, S. D.; Beaumont, J. L.; Snyder, M. A.; Reichek, J.; Salsman, J. M., Clinical research participation among adolescent and young adults at an NCI-designated Comprehensive Cancer Center and affiliated pediatric hospital. *Support Care Cancer* **2017,** *25* (5), 1579-1586.

206. Howell, D. L.; Ward, K. C.; Austin, H. D.; Young, J. L.; Woods, W. G., Access to pediatric cancer care by age, race, and diagnosis, and outcomes of cancer treatment in pediatric and adolescent patients in the state of Georgia. *J Clin Oncol* **2007,** *25* (29), 4610-5.

207. Tai, E.; Buchanan, N.; Westervelt, L.; Elimam, D.; Lawvere, S., Treatment setting, clinical trial enrollment, and subsequent outcomes among adolescents with cancer: a literature review. *Pediatrics* **2014,** *133 Suppl 3* (Suppl 3), S91-7.

208. Bleyer, A., The Quid Pro Quo of pediatric versus adult services for older adolescent cancer patients. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2010,** *54* (2), 238-41.

209. Ram, R.; Wolach, O.; Vidal, L.; Gafter-Gvili, A.; Shpilberg, O.; Raanani, P., Adolescents and young adults with acute lymphoblastic leukemia have a better outcome when treated with pediatric-inspired regimens: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Hematol* **2012,** *87* (5), 472-8.

210. Shaw, P. H.; Boyiadzis, M.; Tawbi, H.; Welsh, A.; Kemerer, A.; Davidson, N. E.; Ritchey, A. K., Improved clinical trial enrollment in adolescent and young adult (AYA) oncology patients after the establishment of an AYA oncology program uniting pediatric and medical oncology divisions. *Cancer* **2012,** *118* (14), 3614-7.

211. Desandes, E.; Brugieres, L.; Laurence, V.; Berger, C.; Kanold, J.; Tron, I.; Clavel, J.; Lacour, B., Survival of adolescents with cancer treated at pediatric versus adult oncology treatment centers in France. **2017,** *64* (5), e26326.

212. Gibson, F., Transitional Care: Best Practices for Adolescent Cancer Care. In *A Practical Approach to the Care of Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer*, Chisholm, J.; Hough, R.; Soanes, L., Eds. Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2018; pp 37-55.

213. Mulder, R. L.; van der Pal, H. J. H.; Levitt, G. A.; Skinner, R.; Kremer, L. C. M.; Brown, M. C.; Bárdi, E.; Windsor, R.; Michel, G.; Frey, E., Transition guidelines: An important step in the future care for childhood cancer survivors. A comprehensive definition as groundwork. *Eur J Cancer* **2016,** *54*, 64-68.

214. Kim, B.; Patterson, P.; White, K., Developmental considerations of young people with cancer transitioning to adulthood. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2018,** *27* (6), e12836.

215. Strini, V.; Daicampi, C.; Trevisan, N.; Marinetto, A.; Prendin, A.; Marinelli, E.; De Barbieri, I., Transition of care in pediatric oncohematology: a systematic literature review. *Acta Biomed* **2020,** *91* (6-s), 48-64.

216. Nathan, P. C.; Ford, J. S.; Henderson, T. O.; Hudson, M. M.; Emmons, K. M.; Casillas, J. N.; Lown, E. A.; Ness, K. K.; Oeffinger, K. C., Health behaviors, medical care, and interventions to promote healthy living in the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study cohort. *J Clin Oncol* **2009,** *27* (14), 2363-73.

217. Nathan, P. C.; Hayes-Lattin, B.; Sisler, J. J.; Hudson, M. M., Critical issues in transition and survivorship for adolescents and young adults with cancers. *Cancer* **2011,** *117* (10 Suppl), 2335-41.

218. Sadak, K. T.; Gemeda, M. T.; Grafelman, M.; Neglia, J. P.; Freyer, D. R.; Harwood, E.; Mikal, J., Identifying metrics of success for transitional care practices in childhood cancer survivorship: a qualitative interview study of survivors. *BMC Cancer* **2020,** *20* (1), 898.

219. Langford, C.; Wright, D., Transition: TYAC Best Practice Statement for Health Professionals. Teenage Cancer Trust: **2017.**

220. Wilkins, K. L.; D'Agostino, N.; Penney, A. M.; Barr, R. D.; Nathan, P. C., Supporting adolescents and young adults with cancer through transitions: position statement from the Canadian Task Force on Adolescents and Young Adults with cancer. *J Pediatr Hematol Oncol* **2014,** *36* (7), 545-51.

221. Dimitropoulos, G.; Morgan-Maver, E.; Allemang, B.; Schraeder, K.; Scott, S. D.; Pinzon, J.; Andrew, G.; Guilcher, G.; Hamiwka, L.; Lang, E.; McBrien, K.; Nettel-Aguirre, A.; Pacaud, D.; Zwaigenbaum, L.; Mackie, A.; Samuel, S., Health care stakeholder perspectives regarding the role of a patient navigator during transition to adult care. *BMC Health Serv Res* **2019,** *19* (1), 390.

222. Ford, J. S.; Tonorezos, E. S.; Mertens, A. C.; Hudson, M. M.; Casillas, J.; Foster, B. M.; Moskowitz, C. S.; Smith, S. M.; Chou, J. F.; Buchanan, G.; Robison, L. L.; Oeffinger, K. C., Barriers and facilitators of risk-based health care for adult survivors of childhood cancer: A report from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. *Cancer* **2020,** *126* (3), 619-627.

223. Victorian Department of Health and Human Services, Public participation frameworks. DHHS, Ed. Victorian Government: Melbourne, Australia, 2018.

224. Robert, G.; Cornwell, J.; Locock, L.; Purushotham, A.; Sturmey, G.; Gager, M., Patients and staff as codesigners of healthcare services. *Bmj* **2015,** *350*, g7714.

225. Slattery, P.; Saeri, A. K.; Bragge, P., Research co-design in health: a rapid overview of reviews. *Health Res Policy Syst* **2020,** *18* (1), 17.

226. Thabrew, H.; Fleming, T.; Hetrick, S.; Merry, S., Co-design of eHealth Interventions With Children and Young People. *Front Psychiatry* **2018,** *9*, 481.

227. Bombard, Y.; Baker, G. R.; Orlando, E.; Fancott, C.; Bhatia, P.; Casalino, S.; Onate, K.; Denis, J. L.; Pomey, M. P., Engaging patients to improve quality of care: a systematic review. *Implement Sci* **2018,** *13* (1), 98.

228. Thompson, K.; Dyson, G.; Holland, L.; Joubert, L., An Exploratory Study of Oncology Specialists' Understanding of the Preferences of Young People Living With Cancer. *Social Work in Health Care* **2013,** *52* (2-3), 166-190.

229. Kaal, S. E. J.; Lidington, E. K.; Prins, J. B.; Jansen, R.; Manten-Horst, E.; Servaes, P.; van der Graaf, W. T. A.; Husson, O., Health-Related Quality of Life Issues in Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer: Discrepancies with the Perceptions of Health Care Professionals. *J Clin Med* **2021,** *10* (9).

230. Tricoli, J. V.; Bleyer, A., Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Biology. *Cancer J* **2018,** *24* (6), 267-274.

231. Partridge, A. H.; Hughes, M. E.; Warner, E. T.; Ottesen, R. A.; Wong, Y.-N.; Edge, S. B.; Theriault, R. L.; Blayney, D. W.; Niland, J. C.; Winer, E. P.; Weeks, J. C.; Tamimi, R. M., Subtype-Dependent Relationship Between Young Age at Diagnosis and Breast Cancer Survival. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **2016,** *34* (27), 3308-3314.

232. Sultan, I.; Qaddoumi, I.; Yaser, S.; Rodriguez-Galindo, C.; Ferrari, A., Comparing Adult and Pediatric Rhabdomyosarcoma in the Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Results Program, 1973 to 2005: An Analysis of 2,600 Patients. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **2009,** *27* (20), 3391-3397.

233. Ryan, J.; Patel, J.; Lucas, C. J.; Martin, J. H., Optimal cancer drug dosing in adolescents: new issues and the old unaddressed ones. *Internal Medicine Journal* **2018,** *48* (9), 1023-1027.

234. Veal, G. J.; Hartford, C. M.; Stewart, C. F., Clinical Pharmacology in the Adolescent Oncology Patient. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **2010,** *28* (32), 4790-4799.

235. Tricoli, J. V.; Blair, D. G.; Anders, C. K.; Bleyer, W. A.; Boardman, L. A.; Khan, J.; Kummar, S.; Hayes-Lattin, B.; Hunger, S. P.; Merchant, M.; Seibel, N. L.; Thurin, M.; Willman, C. L., Biologic and clinical characteristics of adolescent and young adult cancers: Acute lymphoblastic leukemia, colorectal cancer, breast cancer, melanoma, and sarcoma. *Cancer* **2016,** *122* (7), 1017-28.

236. Cullinan, N.; Capra, M.; McVeigh, T. P., Genetic Testing for Cancer Predisposition Syndromes in Adolescents and Young Adults (AYAs). *Current Genetic Medicine Reports* **2020,** *8* (2), 61-71.

237. Huang, K. L.; Mashl, R. J.; Wu, Y.; Ritter, D. I.; Wang, J.; Oh, C.; Paczkowska, M.; Reynolds, S.; Wyczalkowski, M. A.; Oak, N.; Scott, A. D.; Krassowski, M.; Cherniack, A. D.; Houlahan, K. E.; Jayasinghe, R.; Wang, L. B.; Zhou, D. C.; Liu, D.; Cao, S.; Kim, Y. W.; Koire, A.; McMichael, J. F.; Hucthagowder, V.; Kim, T. B.; Hahn, A.; Wang, C.; McLellan, M. D.; Al-Mulla, F.; Johnson, K. J.; Lichtarge, O.; Boutros, P. C.; Raphael, B.; Lazar, A. J.; Zhang, W.; Wendl, M. C.; Govindan, R.; Jain, S.; Wheeler, D.; Kulkarni, S.; Dipersio, J. F.; Reimand, J.; Meric-Bernstam, F.; Chen, K.; Shmulevich, I.; Plon, S. E.; Chen, F.; Ding, L., Pathogenic Germline Variants in 10,389 Adult Cancers. *Cell* **2018,** *173* (2), 355-370.e14.

238. Zhang, J.; Walsh, M. F.; Wu, G.; Edmonson, M. N.; Gruber, T. A.; Easton, J.; Hedges, D.; Ma, X.; Zhou, X.; Yergeau, D. A.; Wilkinson, M. R.; Vadodaria, B.; Chen, X.; McGee, R. B.; Hines-Dowell, S.; Nuccio, R.; Quinn, E.; Shurtleff, S. A.; Rusch, M.; Patel, A.; Becksfort, J. B.; Wang, S.; Weaver, M. S.; Ding, L.; Mardis, E. R.; Wilson, R. K.; Gajjar, A.; Ellison, D. W.; Pappo, A. S.; Pui, C. H.; Nichols, K. E.; Downing, J. R., Germline Mutations in Predisposition Genes in Pediatric Cancer. *N Engl J Med* **2015,** *373* (24), 2336-2346.

239. Kratz, C. P.; Jongmans, M. C.; Cavé, H.; Wimmer, K.; Behjati, S.; Guerrini-Rousseau, L.; Milde, T.; Pajtler, K. W.; Golmard, L.; Gauthier-Villars, M.; Jewell, R.; Duncan, C.; Maher, E. R.; Brugieres, L.; Pritchard-Jones, K.; Bourdeaut, F., Predisposition to cancer in children and adolescents. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health* **2021,** *5* (2), 142-154.

240. Stadler, Z. K.; Maio, A.; Padunan, A. In *Germline mutation prevalence in young adults with cancer.* , American Association for Cancer Research Virtual Annual Meeting II., Virtual, June 22, 2020; Virtual, **2020**.

241. Mork, M. E.; You, Y. N.; Ying, J.; Bannon, S. A.; Lynch, P. M.; Rodriguez-Bigas, M. A.; Vilar, E., High Prevalence of Hereditary Cancer Syndromes in Adolescents and Young Adults With Colorectal Cancer. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* **2015,** *33* (31), 3544-3549.

242. Pearlman, R.; Frankel, W. L.; Swanson, B.; Zhao, W.; Yilmaz, A.; Miller, K.; Bacher, J.; Bigley, C.; Nelsen, L.; Goodfellow, P. J.; Goldberg, R. M.; Paskett, E.; Shields, P. G.; Freudenheim, J. L.; Stanich, P. P.; Lattimer, I.; Arnold, M.; Liyanarachchi, S.; Kalady, M.; Heald, B.; Greenwood, C.; Paquette, I.; Prues, M.; Draper, D. J.; Lindeman, C.; Kuebler, J. P.; Reynolds, K.; Brell, J. M.; Shaper, A. A.; Mahesh, S.; Buie, N.; Weeman, K.; Shine, K.; Haut, M.; Edwards, J.; Bastola, S.; Wickham, K.; Khanduja, K. S.; Zacks, R.; Pritchard, C. C.; Shirts, B. H.; Jacobson, A.; Allen, B.; de la Chapelle, A.; Hampel, H.; Ohio Colorectal Cancer Prevention Initiative Study, G., Prevalence and Spectrum of Germline Cancer Susceptibility Gene Mutations Among Patients With Early-Onset Colorectal Cancer. *JAMA oncology* **2017,** *3* (4), 464-471.

243. Stoffel, E. M.; Koeppe, E.; Everett, J.; Ulintz, P.; Kiel, M.; Osborne, J.; Williams, L.; Hanson, K.; Gruber, S. B.; Rozek, L. S., Germline Genetic Features of Young Individuals With Colorectal Cancer. *Gastroenterology* **2018,** *154* (4), 897-905.e1.

244. Rummel, S. K.; Lovejoy, L.; Shriver, C. D.; Ellsworth, R. E., Contribution of germline mutations in cancer predisposition genes to tumor etiology in young women diagnosed with invasive breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* **2017,** *164* (3), 593-601.

245. Copson, E. R.; Maishman, T. C.; Tapper, W. J.; Cutress, R. I.; Greville-Heygate, S.; Altman, D. G.; Eccles, B.; Gerty, S.; Durcan, L. T.; Jones, L.; Evans, D. G.; Thompson, A. M.; Pharoah, P.; Easton, D. F.; Dunning, A. M.; Hanby, A.; Lakhani, S.; Eeles, R.; Gilbert, F. J.; Hamed, H.; Hodgson, S.; Simmonds, P.; Stanton, L.; Eccles, D. M., Germline BRCA mutation and outcome in young-onset breast cancer (POSH): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Oncol* **2018,** *19* (2), 169-180.

246. Akhavanfard, S.; Padmanabhan, R.; Yehia, L.; Cheng, F.; Eng, C., Comprehensive germline genomic profiles of children, adolescents and young adults with solid tumors. *Nat Commun* **2020,** *11* (1), 2206.

247. Makhnoon, S.; Corredor, J.; Arun, B.; Bell, D.; Yarbrough, A.; Livingston, J. A.; Peterson, S. K.; Roth, M., Impact of a Genetic Evaluation Initiative to Increase Access to Genetic Services for Adolescent and Young Adults at a Tertiary Cancer Hospital. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020**.

248. McVeigh, T. P.; Sundar, R.; Diamantis, N.; Kaye, S. B.; Banerji, U.; Lopez, J. S.; de Bono, J.; van der Graaf, W. T. A.; George, A. J., The role of genomic profiling in adolescents and young adults (AYAs) with advanced cancer participating in phase I clinical trials. *European journal of cancer (Oxford, England : 1990)* **2018,** *95*, 20-29.

249. Bylstra, Y.; Lim, W. K.; Kam, S.; Tham, K. W.; Wu, R. R.; Teo, J. X.; Davila, S.; Kuan, J. L.; Chan, S. H.; Bertin, N.; Yang, C. X.; Rozen, S.; Teh, B. T.; Yeo, K. K.; Cook, S. A.; Jamuar, S. S.; Ginsburg, G. S.; Orlando, L. A.; Tan, P., Family history assessment significantly enhances delivery of precision medicine in the genomics era. *Genome Med* **2021,** *13* (1), 3.

250. National Comprehensive Cancer Network, Genetic/Familial High-Risk Assessment: Breast, Ovarian, and Pancreatic. NCCN: **2020**.

251. Holland, L.; Young, M.-A.; Lewin, J.; Pearce, A.; Thompson, K., Education in youth-friendly genetic counseling. *Journal of genetic Counselling.* **2021**, 1-10.

252. McGill, B. C.; Wakefield, C. E.; Vetsch, J.; Barlow-Stewart, K.; Kasparian, N. A.; Patenaude, A. F.; Young, M. A.; Cohn, R. J.; Tucker, K. M., Children and young people's understanding of inherited conditions and their attitudes towards genetic testing: A systematic review. *Clin Genet* **2019,** *95* (1), 10-22.

253. Vetsch, J.; Wakefield, C. E.; Warby, M.; Tucker, K.; Patterson, P.; McGill, B. C.; Metcalfe, A.; Cohn, R. J.; Fardell, J. E., Cancer-Related Genetic Testing and Personalized Medicine for Adolescents: A Narrative Review of Impact and Understanding. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (3), 259-262.

254. Young, A. L.; Butow, P. N.; Vetsch, J.; Quinn, V. F.; Patenaude, A. F.; Tucker, K. M.; Wakefield, C. E., Family Communication, Risk Perception and Cancer Knowledge of Young Adults from BRCA1/2 Families: a Systematic Review. *J Genet Couns* **2017,** *26* (6), 1179-1196.

255. Young, M.-A.; Thompson, K.; Lewin, J.; Holland, L., A framework for youth-friendly genetic counseling. *Journal of Community Genetics* **2020,** *11* (2), 161-170.

256. Aitken, J. F.; Youlden, D. R.; Baade, P. D.; Soyer, H. P.; Green, A. C.; Smithers, B. M., Generational shift in melanoma incidence and mortality in Queensland, Australia, 1995-2014. *Int J Cancer* **2018,** *142* (8), 1528-1535.

257. Iannacone, M. R.; Youlden, D. R.; Baade, P. D.; Aitken, J. F.; Green, A. C., Melanoma incidence trends and survival in adolescents and young adults in Queensland, Australia. *Int J Cancer* **2015,** *136* (3), 603-9.

258. Cancer Council Victoria, Optimal Care Pathway for People with Melanoma. 2015.

259. Arbyn, M.; Xu, L.; Simoens, C.; Martin-Hirsch, P. P., Prophylactic vaccination against human papillomaviruses to prevent cervical cancer and its precursors. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* **2018,** *5* (5), Cd009069.

260. World Health Organization, Global strategy to accelerate the elimination of cervical cancer as a public health problem. Licence CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO. WHO.: Geneva, **2020**.

261. Kohler, L. N.; Garcia, D. O.; Harris, R. B.; Oren, E.; Roe, D. J.; Jacobs, E. T., Adherence to Diet and Physical Activity Cancer Prevention Guidelines and Cancer Outcomes: A Systematic Review. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* **2016,** *25* (7), 1018-28.

262. McTiernan, A.; Friedenreich, C. M.; Katzmarzyk, P. T.; Powell, K. E.; Macko, R.; Buchner, D.; Pescatello, L. S.; Bloodgood, B.; Tennant, B.; Vaux-Bjerke, A.; George, S. M.; Troiano, R. P.; Piercy, K. L., Physical Activity in Cancer Prevention and Survival: A Systematic Review. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* **2019,** *51* (6), 1252-1261.

263. White, M. C.; Shoemaker, M. L.; Park, S.; Neff, L. J.; Carlson, S. A.; Brown, D. R.; Kanny, D., Prevalence of Modifiable Cancer Risk Factors Among U.S. Adults Aged 18-44 Years. *Am J Prev Med* **2017,** *53* (3s1), S14-s20.

264. You, Y. N.; Lee, L. D.; Deschner, B. W.; Shibata, D., Colorectal Cancer in the Adolescent and Young Adult Population. *JCO Oncol Pract* **2020,** *16* (1), 19-27.

265. Holman, D. M.; White, M. C.; Shoemaker, M. L.; Massetti, G. M.; Puckett, M. C.; Brindis, C. D., Cancer Prevention During Early Adulthood: Highlights From a Meeting of Experts. *Am J Prev Med* **2017,** *53* (3s1), S5-s13.

266. Brindis, C. D., Setting the Stage: Advancing a Cancer Prevention Agenda for Young Adults. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine.* **2017,** *53*, 1-4.

267. Rodriguez, A. M.; Do, T. Q. N.; Goodman, M.; Schmeler, K. M.; Kaul, S.; Kuo, Y. F., Human Papillomavirus Vaccine Interventions in the U.S.: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Am J Prev Med* **2019,** *56* (4), 591-602.

268. Walling, E. B.; Benzoni, N.; Dornfeld, J.; Bhandari, R.; Sisk, B. A.; Garbutt, J.; Colditz, G., Interventions to Improve HPV Vaccine Uptake: A Systematic Review. *Pediatrics* **2016,** *138* (1).

269. Lee, J. S.; DuBois, S. G.; Coccia, P. F.; Bleyer, A.; Olin, R. L.; Goldsby, R. E., Increased risk of second malignant neoplasms in adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Cancer* **2016,** *122* (1), 116-123.

270. Bryant, H., Screening for cancer in children, adolescents, and young adults: questions--and more questions. *Cancer* **2011,** *117* (10 Suppl), 2275-80.

271. Koo, M. M.; Lyratzopoulos, G.; Herbert, A.; Abel, G. A.; Taylor, R. M.; Barber, J. A.; Gibson, F.; Whelan, J.; Fern, L. A., Association of Self-reported Presenting Symptoms With Timeliness of Help-Seeking Among Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer in the BRIGHTLIGHT Study. *JAMA network open* **2020,** *3* (9), e2015437.

272. Rubin, G.; Berendsen, A.; Crawford, S. M.; Dommett, R.; Earle, C.; Emery, J.; Fahey, T.; Grassi, L.; Grunfeld, E.; Gupta, S.; Hamilton, W.; Hiom, S.; Hunter, D.; Lyratzopoulos, G.; Macleod, U.; Mason, R.; Mitchell, G.; Neal, R. D.; Peake, M.; Roland, M.; Seifert, B.; Sisler, J.; Sussman, J.; Taplin, S.; Vedsted, P.; Voruganti, T.; Walter, F.; Wardle, J.; Watson, E.; Weller, D.; Wender, R.; Whelan, J.; Whitlock, J.; Wilkinson, C.; de Wit, N.; Zimmermann, C., The expanding role of primary care in cancer control. *The Lancet Oncology* **2015,** *16* (12), 1231-1272.

273. Zhou, Y.; Mendonca, S. C.; Abel, G. A.; Hamilton, W.; Walter, F. M.; Johnson, S.; Shelton, J.; Elliss-Brookes, L.; McPhail, S.; Lyratzopoulos, G., Variation in ‘fast-track’ referrals for suspected cancer by patient characteristic and cancer diagnosis: evidence from 670 000 patients with cancers of 35 different sites. *British Journal of Cancer* **2018,** *118* (1), 24-31.

274. Ferrari, A.; Lo Vullo, S.; Giardiello, D.; Veneroni, L.; Magni, C.; Clerici, C. A.; Chiaravalli, S.; Casanova, M.; Luksch, R.; Terenziani, M.; Spreafico, F.; Meazza, C.; Catania, S.; Schiavello, E.; Biassoni, V.; Podda, M.; Bergamaschi, L.; Puma, N.; Massimino, M.; Mariani, L., The Sooner the Better? How Symptom Interval Correlates With Outcome in Children and Adolescents With Solid Tumors: Regression Tree Analysis of the Findings of a Prospective Study. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2016,** *63* (3), 479-485.

275. Neal, R. D.; Tharmanathan, P.; France, B.; Din, N. U.; Cotton, S.; Fallon-Ferguson, J.; Hamilton, W.; Hendry, A.; Hendry, M.; Lewis, R.; Macleod, U.; Mitchell, E. D.; Pickett, M.; Rai, T.; Shaw, K.; Stuart, N.; Tørring, M. L.; Wilkinson, C.; Williams, B.; Williams, N.; Emery, J., Is increased time to diagnosis and treatment in symptomatic cancer associated with poorer outcomes? Systematic review. *British Journal of Cancer* **2015,** *112* (1), S92-S107.

276. Dommett, R. M.; Pring, H.; Cargill, J.; Beynon, P.; Cameron, A.; Cox, R.; Nechowska, A.; Wint, A.; Stevens, M. C. G., Achieving a timely diagnosis for teenagers and young adults with cancer: the ACE "too young to get cancer?" study. *BMC Cancer* **2019,** *19* (1), 616.

277. Nicholson, B. D.; Mant, D.; Bankhead, C., Can safety-netting improve cancer detection in patients with vague symptoms? *BMJ* **2016,** *355*, i5515.

278. Herbert, A.; Lyratzopoulos, G.; Whelan, J.; Taylor, R. M.; Barber, J.; Gibson, F.; Fern, L. A., Diagnostic timeliness in adolescents and young adults with cancer: a cross-sectional analysis of the BRIGHTLIGHT cohort. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health* **2018,** *2* (3), 180-190.

279. Clincial Oncology Society of Australia Early detection of cancer in AYAs Working Group. Early detection of cancer in AYAs,. https://wiki.cancer.org.au/australia/COSA:Early\_detection\_of\_cancer\_in\_AYAs. (accessed 17.11.20).

280. Aldiss, S.; Fern, L. A.; Phillips, R. S.; Callaghan, A.; Dyker, K.; Gravestock, H.; Groszmann, M.; Hamrang, L.; Hough, R.; McGeachy, D.; Morgan, S.; Smith, S.; Upadhyaya, S.; Veitch, H.; Veitch, L.; Williamson, M.; Whelan, J. S.; Gibson, F., Research priorities for young people with cancer: a UK priority setting partnership with the James Lind Alliance. *BMJ open* **2019,** *9* (8), e028119.

281. Roden, D. M.; McLeod, H. L.; Relling, M. V.; Williams, M. S.; Mensah, G. A.; Peterson, J. F.; Van Driest, S. L., Pharmacogenomics. *Lancet* **2019,** *394* (10197), 521-532.

282. Hockings, J. K.; Pasternak, A. L.; Erwin, A. L.; Mason, N. T.; Eng, C.; Hicks, J. K., Pharmacogenomics: An evolving clinical tool for precision medicine. *Cleve Clin J Med* **2020,** *87* (2), 91-99.

283. National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Personalised medicine and genetics. www.nhmrc.gov.au/about-us/publications/personalised-medicine-and-genetics.

284. de Rojas, T.; Kasper, B.; Van der Graaf, W.; Pfister, S. M.; Bielle, F.; Ribalta, T.; Shenjere, P.; Preusser, M.; Fröhling, S.; Golfinopoulos, V.; Morfouace, M.; McCabe, M. G., EORTC SPECTA-AYA: A unique molecular profiling platform for adolescents and young adults with cancer in Europe. *International Journal of Cancer* **2020,** *147* (4), 1180-1184.

285. Kahn, J. M.; Kelly, K. M., Adolescent and young adult Hodgkin lymphoma: Raising the bar through collaborative science and multidisciplinary care. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2018,** *65* (7), e27033.

286. Byrne, J.; Boutros, R.; Catchpoole, D.; Collins, K.; Cross, S.; Downie, P.; Drinkwater, C.; Fletcher, J.; Gottardo, N.; Hunter, S.; Kirby, M.; Ludlow, L.; Macnish, M.; Maybury, M.; Moore, A.; Morrin, H.; Purdy, S.; Revesz, T.; Saffery, R.; Strong, R.; Trahair, T.; Wood, A.; Byrne, J., The Australian and New Zealand Children's Haematology/Oncology Group Biobanking Network. *Biopreservation and Biobanking* **2019,** *17* (2), 95-97.

287. Atkinson, T. M.; Andreotti, C. F.; Roberts, K. E.; Saracino, R. M.; Hernandez, M.; Basch, E., The level of association between functional performance status measures and patient-reported outcomes in cancer patients: a systematic review. *Support Care Cancer* **2015,** *23* (12), 3645-52.

288. Mack, J. W.; Fasciano, K. M.; Block, S. D., Communication About Prognosis With Adolescent and Young Adult Patients With Cancer: Information Needs, Prognostic Awareness, and Outcomes of Disclosure. *J Clin Oncol* **2018,** *36* (18), 1861-1867.

289. Burgers, V. W. G.; van der Graaf, W. T. A.; van der Meer, D. J.; McCabe, M. G.; Rijneveld, A. W.; van den Bent, M. J.; Husson, O., Adolescents and Young Adults Living With an Uncertain or Poor Cancer Prognosis: The "New" Lost Tribe. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw* **2021,** *19* (3), 240-246.

290. Bleyer, A., Young adult oncology: the patients and their survival challenges. *CA Cancer J Clin* **2007,** *57* (4), 242-55.

291. McNeer, J. L.; Bleyer, A., Acute lymphoblastic leukemia and lymphoblastic lymphoma in adolescents and young adults. *Pediatric blood & cancer* **2018,** *65* (6), e26989.

292. Robison, L. L.; Hudson, M. M., Survivors of childhood and adolescent cancer: life-long risks and responsibilities. *Nat Rev Cancer* **2014,** *14* (1), 61-70.

293. Muffly, L.; Maguire, F. B.; Li, Q.; Kennedy, V.; Keegan, T. H., Late Effects in Survivors of Adolescent and Young Adult Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *JNCI Cancer Spectr* **2020,** *4* (4), pkaa025.

294. Armenian, S. H.; Xu, L.; Cannavale, K. L.; Wong, F. L.; Bhatia, S.; Chao, C., Cause-specific mortality in survivors of adolescent and young adult cancer. *Cancer* **2020,** *126* (10), 2305-2316.

295. Anderson, C.; Lund, J. L.; Weaver, M. A.; Wood, W. A.; Olshan, A. F.; Nichols, H. B., Noncancer mortality among adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Cancer* **2019,** *125* (12), 2107-2114.

296. Bright, C. J.; Hawkins, M. M.; Guha, J.; Henson, K. E.; Winter, D. L.; Kelly, J. S.; Feltbower, R. G.; Hall, M.; Cutter, D. J.; Edgar, A. B.; Frobisher, C.; Reulen, R. C., Risk of Cerebrovascular Events in 178 962 Five-Year Survivors of Cancer Diagnosed at 15 to 39 Years of Age: The TYACSS (Teenage and Young Adult Cancer Survivor Study). *Circulation* **2017,** *135* (13), 1194-1210.

297. Armstrong, G. T.; Stovall, M.; Robison, L. L., Long-term effects of radiation exposure among adult survivors of childhood cancer: results from the childhood cancer survivor study. *Radiat Res* **2010,** *174* (6), 840-50.

298. Mehta, P. A.; Rotz, S. J.; Majhail, N. S., Unique Challenges of Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation in Adolescent and Young Adults with Hematologic Malignancies. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant* **2018,** *24* (12), e11-e19.

299. Pulewka, K.; Wolff, D.; Herzberg, P. Y.; Greinix, H.; Heussner, P.; Mumm, F. H. A.; von Harsdorf, S.; Rieger, K.; Hemmati, P.; Hochhaus, A.; Hilgendorf, I., Physical and psychosocial aspects of adolescent and young adults after allogeneic hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation: results from a prospective multicenter trial. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* **2017,** *143* (8), 1613-1619.

300. Walsh, C. A.; Yi, J. C.; Rosenberg, A. R.; Crouch, M. V.; Leisenring, W. M.; Syrjala, K. L., Factors associated with social functioning among long-term cancer survivors treated with hematopoietic stem cell transplantation as adolescents or young adults. *Psychooncology* **2020,** *29* (10), 1579-1586.

301. Wesley, K. M.; Zelikovsky, N.; Schwartz, L. A., Physical symptoms, perceived social support, and affect in adolescents with cancer. *J Psychosoc Oncol* **2013,** *31* (4), 451-67.

302. Donovan, K. A.; Knight, D.; Quinn, G. P., Palliative Care in Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer. *Cancer Control* **2015,** *22* (4), 475-9.

303. Rosenberg, A. R.; Wolfe, J., Palliative care for adolescents and young adults with cancer. *Clin Oncol Adolesc Young Adults* **2013,** *2013* (3), 41-48.

304. Taylor, J.; Booth, A.; Beresford, B.; Phillips, B.; Wright, K.; Fraser, L., Specialist paediatric palliative care for children and young people with cancer: A mixed-methods systematic review. *Palliative Medicine* **2020,** *34* (6), 731-775.

305. Bright, C. J.; Reulen, R. C.; Winter, D. L.; Stark, D. P.; McCabe, M. G.; Edgar, A. B.; Frobisher, C.; Hawkins, M. M., Risk of subsequent primary neoplasms in survivors of adolescent and young adult cancer (Teenage and Young Adult Cancer Survivor Study): a population-based, cohort study. *The Lancet Oncology* **2019,** *20* (4), 531-545.

306. Richardson, D. P.; Daly, C.; Sutradhar, R.; Paszat, L. F.; Wilton, A. S.; Rabeneck, L.; Baxter, N. N., Hospitalization Rates Among Survivors of Young Adult Malignancies. *J Clin Oncol* **2015,** *33* (24), 2655-9.

307. Rugbjerg, K.; Olsen, J. H., Long-term Risk of Hospitalization for Somatic Diseases in Survivors of Adolescent or Young Adult Cancer. *JAMA Oncol* **2016,** *2* (2), 193-200.

308. Tai, E.; Buchanan, N.; Townsend, J.; Fairley, T.; Moore, A.; Richardson, L. C., Health status of adolescent and young adult cancer survivors. *Cancer* **2012,** *118* (19), 4884-91.

309. Walker A.J; Lewis F.M, Adolescent and young adult cancer survivorship: Asystematic review of end-of-treatment and early posttreatment. *Nurs Palliat Care* **2016,** *1* (1).

310. Ismail, Y.; Hendry, J., Support needs of adolescents' post-cancer treatment: A systematic review. *Radiography* **2018,** *24* (2), 175-183.

311. Lea, S.; Martins, A.; Bassett, M.; Cable, M.; Doig, G.; Fern, L. A.; Morgan, S.; Soanes, L.; Smith, S.; Whelan, M.; Taylor, R. M., Issues experienced and support provided to adolescents and young adults at the end of active treatment for cancer: A rapid review of the literature. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2018,** *27* (6), e12972.

312. Galán, S.; de la Vega, R.; Miró, J., Needs of adolescents and young adults after cancer treatment: a systematic review. *European Journal of Cancer Care* **2018,** *27* (6), e12558.

313. Lea, S.; Martins, A.; Fern, L. A.; Bassett, M.; Cable, M.; Doig, G.; Morgan, S.; Soanes, L.; Whelan, M.; Taylor, R. M., The support and information needs of adolescents and young adults with cancer when active treatment ends. *BMC Cancer* **2020,** *20* (1), 697.

314. Paediatric Integrated Cancer Service. Victorian paediatric oncology care pathways: Providing optimal care for children and adolescents: Acute leukaemia, central nervous system tumours and solid tumours. 2019. [www.vics.org.au/pics](https://rch0365it-my.sharepoint.com/personal/williach_rch_org_au/Documents/8.%20Projects/AYA%20Optimal%20Care%20Pathway/Drafts/www.vics.org.au/pics).

315. Adams, S. C.; Herman, J.; Lega, I. C.; Mitchell, L.; Hodgson, D.; Edelstein, K.; Travis, L. B.; Sabiston, C. M.; Thavendiranathan, P.; Gupta, A. A., Young Adult Cancer Survivorship: Recommendations for Patient Follow-up, Exercise Therapy, and Research. *JNCI Cancer Spectrum* **2020,** *5* (1).

316. Ke, Y.; Ng, T.; Chan, A., Survivorship care models for breast cancer, colorectal cancer, and adolescent and young adult (AYA) cancer survivors: a systematic review. *Support Care Cancer* **2018,** *26* (7), 2125-2141.

317. Figueroa Gray, M.; Ludman, E. J.; Beatty, T.; Rosenberg, A. R.; Wernli, K. J., Balancing Hope and Risk Among Adolescent and Young Adult Cancer Patients with Late-Stage Cancer: A Qualitative Interview Study. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2018,** *7* (6), 673-680.

318. Zadeh, S.; Pao, M.; Wiener, L., Opening end-of-life discussions: how to introduce Voicing My CHOiCES™, an advance care planning guide for adolescents and young adults. *Palliat Support Care* **2015,** *13* (3), 591-9.

319. Wiener, L.; Zadeh, S.; Battles, H.; Baird, K.; Ballard, E.; Osherow, J.; Pao, M., Allowing adolescents and young adults to plan their end-of-life care. *Pediatrics* **2012,** *130* (5), 897-905.

320. de Arruda-Colli, M. N. F.; Sansom-Daly, U.; Dos Santos, M. A.; Wiener, L., Considerations for the cross-cultural adaptation of an advance care planning guide for youth with cancer. *Clin Pract Pediatr Psychol* **2018,** *6* (4), 341-354.

321. Pinkerton, R.; Donovan, L.; Herbert, A., Palliative Care in Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer-Why Do Adolescents Need Special Attention? *Cancer J* **2018,** *24* (6), 336-341.

322. Keim-Maalpass, J.; Erickson, J. M.; Malpass, C., End-of-Life Care Characteristics for Young Adults with Cancer Who Die in the Hospital. *Journal of Palliative Medicine* **2014,** *17* (12).

323. Mack, J. W.; Chen, L. H.; Cannavale, K.; Sattayapiwat, O.; Cooper, R. M.; Chao, C. R., End-of-Life Care Intensity Among Adolescent and Young Adult Patients With Cancer in Kaiser Permanente Southern California. *JAMA Oncology* **2015,** *1* (5), 592-600.

324. Friebert, S.; Grossoehme, D. H.; Baker, J. N.; Needle, J.; Thompkins, J. D.; Cheng, Y. I.; Wang, J.; Lyon, M. E., Congruence Gaps Between Adolescents With Cancer and Their Families Regarding Values, Goals, and Beliefs About End-of-Life Care. *JAMA network open* **2020,** *3* (5), e205424.

325. Ngwenya, N.; Kenten, C.; Jones, L.; Gibson, F.; Pearce, S.; Flatley, M.; Hough, R.; Stirling, L. C.; Taylor, R. M.; Wong, G.; Whelan, J., Experiences and Preferences for End-of-Life Care for Young Adults with Cancer and Their Informal Carers: A Narrative Synthesis. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2017,** *6* (2), 200-212.

326. Sigurdardottir, K. R.; Oldervoll, L.; Hjermstad, M. J.; Kaasa, S.; Knudsen, A. K.; Løhre, E. T.; Loge, J. H.; Haugen, D. F., How are palliative care cancer populations characterized in randomized controlled trials? A literature review. *J Pain Symptom Manage* **2014,** *47* (5), 906-914.e17.

327. Visser, C.; Hadley, G.; Wee, B., Reality of evidence-based practice in palliative care. *Cancer Biol Med* **2015,** *12* (3), 193-200.

328. Bouça-Machado, R.; Rosário, M.; Alarcão, J.; Correia-Guedes, L.; Abreu, D.; Ferreira, J. J., Clinical trials in palliative care: a systematic review of their methodological characteristics and of the quality of their reporting. *BMC Palliative Care* **2017,** *16* (1), 10.

329. Sansom-Daly, U. M.; Wakefield, C. E.; Patterson, P.; Cohn, R. J.; Rosenberg, A. R.; Wiener, L.; Fardell, J. E., End-of-Life Communication Needs for Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer: Recommendations for Research and Practice. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (2), 157-165.

330. Cancer Australia, Optimal Care Pathway for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander People with Cancer. Australian Government: 2018.

331. Cancer Australia. National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cancer framework. **2015**. https://www.canceraustralia.gov.au/publications-and-resources/cancer-australia-publications/national-aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-cancer-framework.

332. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Access to health services by Australians with disability. **2017**. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/disability/access-health-services-disability.

333. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), Australia’s health 2016, Australia’s health series no. 15. Cat. no. AUS 199. AIHW: Canberra, **2016**.

334. Cancer Australia. National Cancer Control Indicators: Cancer Incidence **2019.** https://ncci.canceraustralia.gov.au/diagnosis/cancer-incidence/cancer-incidence.

335. Thom, B.; Benedict, C., The Impact of Financial Toxicity on Psychological Well-Being, Coping Self-Efficacy, and Cost-Coping Behaviors in Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2019,** *8* (3), 236-242.

336. Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care, Health literacy: Taking action to improve safety and quality. ACSQHC: **2014.**

337. Afshar, N.; English, D. R.; Milne, R. L., Rural-urban residence and cancer survival in high-income countries: A systematic review. *Cancer* **2019,** *125* (13), 2172-2184.

338. Carriere, R.; Adam, R.; Fielding, S.; Barlas, R.; Ong, Y.; Murchie, P., Rural dwellers are less likely to survive cancer - An international review and meta-analysis. *Health Place* **2018,** *53*, 219-227.

339. Afshar, N.; English, D. R.; Chamberlain, J. A.; Blakely, T.; Thursfield, V.; Farrugia, H.; Giles, G. G.; Milne, R. L., Differences in cancer survival by remoteness of residence: an analysis of data from a population-based cancer registry. *Cancer Causes Control* **2020,** *31* (7), 617-629.

340. Sariman, J. A.; Harris, N. M.; Harvey, D.; Sansom-Daly, U. M., Experiences of Young People Living with Cancer in Nonmetropolitan Areas: A Review of the Literature. *Journal of adolescent and young adult oncology* **2020,** *9* (2), 133-144.

341. Johnson, K. J.; Wang, X.; Barnes, J. M.; Delavar, A., Associations between geographic residence and US adolescent and young adult cancer stage and survival. **2021,** *127* (19), 3640-3650.

342. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare *Cancer in Adolescents and Young Adults in Australia*; AIHW: Canberra, **2018.**

343. Tolman, D. L.; McClelland, S. I., Normative Sexuality Development in Adolescence: A Decade in Review, 2000–2009. *Journal of Research on Adolescence* **2011,** *21* (1), 242-255.

344. Zeeman, L.; Sherriff, N.; Browne, K.; McGlynn, N.; Mirandola, M.; Gios, L.; Davis, R.; Sanchez-Lambert, J.; Aujean, S.; Pinto, N.; Farinella, F.; Donisi, V.; Niedźwiedzka-Stadnik, M.; Rosińska, M.; Pierson, A.; Amaddeo, F., A review of lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and intersex (LGBTI) health and healthcare inequalities. *Eur J Public Health* **2019,** *29* (5), 974-980.

345. Rosario, M.; Corliss, H. L.; Everett, B. G.; Russell, S. T.; Buchting, F. O.; Birkett, M. A., Mediation by peer violence victimization of sexual orientation disparities in cancer-related tobacco, alcohol, and sexual risk behaviors: pooled youth risk behavior surveys. *Am J Public Health* **2014,** *104* (6), 1113-23.

346. Massetti, G. M.; Thomas, C. C.; King, J.; Ragan, K.; Buchanan Lunsford, N., Mental Health Problems and Cancer Risk Factors Among Young Adults. *Am J Prev Med* **2017,** *53* (3s1), S30-s39.

347. Kamen, C., Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Survivorship. *Semin Oncol Nurs* **2018,** *34* (1), 52-59.

348. Gordon, J. R.; Baik, S. H.; Schwartz, K. T. G.; Wells, K. J., Comparing the Mental Health of Sexual Minority and Heterosexual Cancer Survivors: A Systematic Review. *LGBT Health* **2019,** *6* (6), 271-288.

349. Lisy, K.; Ward, A.; Schofield, P.; Hulbert-Williams, N.; Bishop, J.; Jefford, M., Patient-reported outcomes of sexual and gender minority cancer survivors in Australia. *Psychooncology* **2019,** *28* (2), 442-444.

350. Quinn, G. P.; Sanchez, J. A.; Sutton, S. K.; Vadaparampil, S. T.; Nguyen, G. T.; Green, B. L.; Kanetsky, P. A.; Schabath, M. B., Cancer and lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender/transsexual, and queer/questioning (LGBTQ) populations. *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians* **2015,** *65* (5), 384-400.

351. Gibson, A. W.; Radix, A. E.; Maingi, S.; Patel, S., Cancer care in lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer populations. *Future Oncol* **2017,** *13* (15), 1333-1344.

352. Drysdale, K.; Cama, E.; Botfield, J.; Bear, B.; Cerio, R.; Newman, C. E., Targeting cancer prevention and screening interventions to LGBTQ communities: A scoping review. *Health & Social Care in the Community* **2020,** *n/a* (n/a).

353. Lisy, K.; Peters, M. D. J.; Schofield, P.; Jefford, M., Experiences and unmet needs of lesbian, gay, and bisexual people with cancer care: A systematic review and meta-synthesis. *Psychooncology* **2018,** *27* (6), 1480-1489.

354. Schabath, M. B.; Blackburn, C. A.; Sutter, M. E.; Kanetsky, P. A.; Vadaparampil, S. T.; Simmons, V. N.; Sanchez, J. A.; Sutton, S. K.; Quinn, G. P., National Survey of Oncologists at National Cancer Institute-Designated Comprehensive Cancer Centers: Attitudes, Knowledge, and Practice Behaviors About LGBTQ Patients With Cancer. *J Clin Oncol* **2019,** *37* (7), 547-558.

355. Aubin, S.; Perez, S., The Clinician's Toolbox: Assessing the Sexual Impacts of Cancer on Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer (AYAC). *Sex Med* **2015,** *3* (3), 198-212.

356. Quinn, G. P.; Alpert, A. B.; Sutter, M.; Schabath, M. B., What Oncologists Should Know About Treating Sexual and Gender Minority Patients With Cancer. *JCO Oncology Practice* **2020,** *16* (6), 309-316.

357. Kamen, C. S.; Alpert, A.; Margolies, L.; Griggs, J. J.; Darbes, L.; Smith-Stoner, M.; Lytle, M.; Poteat, T.; Scout, N.; Norton, S. A., "Treat us with dignity": a qualitative study of the experiences and recommendations of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) patients with cancer. *Support Care Cancer* **2019,** *27* (7), 2525-2532.

358. Cancer Council Australia. Complementary and alternative therapies. **2019.** https://www.cancer.org.au/cancer-information/treatment/complementary-therapies.

359. National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). Talking with your patients about complementary medicine: a resource for clinicians. **2014.** https://www.caresearch.com.au/caresearch/ClinicalPractice/PatientConsiderations/ComplementaryTherapies/tabid/1258/Default.aspx.